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VOLUNTEER SERVICE PROMOTION ACT OF 1987

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AGING
OF THE CoMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:15 p.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Spark M. Matsu-
naga (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senator Matsunaga.

Also present: Senator Melcher and Congressman Wyden.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MATSUNAGA

Senator MATSUNAGA. The Subcommittee will come to order.

Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen. This afternoon, the Sub-
committee on Aging of the Committee on Labor and Human Re-
sources will be hearing testimonies on proposals to fund Volunteer
Service Credit Demonstration Projects.

We will be exploring this issue with representatives of the Ad-
ministration, voluntary nonprofit organizations, various individuals
who have been offering such projects over the past several years,
and sponsors of the act.

Our task this afternoon is to examine the public policy implica-
tions of authorizing and funding projects under which an individ-
ual may provide services fo older persons in exchange for credits
which can be used to obtain similar services for himself or herself
or other eligible older person.

Among the issues we must consider are:

Will this policy increase the amount of service available to older
individuals?

Will this policy adversely affect the availability of volunteers to
private nonprofit organizations?

Will this policy create an entitlement which cannot be guaran-
teed by the Federal Government?

Will individuals who have not previously volunteered be denied
services when participants begin to cash in their credits? If so, is
this an appropriate mechanism for deciding who receives services
and who does not?

Privately and publicly funded Volunteer Service Credit Projects
have been operating for several years in Florida, Missouri, Oregon,
California, Washington, DC and other areas. It is my hope that we
can learn from these projects and begin to amass the information
needed to make decisions about whether to fund additional such
projects or not, and if funding is provided, where such projects

03]

o1




2

should be houscd administratively at the Federal level of govern-
. ment.
. Senator MATSUNAGA. As our first witnesses, I wish to welcome
P the primary sponsors of the Volunteer Service Credit proposal in
Congress, Senator Melcher and Representative Wyden. We shall be
pleased to hear from you now.
Senator Melcher.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN MELCHER, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF MONTANA, AND HON. RON WYDEN, A MEMBER
OF CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OREGON, THIRD DISTRICT

Senator MELCHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me congratulate you on your leadership in the passage of
The Older Americans Act, which we just completed action on in
the Conference Report, accepting that in the Senate.
todSenator MATSUNAGA. Thank you. It passed by a 93-to-0 vote

ay.

Sﬁnator MEeLcHER. That is a typical Matsunaga ratio, 93 or 98 to
nothing.

In that bill, Mr. Chairman, you very wisely include voluntee-
service, and what we seek to do here in this bill, S.1189, in the
Senate—and our colleague, Ron Wyden, is the lead person in the
Congress in promoting this legislation, because it is an excellent
concept.

You know, we are all kind of neighbors. Except for some intru-
sion by Idaho between Montana and Oregon, we are neighbors; and
except for the intrusion of a little bit of the Pacific, Hawaii and
Oregon are neighbors. So it is no wonder the three of us think
alike; we come from a neighborly attitude.

So I was really pleased to introduce this bill as a companion
measure to Congressman Wyden’s bill. I believe it could provide
long-lasting benefits for our elderly citizens. We do have some co-
sponsors here in the Senate—Senators Bond, Burdick, DeConcini,
and Inouye. .

During my years of serving in Congress and elsewhere, Mr.
Chairman, I have learned the wisdom of relying on proven methors
to accomplishing a goal or solving a problem. However, I have also
learned another good lesson, and that is not to be afraid to try out
new ideas, to leave the status quo and to start moving forward.

We are experiencing a demographic change of very large propor-
tions. America’s population is growing older by leaps and bounds,
and the older generation is growing twice as fast as the rest of the
age groups. Many of these people need or are going to need some
kind of help.

The Department of Health and Human Services in a recent
study found that 4.6 million of our older Americans have some type
of functional limitation. These limits restrict their ability to per-
form necessary daily activities or threaten their ability to live inde-
pendently.

By the year 2000, more than 7.3 million elderly people will need
some kind of assistance because of chronic ailments. The nursing
home population is expected by the year 2000 to top 2 million.
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Varying conditions of infirmity are the burden of older sge; we
all know that. Incre..sing functional disabilities and social isolation
are aggravated by increasing costs in the health field and reduced
funding for social services. When you combine these with growing
numbers of older persons, whose lives are being extended due to
rapid advancements in science and medical technology, we have a
massive increase in the demand for services as a result of that com-
bination.

The former President of the Gerontological Society of America,
now a senior research associate and lecturer at the University of
Massachusetts, Robert Morris, has said: “The success of science
forces us to confront the demand for service unless we are to turn
the success into failure measured in quality of human life.”

We just cannot risk losing the quality of extended life achieved
through the successes of science and technology, by ignoring our re-
sponsibilities to the increased demands it places on each of us.
Older people, who have contributed much to these accomplish-
ments, deserve to spend their twilight years free from the fear of
losing what they have spent so many years to achieve.

Many of our elderly need only limited assistance with their daily
activities to remain self-sufficient. But it is obvious that the ab-
sence of informal support in the home is the most critical factor in
the institutionalization of an older person.

This leads us to the rational conclusion that in these times of
fiscal duress, with both the cost of health care and the numbers of
elderly on the rise, it is imperative that we develop cost-effective
new ways to supplement current programs. And that is where this
bill comes in.

The Volunteer Service Credit Act is not designed to take the
place of established volunteer programs. It is meant to fill the gaps.
We need to attract more volunteers to assist older Americans to
retain independence for as long as they can.

The Volunteer Service Credit concept is a new idea that could
help millions of our elderly population remain in their own homes.
And that is just where they want to be. It offers incentives for vol-
untarism while giving them the opportunity and the dignity to
earn credits that they may draw upon later when they need it
most.

For instance, it allows persons who are homebound, but who
want the opportunity to contribute to the community, to earn cred-
its by performing such services as telephone assurance. The ideas
are endless.

This legislation encourages the cooperation between generations.
Volunteers of any age who provide services to seniors, or seniors
who provide services to low-income children, may also earn credits.
These credits can then be donated to other seniors, who perhaps
have no one to help them.

It is the reciprocal nature of service credits, with people acting as
both providers and consumers of services, which distinguishes it
from traditional volunteer programs and gives it a two-fold effect.

The option *o earn credits and donate them to individuals or
sponsor groups, such as churches, where they can be credited to
someone in need, gives altruism and voluntarism a new meaning.
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The Older Americans Act provides for “expanded, innovative vol-
unteer opportunities, which may include volunteer service credit
?rojects, in conjunction with ACTION programs.” I am very thank-

ul that is in there, because that is very good, Mr. Chairman. But I
think we nieed to go even further.

ACTION is a well-established and proven vehicle. Its RSVP,
Foster Grandparents and Senior Companion programs deserve
great credit for the good they have done for the young and the old.

It is also one in which service credits can and already have been
utilized effectively, but I believe that no single agency should have
a monopoly to experiment with the Service Credit Program. There
is a need to include numerous agencies in the experimentation of
this new concept.

Senior centers, day care centers, home health agencies, or respite
ca{e egrograms are other possibilities that I believe should be in-
volved.

ACTION is not perceived as a grant-making agency, although it
can give mini-grants or administrative grants. It is perceived as a
volunteer agency. But the kind of seed money to get service credit
programs off the ground—from approximately $75,000 to approxi-
mately $200,000 in a three-year grant—is more than ACTION is
prepared to make.

My bill would require the Administration on Aging to set aside
existing funds from its demonstration project account to make
annual grants to no less than eight eligible States. These grants
would establish and carry out service credit demonstration projects
in all regions of the country, both urban and rural.

Each State should be allowed to approach its program with the
needed flexibility to fulfill its own needs. Innovation should not be
stifled, but at the same time we need certain regulations to govern
the expenditures and provide a framework upon which all jurisdic-
tions can build.

We also need to have the ability to study the feasibility of this
program in a variety of settings, to measure its impact on other
volunteer programs, and to determine if service credits can gener-
ate enough volume to actually constitute an option in shaping na-
tional policy.

We have seen many successes in the current grant programs,
and admittedly a few problems. But that is the purpose of demon-
stration projects. Discover what works and build on it. But let’s
give it a chance.

I believe the volunteer service credit concept can provide a valu-
able option in caring for older Americans. And it will utilize not
more Government dollars, but the voluntary good will of other
American citizens. I do not believe this is an option that we can
afford to pass up.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MaTsuNaGA. Thank you very much, Senator Melcher.
WAéld now, we will be happy to hea. from you, Congressman

yden.

Mr. WypEN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I want to thank you for the courtesy that you have extended to
me and the chance to meet with you personally in your office on
this legislation, and for the extensive time of your staff. I wish per-
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haps that the Matsunaga “Midas touch” that produces 93-to-0 votes
could be brought over to the House sometime, as our votes have
been a little closer. So I thank-you.

And it is a pleasure to be with our friend, John Melcher, who
does such a good job of advocacy for older people o the Committee.
I want him to know I appreciate his help greatl; -n this legisla-
tion.

Mr. Chairman, because t{iie Chairman of the Aging Committee,
Mr. Melcher, has stated it so well, I thought perhaps my remarks
could become part of your record, and I could just highlight a
couple of my principal concerns.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Without objection, your full written state-
ment will appear in the record as though presented in full.

Mr. WypEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

If I might, let me try to highlight a couple of concerns and also
sgeak to some of the points you made in your opening statement. I
think those points are right at the heart of this debate.

The first point, I and John Melcher said it very well, is I do not
think we can afford not to try these programs out. Here we are,
with a structural deficit of close to $200 bill, a fast-growing older
population, a tremendous need for services especially in the home
without the ability to meet this growing need. In fact, the gap be-
tween supply and demand just gets greater and greater.

So I do not think we can afford not to try out new approaches. It
has been my view that during this time of very large Federal defi-
cits, this role of innovator is essential for the Federal Government
in social services. It is not to say, “well, we have all the answers,”
or “this program is going to be the be-all and end-all,” but that the
Federal Government ought to really be the catalyst, it ought to be
the spark for innovation. We ought to say, “well, okay, a smali
amount of dollars to test this idea out, because we have reason to
think it might work, is an appropriate kind of Federal role.”

I think this is exactly the kind of thing we ought to be trying to
do, and I inight add, this is what the President said, in one of his
first addresses on the health care subject. He wanted to be very
cautious about setting up new programs and new entitlements and
the like, but that he saw the Federal Government as a catalyst, as
a kind of sparkplug, for new ideas.

Now, obviously, Mr. Chairman, having said that, there are not
enough dollars to try everything out. I mean, we zll recognize that.
So it seems to me that you say let’s look at those kinds of things
for a try-out or a demonstration which seem to be fairiy promising.

We have started this approach in our home State of Oregon and
have some of the current statistics that I would just share very
briefly, and I think also speak to some of the points that you make.

In Oregon, our State office on senior citizens, called the Senior
Services Division of the Human Resources Department, has provid-
ed $9,000 of computer hardware to senior centers at four locations
around the State. The centers recruit, train and supervise volun-
teers, track the volunteer credits, and insure the programs, all free
of charge to the State. It is called the Volunteer Partnerships for
Independence. There is one of these sites running in my own Dis-
trict in Southeast Portland. As of September 30, 1987, in just a few

9
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months in this one center in my own area, we have been able to
generate more than 1,000 hours of services to 103 different people.

Now, the center in my District was important, I think, for two
reasons, Mr. Chairman, because it talks about the points that you
made in your opening comments.

First, according to the people in the program, the program has
been able to involve persons who have never volunteered before. I
think that is critical. If we just end up taking people from one vol-
unteer program to another, then again, that is not a useful sort of
exercise,

Second, voluntecrs have already in effect cashed in their credits
for services. There has been no problem at all roturning the favor.
One of my constituents told the Senior Citizens Department—and I
think it represents the feeling in Oregon, and I quote here—“I am
banking good will for a rainy day.”

So here we have in the State of Oregon, with four centers and a
tiny amount of money, something which embodies the heart of
what this ought to be, which is a locally-run, nonbureaucratic kind
of approach to have people help people. And it would seem to me
that if we get into a situation where, particularly in a try-out
stage, we create kind of mammoth bureauc-acies and have people
in effect going through all kirds of legal hoops and legal hassies,
we have really missed the point.

I thought from the very beginning, having read about this and
heard from senior groups in our area, that this was something that
was worth the try-out. It is not appropriate to call it a huge new
program or a hupe new entitlement. But the signs of potential,
even at the time I introduced my bill, were good. Based on the con-
crete experience that we have had in Oregon where the program
has dealt with some of the concerns you made in your opening
statement, like not taking volunteers from other programs, not
running into probleme of bureaucratic red tape, and not having
any problems with people cashing in, I would hope we could work
something out so that in a modest sort of way we could try out vol-
unteer service credits a little bit more.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wyden follows:]

10




ERI

O

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

TESTIMONY

CONGRESSMAN RON WYDEN
THE VOLUNTEER SERVICE PROMOTION ACT
BEFORE THE SENATE AGING SUBCOMMITTEE
November 12, 1987

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for intiving me to testify today.

Today, the Subcommittee is considering an innovative bill 1 believe could help older
Americans fill the growing gaps in federal health care services. In the last 5 years, over
$30 billion has been cut from Medicare and Medicaid programs. At the same time, the
older population l:as grown and, with it, their needs for health care services - pacticularly
care in the home. It's time to look for fresh Ideas to strengthen the Older Americans
Act. H.R. 907, the Volunteer Service Promotion Act, presents a new approach to serving
the long term care needs of America's senlors. By utilizing volunteers, it permits our

countey to fncrease the availability of critically needed health care services.

The bill, which passed the House as part of t' & Older Americans Act, will instruct the
Commissioner on Aging to establish demonstration projects to promote volunteer
exchanges. Under our bill, volunteers in selected programs would be able to earn credits
for their service. People over 60 could volunteer in exchange for a nredit when they serve
any other person over 60 or a Jow-income child. These credits could be accumulated and
those earning them would have the option to use them for similar services for themselves

and their families when needed.

No new Federal funds are needed to implement this bill and no new Federal bureaucracies

are created.
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Page two

As originally drafted, the bill requires the Administration on Aging to usc existing funds
to establish 5 to 15 volunteer service credit programs for elderly pcople under the Older
Americans Aci. Those programs would be operated by the State offices on aging. Asyou
and your staff know, I'm happy to work with you to implement the bill tnrough the
ACTION pregram.

A particularly exciting aspect of the bill is that it would Fromote closer ties between the
gencrations by alloving elderly people to earn credits by serving low-income children.
For example, many communities vre In desperate need of child care or tutors for

dissdvantaged yCu.. . The elderly arc in a unique position to be able to give those

services.

Finally, the bill allows vo.unteers to donate their credits to others who are in greater need
of the services they have earncd. This will encourage capable indivicuals 1o volunteer In

order that a family member or fricnd - as well as the volunteer dircetly ~ could benefit .

In my home state of Oregon, tne Senlor Services Division of the ljuman Resor >
Department has begun a volunteer credit program. Under Oregon's plan, the ..ate has
provided $3000 of computer hardware to senlor centers at four locations around the
state. The centers recrult, train and supervise volunteers, track credits s.ud Insure the
prograims - all free of charge to the state. The Volunteer Partnesships for Independence
program has been up and running in Southeast Portland ~ my district ~and is a huge

success.

As of September 30, 1987, the IMPACT Senior Center has enrolled 33 volunteers who have

volunteered 1058 hours of services to 103 different people.
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Page three

The IMPACT Center's success Is important for two reasons. First, the program is
involving individuals who have never volunteered before. Secondly, volunteers have
"eashed in" eredits for serviees, and the program has had no problem returning the favor.
As one cor:tituent of mine told the Senior Services Department, "I'm banking goodwill for

a rainy day."

The willingness of the state and the senior centers to cooperate on these ereative,
suecessful ventures gives a good indication of how well volunteer networks would work

nation-wide.

But many vommunities need our help in getting these unique programs going. As Connie
Baldwin, the Oregon service-credits eoordinator, told my office, they need more funding
In order to sustain a development staff and establish more sites. . Without any rew
spending, we can give elderly service organizations an opportunity to get increasingly
necessary long term health care services to seniors in their homes and at local community
centers. At a time when we are thinking of expanding hospital stays under Medicare, we
must also think about making basie custodial eare and preventive health services more
accessible. Tapping into the extensivs: volunteer network that already exists is a must for

our social service programs.
Mr. Chairman, volunteers ~ specifically retired volunteers -~ are a wellspring of valuable
service for our eountry. 1believe service eredits give us the opportunity to test a

promising idea for strengthening that great resource.

1 appreciate your having me testify today. 1'd be happy to take your questions.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

F‘~
w



10

ngnator MaTtsuNaGa. Thank you very much, Congressman
yden.

There is a vote on the Senate Floor right now, and we have four
minutes left to get to the Floor to vote. So the Subcommittes will
stand in recess perhaps for the next seven or eight minutes.

Mr. WypeN. Would you like me to stay, Mr. Chairman? I would
be happy to stay or be excused, whichever is your preference.

Senator MATsuNAGA. I think you may be excused. You made
such wonderful presentations, both of you, that there are no ques-
tions.

Thank you both.

Mr. WypeN. Thank you very much.

Senator MaTsunaGaA. The Subcommittee stands in recess.

[Short recess.]

Senator MATSUNAGA. The Subcommittee will come to order.

Our next witness is Mr. Daniel Bonner, Director of Domestic Op-
erations of ACTION here in Washington.

Mr. Bonner, thank you for coming. We will be happy to hear
from you.

STATEMENT OF DANIEL BONNER, DIRECTOR OF DOMESTIC
OPERATIONS, ACTION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. BoNNER. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga.

I have a full statement which I would like to submit for the
record. I would like to summarize those remarks.

Senator MaTsunaGa. Your full statement will appear in the
record as though presented in full, and you may summarize.

Mr. BoNNER. I am pleased to appear before the Subcommittee
today to discuss proposals which would permit older volunteers to
earn credits for services furnished to the elderly which later can be
redeemed for similar volunteer services.

ACTION has been very much involved in enabling community
volunteers to assist homebound older persons with service needs
that are similar to those in the service credit-hour model.

In fiscal year 1987, the Retired Senior Volunteer Program was
funded for $29.3 million in support of 745 projects and 392,000
RSVP volunteers. These older Americans, who served without com-
pensation, are involved in every imaginable community activity.

RSVP is one of the Federal Government’s most cost-effective
social service programs. The average Federal cost per hour of vol-
unteer service is 43 cents.

RSVP’s partnership with nonprofit community sponsors has gen-
erated $7 of community services for every Federal dollar spent.

Further, RSVP attracts significant and growing private sector
and public non-ACTION funding; a total of $24.5 million in 1986
alone. Last year, 35,000 RSVP volunteers provided approximately 7
million hours of in-home and companion outreach services to slder
persons.

Another ACTION program, VISTA, Volunteers in Service to
America, places volunteers that recruit part-time volunteers who
provide a variety of services to the low-income elderly. In Miami,
Florida, a VISTA project uses the volunteer service credit model.

.14
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ACTION has continuously sought to redirect our resources with
the realization that dramatic shifts in the older population will
change the future of health services among the elderly.

In attempting to meet the needs of this population, several
States and communities are involved in service credit-hour demon-
stration projects. Our position is that these, the existing State and
local iniiiatives, must be tested and evaluated before considering
Federai involvement.

Some of the vital issues that require resolution include: the as-
surance that persons who earn credit-hours will have appropriate
services available when they need them. The proposed legislation
creates a right to receive similar services when a participant be-
comes older. Does this create entitlement?

Could the eligible individual sue to have services provided free-
of-charge based on a volunteer credit?

Do the services provided later to the participant have to be the
same as those the participant provided, or can they be more or less
intense?

Are all volunteer services given equal weight? Does someone who
gives service in the home or helps with shopping get the same
credit as someone who keeps in touch by phone? Do those who get
paid a stipend get the same credit as those who do the work with-
out compensation?

There are still other issues:

The potential conflict with existing Federal long-term care pro-
grams that provide in-home services to older persons regardiess of
service credit-hours earned; the administrative costs at the provid-
er level for recruiting volunteers and maintaining credit-hour ac-
counts; volunteer liability, accident insurance and workers’ com-
pensation expenses; long-term tracking and crediting will be ex-
tremely costly. This raises also an issue of equity. How do we ac-
count for the crediting of service? Who will keep track of it and
certify that it is correct. What will be the Federal versus the State
role? Is there an 2quity problem being created whereby those who
enroll with the program get credit, yet those who do not, for what-
ever reason, will not gat credit?

The cost-effectiveness of the service credit-hour model versus
Federally-supported volunteer initiatives that address long-term
care needs is another issue.

The evaluations of service credit demonstrations will help deter-
mine the most cost-effective and efficient means of achieving the
commendable goal of increasing the number of senior volunteers
who assist their frail elderly neighbors.

Senator Matsunaga, that is the end of my prepared remarks.

I would like to address an issue mentioned by Senator Melcher.
He indicated that the ACTION Agency is not perceived to be a
grant-making organization. The Older American Volunteer Pro-
grams administer 1,100 grants, for a total of $103 million. That
would amount to more than a perception that we are only a volun-
teer agency. It certainly is correct to say we are a volunteer
agency, that, and a grant-making organization as well.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bonner follows:]
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TESTIMONY
OF
DANIEL F. BONNER .
BEFORE THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES

SUBCOMMITTEE ON AGING
NOVEMBER 12, 1987

I am pieased to appear before this subcommittee today to
discuss legislation such as §. 1189 which would create a
volunteer service credit program. These proposals would permit
older volunteers to earn credits for services furnished to the
elderly, which later can be redeemed for similar volunteer

services.

ACTION, the Pederal Domestic Volunteer &Agency, has been very
much involved, for several decades, in enabling community
volunteers to assist homebound older persons with service needs
that are similar to those in the service credit hour model.

One of ACTION's programs, the Retired Senior Volunteer Program
(RSVP), was established in 1971 to provide persons aged 60 and
over with opportunities to volunteer in their own communities.
In FY '87, RSVP was funded for $29.3 million in support of 745
projects and 392,000 RSVP volunteers. These older Americans
gerve in every imaginable community activity - courts, schools,
museums, libraries, hospitals, nursing homer and other service
centers. Volunteers serve without compensat.on, but may be

reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses.
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RSVP is one of the FPederal government's most cost effective
social service programs. The average Pederal portion of
project costs is $39,355 which generates 500 volunteers
serving 94,160 hours of service annually. The average Pederal

cost per hour of volunteer service is forty-three cents.

RSVP's partnership with non-profit community sponsors has
generated $#7 of community services for every federal dollar
spent. Purther, RSVP attracts significant and growing private
sector and public non-ACTION funding -- a total of $24.%
million in 1986 or about 87.5% of ACTION's grant funds to RSVP.
This non-ACTION support has increased by 41.6% .since 1983,

Last year, 18,910 RSVP volunteers provided 3,645,710 hours of
in-home services for older persons. These services included
peer support, respite care, meal preparation, nutrition
counseling and information referral and service coordination.
In addition, 16,130 RSVP volunteers provided 3,138,810 hours of
service in the category of Companionship/Outreach. This
includes friendly visiting, telephone reassurance, letter
writing, active listening, counseling and bereavement outreach.
A September, 19835 RSVP Impact study by Booz Allen and Hamilton,
Inc. compared volunteer participants with non-participants and
found that the functional capabilities of RSVP volunteers
tended to improve or remain stable over time, while thése of
non-volunteers diminished, thus indicating strong evidence of

the beneficial effects of continued RSVP participation.
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The Senior Companion Program, one of ACTION's stipended
low-income volunteer programs, continues to play a lead role in
the delivery of long-term care services to communities. The
Companions receive $2.20 per hour, serve 20 hours per week and
provide personal assistance and peer support, primarily to
older adults. In FY '87, 5,450 volunteers in 96 projects
contributed approximately 5.7 million hours, assisting over
19,000 homebound clients. Major assignment emphasis areas
include respite care, assistance to clients discharged from
acute care hospitals, mental health care of the terminally ill,
drug and substance abuse counseling.
Another ACTION program, Volunteers in Service to America
(VISTA), provides a variety of services to low-income
ccmmunities. With respect to the elderly, VISTA volunteers
recruit and place part-time volunteers who provide the
following services: nutrition counseliri, health support,
housing relocation, energy assistance axd respite care. In FY
187, 340 volunteers in approximately 60 projects generated

needed services in one or more of these categories.

One of VISTA's projects utilizes the volunteer service credit
model. In Miami, Plorida, the VISTA volunteers are develcping
a system that will utilize community volunteers to address the

needs of the low-income homebound elderly. The community
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volunteers will earn credits which will result in volunteer
services being directed toward themselves or other needy
persons., Edgar S. Cahn, who is also testifying today, is the
project diractor. Since the project started in August, it is
too soon to provide specific information on its

accomplishments.

ACTION has continuously-sought to redirect our resources with
the realization that dramatic shifts in the older population
will change the future of health services among the elderly.
In the next 30 years, the number of elderly living alone will
increase 50 percent to 13.5 million, according to a 1987
Commonwealth FPund report. This group will be most vulnerable
to high, unexpected medical costs ar.d premature

institutionalization.

In attempting to meet the needs of this population, at least
five states have passed legislation authorizing development of
service credit hour programs. In addition, there are a number
of demonstration projects funded at the community level. It is
consistent with ACTION's mission to explore innovative
approaches to expand volunteerism including such concepts as

the service credit hour.

¥
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Our position is that these State and local initiatives must be
tested and evaluated before considering Federal involvement
such as that proposed by S. 1189. Some of the vital program,
management and operational issues raised by S. 1189 that

require resolution, include:

[ The assurance that persons who earn credit hours will
have appropriate services available when they
need them. The proposed legislation creates a right
to receive similar services when a participant
becomes older. Does this create an entitlement?
éould the eligible individual sue to have services
provided free of charge based on a volunteer credit?
Do the services provided later to the participant
have to be the same as those the participant
provided, or can they be more or less intense? Are
all volunteer services given equal weight? Does
someone who gives service in the home or helps with
shopping ¢et the same credit as someone who keeps in
touch by phone? Do those who get paid a stipend get
the same credit as those who do the work without
compénsation? These are just a few of the very
complex program questions that have not been

addressed and need to be thought through.
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The potential conflict with existing Federal
leng-term care programs that provide in-home services
to older persons regardless of service credit hours

earned.

The administrative costs at the provider level for
recruiting volunteers and maintaining credit hour
accounts, volunteer liability, accident insurance and
worker's compensation expenses. Long-term tracking
and crediting will be extremely costly. This raises
also an issue of equity. How do we account for the
crediting of service? Who will keep track of it and
certify that it is correct? Wwhat will be the Pederal
vs State role? Is there an equity problem being
created whereby those who "enroll"™ with the program
get credit yet those who do not, for whatever reason,

will rot get credit?

The cost effectiveness of the service credit hour
model versus federally supported volunteer

initintives that address long-term care needs.




Until existing state and community demonstrations are evaluated
and the data they provide are analyzed, we oppose S. 1189 or
other legislation which would authorize such a new Pederal
volunteer program. The evaluations will help determine the
most cost effective and efficient means of achieving the
commendable goal of increasing the number of senior volunteers

who assist their frail elderly neighbors.
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Senator MATSUNAGA. Well, Mr. Bonner, you raise some very
cogent questions. I would appreciate it if you would respond to your
own questions, to see how you feel those questions should be an-
swered—perhaps in writing, to save time.

Mr. BoNNER. Certainly; we shall certainly do that.

Senator MATSUNAGA. We would appreciate that.

Now, Mr. Bonner, is the VISTA program utilizing the volunteer
services credit model being systematically evaluated?

Mr. BoNNER. Yes, it is. That is the one in Florida. “Little
Havana’ is the name of the project. It is an inter-racial program in
that city, and plans are for an intensive evaluation to be done.

Senator MATSUNAGA. When do you expect the evaluation report?

Mr. BoNNER. Sometime next year, probably later than sooner.
We are three months into the program, as I understand it, and
therefore the program has to be given some time to work before it
can be evaluated.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Now, if a demonstration program such as
that proposed in S. 1189 were to bz conducted, under what Federal
agency would you have it operate?

Mr. BonNER. The ACTION Agency is a Federal volunteer agency.
We have experience running over several decades now, and great
expertise. The answer is the ACTION Agency.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Is the service credit model any less or more
problematic from ACTION’s viewpoint than providing a stipend to
volunteers under the Senior Companion Program?

Mr. BoNNER. It seems to us that providing the stipends is not
problematic. It is a clearcut, very easy-to-administer part of the
ACTION programs. On the other hand, we feel that service credit
is g;oblematic for the reasons I enumerated in the testimony.

nator MATSUNAGA. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Bonner.
We certainly appreciate your coming and taking time out of your
busy day to testify before the subcommittee.

Thank you very much.

Mr. BoNNER. Thank you, Senator.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Our next panel of witnesses consists of Ms.
Maria Smith of the American Red Cross and Ms. Winifred Dowling
of the National Association of Retired Senior Volunteer Project Di-
rectors.

We would be happy to hear from you first, Ms. Smith.

STATEMENTS OF MARIA SMITH, AMERICAN RED CROSS, WASH-
INGTON, DC, AND WINIFRED DOWLING, NATIONAL ASSOCIA-
TION OF RETIRED SENIOR VOLUNTEER PROJECT DIRECTORS,
EL PASO, TX

Ms. SMiTH. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Good afternoon.

IMs. SMITH. | am here today representing Charlotte Lunsford, Na-
tional Chairman of Volunteers of the American Red Cross, who
very much regrets being unable to attend this afternoon.

Just as is Mrs. Lunsford, I am a Red Cross volunteer and have
been for many years. My present volunteer position at the Nation-
al Headquarters of the American Red Cross is with the Depart-
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ment of Corporate Planning and Evaluation, where I am currently
comanaging a major study on trends in voluntarism.

The purpose of the study is to help nonprofit organizations, in-
cluding ourselves, rethink volunteer policies, practices, and incen-
tives in light of changing volunteer motivations and expectations
and in light of the changing economic, social and demographic cir-
cumstances of the next decade.

The American Red Cross has given top priority to this study not
only because volunteers are our lifeblood, but because we believe
that voluntarism makes us as a nation a stronger and a more
caring and a more compassionate society.

The primary focus of the work of the Red Cross is to assist people
in preventing, preparing for, and coping with emergencies. Since
the elderly are a population vulnerable and at risk, our chapters
iire, as you know, involved in many programs that assist the elder-
y.

However, today we are not the experts on aging in this room. It
is you and the members of your staff who are the experts on the
problems of aging. We will not presume to speak to you as experts
in that field, but rather as experts and practitioners in the field of
volunteers and voluntarism.

So let me start by speaking a little about the spirit, the essence,
of voluntarism. It is a very American phenomenon, deeply embed-
ded in the American character, in our can-do philosophy of rugged
individualism, and in our history since the earliest days. It has also
been essentially a decentralized and nonlegislated phenoménon
which has expressed itself in a myriad of creative ways in response
to ll)) rticular circumstances in individual communities.

atil recently, it has been largely taken for granted‘ and little
studied. Within the last 5 years, however, there has been a great
surge of Eublic and institutional interest in voluntarism. All of a
sudden, the word “volunteer” is on everyone’s lips.

But as in all cases where an old idea is acquiring new life and
new applications and is enlisted to meet new needs, one has to
make sure that the new enthusiasm does not dilute or weaken the
original concept or inadvertently transform it beyond recognition.

This is all the more true in a field such as voluntarism where the
kefl word “volunteer” has had many and very different meanings. I
will not go into those meanings; they are in the full statement,
which I would be pleased to have put into the record. This is a
summary.

But itxy there are so many definitions of the word “volunteer,”
why not volunteers who receive volunteer service credits as provid-
ed for in S. 1189?

At the American Red Cross, we feel that the basic tenet of volun-
tary service is not receiving a quid pro quo. We consider that prin-
ciple fundamental. As a maiter of fact, it defines the concept of vol-
untarism.

That does not mean that we think of volunteer service as cost-
free or that the organization to which the volunteer donates time
has no obligations to that volunteer. Rather, we mean that volun-
tary service is a gift to the organization, similar to a gift of money
or of blood. Such a gift generates many benefits for the donor, but
not an equivalent compensation in kind or in money.
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The benefits to the donor of time and talent are many. But there
is no accounting system involved. There is no question of entitle-
ment.

It is true that the old-fashioned idea that volunteers contribute
only out of the kindness of their hearts has largely been disproven.
Recent surveys we have conducted as part of our volunteer study
have shown that while volunteers are motivated to a certain extent
by altruism, they are motivated also by a desire for personal
growth, a desire for professional growth, a desire for social interac-
tion, a desire for recognition or prestige, for stimulation in their
lives, and so on and so forth.

Thus, given these many motivations, there are many ways to
promote and encourage volunteer service without negating the
whole concept by quid pro quo contracts.

American Red Cross National Headquarters has recently con-
ducted a study on “Caregivers and their Black Tlderly Clier 1s.” I
have the study with me and will be happy to leave it for the Com-
mittee. This studv has identified two important needs that care-
givers have—the need for training and the need for respite from
caregiving tasks. Programs that' fulfill these needs would be pro-
moting voluntarism in the real sense of that word. That is because
volunteers would be getting in return for their services something
of value to themselves, but also something that improves their ca-

acity to do their caregiving and at the same time prepares them
tter to look after themselves as they themselves get older.

Courses by local service organizations in nutrition for the elder-
ly, health promotion for the elderly, care of the elderly, money
management, stress management, CPR, home nursing, taking vital
signs, and first aid, courses such as these given fres-of-charge to
caregivers would be a great incentive to volunteers. They would
provide volunteers not only with skills and information useful to
themselves and their clients, but also respite from caregiving.

Money which under S. 1189 would go to cumbersome account-
keeping and management of service credits could go instead to
paying for courses and providing substitutes for caregivers during
course ingtruction.

Another incentive for volunteering, very simple but often forgot-
ten, is meaningful recognition of the volunteer by the community,
by the local government, by community service agencies.

Therefore, we are suggesting the following as powerful incentives
in recruiting caregivers: Respite from caregiving, personal and pro-
fessional growth through training, increased capacity for self-help
in one’s own old age through training and community recognition.
We feel that these would be preferable to the incentive of banking
service credits. It would be more in keeping with the spirit of vol-
untarism and less of a bureaucratic burden.

A system of statewide recordkeeping of volunteer hours by care-
givers to the elderly over an extended time period seems to us an
awesome assignment. It assumes a very static situation where pro-
grams and agencies go on forever, as we know they do not, and
where residents remain in their own communities forever, as we
know they do not.

Add to this the need to differentiate in the accounting system be-
tween a wide variety of types of service, the need to differentiate
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betweer: degrees of intensity of service deliverv—as, for example,
between mobile and immobilized clients, or continent and inconti-
nent clients—and add to this further the need to establish stand-
ards and to monitor service delivery, and you have the makings of
a bureaucratic nightmare.

Even the best system that can be devised will have trouble
coping with some of the practical and ethical questions that will
arise. For example, is an hour of driving scmeone to a shopping
mall equivalent to an hour of homemaking? Is the hour of a
trained and skilled caregiver equivalent to an hour of caregiving by
an untrained or lesser-skilled one?

Or another type of example, this time with ethical ovet tones. As-
suming that when the credits come due, there is a shortage of care-
givers, will available caregivers be assigned to those who have cred-
its in the bank or to those in greatest need? That is indeed an ethi-
cal dilemma.

What S. 1189 proposes is not really a volunteer service proms-
tion, but an insurance system by which premiums are paid in kina.
The problem with such an insurance system is that it does not
guarantee the insured that the kind of service needed when the
policy is cashed in will be the kind of service that will be available.
It thus gives a false sense of security.

Far better, in our opinion, to try and guarantee adequate volun-
teer participation in the care of the elderly as in other areas, by
pro-actively studying voluntarism and nurturing its spirit.

After the completion of our study, the American Red Cross will
be glad to submit suggestions for pilot projects that would deal
with enhancing volunteer development and motivation to help
meet the needs of the future. In the meantime, we respectfully sug-
gest that the word “volunteer” be eliminated from the titie of the
proposed act and that if it is reported out of committee, it be re-
named “The Service Credit Act of 1987.”

In summary, the American Red Cross feels that it cannot en-
dorse S. 1189 and must speak in opposition. The reasons are as
stated: (1) Service credits violate the spirit of voluntarism. There
exist better incentives. (2) Service credits create a bureaucratic
nightmare of recordkeeping, qurlity control, and monitoring. (3)
Service credits may create false expectations and therefore a false
sanse of security among participants. (4) Service credits pose cer-
tain ethical questions that will be deeply troubling in the adminis-
tration of the program.

Thank you very much for your attention, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, Ms. Smith.

[The prepared statement of Ms, Smith follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF THE AMERICAN RED CROSS

Sub~Committee on Aging
Committee on Labor and Human Resources
U.S. Senate
November 12, 1987

INTRODUCTION

My name is Maria Petschek Smith. I am representing Charlotte
Lunsford, National Chairman of Volunteers of the American Red
Cross, who very nmuch regrets being unable to appear in person
before you today.

Just as is Mrs. Lunsford, I am a Red Cross volunteer and have
been for many years. By profession I am a political economist
with an MA from Harvard University, and with an employment
history in research and teaching. But for most of my life I have
been involved in voluntary activities. My present volunteer
position at the National Headquarters of the American Red Cross
is with the Department of Corporate Planning and Evaluation where
I am currently co-mahaging a major study on trends in volunta-
rism.

The American Red Cross is grateful and pleised that you have
asked to hear its views on 5.1189 which deals with volunteer
service credits. All aspects of voluntarism are of great
interest to the American Red Cross since we are an organization
directed and managed by volunteers at each of its levels and
whose service providers are primarily volunteers. At the
American Red Cross 1,500,000 wvolunteers work with 20,000 paid
staff. Throughout its 106 year history the American Red Cross has
been a pioneer and a model in the field of voluntarism, and a
resource to younger organizations.

By their sheer numbers, the diversity of structures and lines of
service in which they operate, and the range of roles in which
they perform, Red Cross volunteers in effect mirror the comple-
xity of the American voluntary sector. Indeed, given the number
and variety of Red Cross programs, its hands~on field expe-
rience, large size, and presence at the local, national, and
international 1levels, the American Red Cross represents a
microcosm of American voluntary activity.

'The primary focus of the Red Cross is to assist people in
preventing, preparing for and coping with emergencies. Since
older people and the aged are a population vulnerable and at
risk, our chapters are involved in many programs that assist
them such as meals on wheels, telephone reassurance, home visits,
home nursing, health care courses, hutrition courses, transporta-
tion services, to mention but a few., At the national level we
have just completed a study and survey of (Caregivers and their
Black Elderly Clients,
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However, in this room today it is you, the members of the
Sub-Commitee and your staff, who are the experts on the problems
of aging. We will not presume to speak to you as experts in that
field but rather as experts and practitioners in the field of
volunteers and voluntarism.

The major study which we are conducting in this field and which
we call Volunteer 2000, is an effort to take a comprehensive look
at volunteers and voluntarism in order to sustain and strengthen
the already considerable volunteer contribution to our society
and economy. We hope this study will result in a clarification
of the philosophy and ethics of voluntarism, and in a better
understanding of how to tap the potential volunteer pool through
greater responsiveness to volunteer motivations and expectations.
We hope it will help all non-profit organizations including
ourselves to rethink volunteer policies and practices in light of
the changing economic, social and demographic circumstances of
the next decade.

The American Red Cross has given a very high priority to this
study because it believes that the existence of a significant
and growing volunteer input will make us not only a stronger
society but a more compassionate and caring one as well.

ARGUMENT

The Spirit of voluntarism

Let me speak first about voluntarism. It is a very American
phenomenon deeply embedded in the American character, in our
can-do philosophy of rugged individualism and in our history
since the earliest colonial days. It has also been essentially a
decentralized and unlegislated phenomenon which has expressed
itself over the decades in a myriad of creative ways in response
to particular circumstances in individual communities. Until
recently it has been a phenomenon largely taken for granted and
little studied.

Within the last five years, however, there has been a great surge
of public and institutional interest in volunteerism. Stimulating
this surge has been a desire to return to basic values, a
renewed interest in religion and participation in religious
institutions, the identification of a vast new array of health
and social problems, government retrenchment and budgetary
restraints, and a political climate reflecting President Reagan's
philosophy as expressed, for example, in his Private Sector
Initiative.

All of a sudden the word "volunteer” is on everyone's lips. The
United Way which until recently was primarily a fund raising and
funding organization, is placing increasing emphasis on stimuls-
ting also the gifts of time and talent which Americans extend to
philanthropic organizations. Similarly, another umbrella
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organization for the non-profits, the Independent Sector, has
come out with very specific targets for volunteer involvement by
the citizenry. 1In the private sector, both unions and ceorpora-
tions are experimenting with many creative volunteer concepts
such as work release time, 1loaned execautivces and work-site
volunteers.

But, as in all cases where an old idea i3 acquiring new life and
new applications and is enlisted to meet new needs, one has to
m e at the new enthusiasm not dilute or weaken the
original concept or inadvertently transform it bevond recogni-
tion., This is all the more true in a field such as voluntarism
where the key word "volunteer” has had many and very different
meanings.

Note, for example, the use of the word volunteer as in "volunteer
arnpy” which refers to an army which people enter by choice
rather than by draft but where they receive a salary tor their
service. Note also the "Peace Corps Volunteer" who receives a
regular monthly stipend and a home-coming payment. Then there
are intern volunteers who receive academic credits, and volun-
teers who are reimbursed for expenses, and volunteers who accept
a negative cash-flow by paying all volunteer related expenses out
of pocket.

Well, you ask, if there are so many differ~nt definitions of
"volunteer" why not volunteers who receive vonlunteer service
credits for hours served which they can cash in for similar
services for themselves or their designees at a iater time as
specified in S$.1189?

At the American Red Cross we feel that one of the basic tenets of
voluntary service is not receiving a gquid pro guo. That does not
mean that we think of volunteer service as "free" or that the
organization to which the volunteer donates time has no obli-
gations to that volunteer. Rather, we mean that voluntary
service is a gift to the organization, similar to a gift of money
or of blood. Such a gift generates many benefits for the donor
but not an eqguivalent compensation in kind or in money.

The benefits to the donor .f Lime and talent are many and
varied. The old-fashioned ia:a that volunteers contribute only
"out of the kindness of their hearts" has largely been disproven.
Recent surveys we have conducted as part of our volunteer study
have shown that while volunteers are motivated to a certain
extent by "the desire to help"” and "a sense of obligation”, they
are motivated also by "a desire for personal growth”, " a desire
for professional growth"™, "a desire for social interaction”, "a
desire for recognition or prestige”, as well as by a desire for
ctimulation in their lives.

Thus there are many ways to promote and encourage volunteer

service without negating the whole concept by gquid pro guo
contracts. The American Red Cross Study on Caredivers and their
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Black Elderlvy Clients has identified two important needs that
caregivers have: The need for training and the need for raespite
from their caregiving duties. Programs that would fulfill these
needs would be promoting voluntarism in the real sense ‘of that
word. That is because volunteers would be getting in retuvn for
their services something of value to themselves but also zome-
thing that improves their capacity to do their caregiving and
at the same time prepares them better to look after themselves as
they. themsaelves get older.

Courses by 1local service organizations in nutrition for the
elderly, health promotion for the elderly, care of the elderly,
money management, stress management, CPR, home nursing, taking
vital signs, and first aid given free of charge to caregivers or
paid for by the state would be a great incentive to volunteers,
would provide them not only with skills and information useful to
themselves and to their clien%s, but also respite from caregi-
ving. The money which under $.1189 would go to cumbersome account
keeping and management of service credits, could go instead to
paying for courses and providing either paid or volunteer
substitutes for caregivers during course instruction.

Another incentive for volunteering --so simple it is often
forgotten-- is meaningful recognition of the volunteer by the
community, local government, and community service agencies. This
can take the form of pins, plaques, armbands or certificates as
well as articles and pictures in the local newspaper and letters
of appreciation by local dignitaries. .

Therefore, we are suggesting the following incentives to recruit
caregivers: respite from caregiving, personal and professional
growth through training, increased capacity for self-help in
one's own old age through training, and community recognition.
We feel that this would be preferable to the incentive of banking
service credits. It would be more in keeping with the spirit of
voluntarism and less of a bureaucratic burden.

The Bureaucratic Burden

A syctem of state-wide record-keeping of volunteer hours of
caregivers to the elderly over an extended time period seems to
us an awesome assignment. Add to this the need to differentiate
Letween a wide varievy of types of services, the need to diffe-
rentiate between degrees of intensity of service delivery (as for
example between mobile and immobilized or continent and inconti-
nent clients) and add to this further the need to establish
standards and to monitor service delivery and you have the
makings of a bureaucratic nightmare.

Even the best system that can be devised will have trouble coping
with some of the practical and ethical questions that will
arise. For example: Is an hour of driving someone to a shopping
mall equivalent to an hour of home-making? Is the hour of a
trained and skilled caregiver equivalent to an hour of caregiving
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by an untrained or lesser skilled one? Or another type of
example: Assuming, as one must, that when the credits “come
due” chere is still a shortage of caregivers in a community. will
available caregivers he assigned to those who have credits in the
bank or to those in greatest need? This indeed is an ethical
dilemna.

What S.1189 proposes is not really a volunteer service promotion
but an insurance system by which premiums are paid "in kind".
The problem with such an insurance system is that it does not
guarantee the insured that the kind of services needed when
the policy is "cashed in" will he the kind of services that will
be available. It thus gives a false sense of Security.

Far better, in our opinion, to try to guarantee adequate volun-
teer participation in the care of the elderly, as in other areas,
by pro-actively studying voluntarism and nurturing its spirirc.
After the completion of its Volunteer 2000 Study, the American
Red Cross will be glad to submit suggestions for pilot projects
which would enhance volunteer developmeni wnd motivation to help
meet the needs of the future.

In the mean time, we respectfully suggest that the word "volun-—
teer" be eliminated from the title of the proposed azt, and that
it he renamed "The Service Credit Act of 1987".

CONCLUSION .

After careful review, the American Red Cross feels that it cannot
endorse $.1189 and must sSpeak in opposition to it. The American
Red Cross feels that this bill, the "Volunteer Service Promotion
Act of 1987", does violence to the basic concept of voluntarism
and thus, in the long run and in a wider context., would undermine
rather than promote interest in voluntary service.

The American Red Cross feels that the basic tenet of voluntary
service is not receiving a quid pro quo. We suggest, instead of
service credits, the following incentives to promote voluntary
service to the elderly: Scheduled respite from caregiving;
personal and professional growth through training; increased
capacity for self-help for one's own o0ld age through training;
and community recognition.

In addition, the American Red Cross feels that the bureaucratic
problems involved in the equitable and effective administration
of a service credit system would be disproportionate to the
possible benefits, and that some of the ethical problems 1nvolved
will defy solution.

F1na11y. the American Red Cross respectfully suggests that if
S.1189 is voted on favorably by the Sub Committee, that its name
be changed from "The Volunteer Service Promotion Act of 1987" to
"The Service Credit Act of 1987" so as to eliminate the word
"voluntecer” from the title.
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Supplement to Testimony of the American Red Cross on S.1189
before the
Sub-Committee on Aging
Committee on Labor and Humdn Resources
U.S. Senate
November 12, 1987

Since the American Red Cross was the first to testif among the
public witnesses on November 12, we did not have a chance to
respond to statements made subsequent to our testimony. We would
like to do so briefly in this memorandum which we respectfully
request to have a gended as an addendum to the written statement
which we filed with the Sub-Committee.

1. In the testimony submitted bg the Missouri Department of
Social Services there appears the following statement:

"Wolunteers receive credit on an hour-for-hour basis,
similar to a blood bank."

This analogy is not apt. The American Red Cross blood Yrogram is
the oldest and largest in the nation, and there is absolutely no
policy of credits £o donors. With the very recent exception of
auto ogous don¢tions Which are treated separately, there is no
provision whatsoever that permits a donor to acquire "credits"
that would give him or her priority in receiving blood or ang
discount of the fee charged. In our view, credit for donate
blood is as antithetical to the concept of voluntary donation as
credit for donated time is to voluntary service.

2. current "volunteeer credit programs" described by witnesses as
being successful were minuscule in volume and scope.

This extreme smallness is the reason, in our opinion, why the
gtograms have apparently not encountered the enormous
1ureaucratic and record-keeping burdens which we foresee in the
ong run.

Note, for example, the Missouri experience which talks

of "730 hours dcnated by 19 volunteers" and of %65 volunteers
serving 52 families...with 3300 hours banked", and only in the
area of respite care at that., Congressman Ron Wyden cited the
Oregon experiencee of "33 volunteers who have volunteered 1058
hours of service to 103 different people." It is these small
numbers, as well as the short times elapsed so far, that have
obscured the potential complexities of administering

programs of any significant size. (See our original testimony).

3. All the currently operating programs assume very static life
situations where programs and agencies go on forever -- as we
know theX do not-~ and where residents remain in their own
communities forever ~--as we know they do not.

4. Most programs assume ~~- and state -~ that government is the
service provider of last resort. In other words, if the
appropriate volunteer care-giver is not found to provide a needed

1
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service to an elderly client who has service credits to her name,
then the state will be expected to furnish or purchase these
services and make them available to the credit holder. There
would be no realistic way to predict, or budget for, the costs
oucived and these could be very high if the services needed are
of a specialized rature.

6. Nonhe of the programs described seen to have dealt
realistically u&th 1iability issues or with the ossibility of
agencies being sued for not providing "equivalent" services.

7. In answer 0 the Chairman's question whether the Red Cross
feels that service credit programs would diminish the Red Cross
pool of volunteers, we would ixe to put into writing our oral
reply: Growth in {rue voluntarism in any area will always

have positive and rein!orcing effects on voluntarism in other
areas, A favorable climate for, and increased interest and new
initiatives in, volunteer activit{ is a desirable outcome which
will increase {he volunteer pool to the benefit of all agencies.
Thus it is not "competition for individuals"” that worries the Red
Cross about the credit service programs, What worries us is the
cor:gﬁtion of the basic "no quid pro 3“°" cohcept of voluntarism
and the misuse of the word "volunteer®. (See our original testimony)

8. The oral testimony of the Oklahoma Areawide Aging Agency cited
the American Red Cross as being Wegnthusiastically part cigating
and involved® in their service credit gr ram., 1In fact, the
Oklahoma City Chapter, although asked to be a lead agenc¥ for the
service credit program, declined totEArticig;te because it
anticipated a series of problems with its administration. A
member of the Chapter staff, acting in an individual capacity, is
currently an advisor to the Areawide Aging Agency and to its
service credit grogram. It should be noted, however, that the
the American Red Cross position on S.1189 does not preclude
individual chapters from articigating in service credit programs
in their comwmunities if they so desire.
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Senator MATSUNAGA. Ms. Dowling, we will be happy to hear
from you now.

Ms. DowriNG. Thank you, Senator.

I feel honored to be here today to testify, and I am also very
happy to be here today because I was not sure I was goin% to make
it into Washington last night in the snowstorm. But luckily, we got
into Dulles instead of National, and I made it this morning.

Senator MaTsuNaGa. We are happy you made it.

Ms. DowLING. My name is Winifred Dowling, and I am the Presi-
dent of the National Association of RSVP Directors; I am also the
Director of the Retired Senior Volunteer Program in El Paso, TX.

We have submitted a written report, and I would just like to
make a few comments.

Senator MATsUNAGA. Your full written statements will appear in
the record as though presented in full, and we will be happy to
hear a summary statement from you now, Ms. Dowling.

Ms. DowriNg. Thank you very much.

The RSVP Association is vitally interested in two aspects of the
concept of volunteer service credits. One is that we care very
deeply about the quality of life for the frail elderly, and so we are
interested in any ideas that could help the growing numbers of
frail elderly in the country.

Then secondly, and what I can speak to most directly, is that the
concept of RSVP is to provide a more productive life for older
people. We have been doing that for 17 years and now have almost
400,000 RSVP volunteers across the country, experimenting in all
kinds of ways with concepts like the volunteer service credit pro-
gram.

We are very happy to at least consider something along these
lines. Except for the State of Missouri, RSVP volunteers and direc-
tors are not formally connected with any of the volunteer service
credit demonstration programs that are going on now. But I did
call every city in the country where there are demonstration pro-
grams, and in every case there was some kind of RSVP connection,
I found. I was not surprised, because I suspected that RSVP’s
would be interested in looking into a program like this.

In some cases, there was just a peripheral connection, but in
other cases, the RSVP volunteers and directors were deeply in-
volved. They were on the steering committees of the demonstration
programs, and in one case in Oklahoma, the volunteer RSVP direc-
tor had signed up herself to be a service credit volunteer in their
new program.

So what I mean to say is that there is always a real openness on
the part of RSVP directors to consider new ways of improving the
lives of older pecéple, and that can be both for the volunteer and for
the people served.

There was obviously some real knowledge on the part of RSVP
projects in this informal survey that I took. That is not to say that
cvery volunteer service credit demonstration project was consid-
ered to have wonderful ideas or that it was certainfy going to work.
But that is the point of demonstration projects; hopefully, we are
going to find out what does not work.

I think some of the real worries the RSVP directors had were
about liability, especially in in-home care. That was something
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they really did not know how to solve, and that is something that
maybe society is going to solve for us further along the line with
tort reform; I do not know. The RSVP directors recognized the
problems and the complications, but every director that I talked to
that had some knowledge of the volunteer service credit programs
fc}allt that it was certainly something that we ought to look at fur-
ther.

And therefore I asked, “As Association President, may I on your
behalf say that you would like to see some further Federal involve-
ment in volunteer service credits?”” They said yes.

We feel, however, and we feel very strongly, that if there is to be
a Federal program, that iv ought to be under ACTION. ACTION is
the Federal volunteer agency; it is a conduit for grants, and
through RSVP in particular, there are 750 projects around the
country that are all community-based, receiving grants from
ACTION and other sources.

The structure of ACTION means that there are not the kinds of
problems that there are with, say, a statewide program. There is
not a lot of bureaucracy; there is very little bureaucracy in RSVP,
I am happy to report. Having ACTION administer volunteer serv-
ice credit projects is a ,way of, I think, expanding demonstration
programs through people who understand volunteer management
very well. ’

Sometimes people assume that it is not difficult to work with vol-
unteers. It is not difficult in the sense of satisfaction; it is wonder-
ful to work with volunteers, but it takes some experience. I know
my colleague from the Red Cross will agree with me that not ev-
eryone can run a good volunteer program.

ACTION and RSVP have 16 years of experience working with
volunteers, and I think we do a wonderful job. We are a very low-
cost program, too. The average Federal cost per volunteer hour is
47 cents. We do know how to expand a program at very low cost.

I think that the wonderful thing about RSVP is that it is commu-
nfg-based. And each RSVP program works with an average of 87
different nonprofit organizations.

An example I can give you, Senator, is that of El Paso (and
RSVP’s all over the country have a similar structure). The 1,400
volunteers in El Paso work with 110 different nonprofit organiza-
tions or hospitals and other health organizations. In El Paso, virtu-
ally every agency that serves people In any way is connected with
RSVP. And that is true not just in El Paso, but all across the coun-
try.

So that if you are setting up a demonstration program and you
want to experiment with different ways of giving volunteer service
c}rledits, it seems to me that RSVP could be a wonderful conduit for
that.

Another part of that, too—and this is already in place—is that in
ACTION there are various backup mechanisms, such as involving
Senior Companions and Foster Grandparents and, as they are al-
ready doing in Miami, having VISTA volunteers work with the vol-
unteer service credit program.

I did want to say, Ms. Smith, I understand your concern about
thinking that maybe volunteer service credits take awa{ somethin
from the true spirit of voluntarism. But let me say I believe—and
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worked at ACTION also for a number of years—I think that you
will find that that really is not an issue. Some volunteers in fact
are even paid, as in the case of Peace Corps volunteers, VISTA vol-
unteers, Foster Grandparents, Senior Companions. Although I am
sure that when these programs were first conceived, it was thought
that perhaps reimbursement took away something from the spirit
of voluntarism. In fact, ACTION’s experience has been that it has
not. So I don’t think that is a worry at all.

One other major worry is how on earth we keep track of all the
volunteer service credits. I think the demonstration programs are
going to have to find some answers for that. But I will say that
every RSVP is already used to keeping track of hundreds of volun-
teers on a monthly basis. So it would be easier, probably, for RSVP
projects to take on that kind of recordkeeping than somebody who
1S not used to it.

Senator MATsuNAGA. Thank you very much.

Ms. DowLING. Thank you, Senator.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Dowling, with an attachment,
follows:]
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N ey 8
Retired Senior Volunteer Program

November 6, 1987

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WINIFRED'DOWLING, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCTATION OF RSVP DIRECTORS

Senator Matsunaga and Members of the Committee, thank
you for the opportunity to present testimony to this hearing
on volunteer service credits. My name is Winifred Dowling.
I am President of the National Association of Retired Senior
‘olunteer Program (RSVP) Directors and I am Director of the
RSVP program in El Paso, Texas.

The National Association of RSVP Directors includes two-
thirds of RSVP Directors across the country, representing some
250,000 RSVP volunteers. Our purpose is to advocate for older
Americans as a national resource, to provide a communications
network for RSVP Directors, and to be a vehicle of expression
of opinions on behalf of RSVP and older Americans.

The use of volunteer service credits as a new currency--as
a way to alleviate social needs and to enhance the role and
self-esteem of voluntcers strikes an answering chord in RSVP.
RSVP's dual purpose is tc provide worthwhile work for senior
volunteers and 2o provide needed services in the community.

Volunteer service credits are a revolutionary way of think-
ing atout society's arrangements for the needy. So too has RSVP
revolutionized the concept of voluntarism among old people.

RSVP is unique in the world. No other country has such a large-
scale program to involve older pecpie in the 1life of the community.
RSVP volunteers have the satisfaction of being part of the solution,
not part of the problem. Their contributions enhance their own
self-image and change younger people's notions about the worth

and capability of the elderly.

The Association of RSVP Directors is in favor of further
demonstration projects to test the feasibility of voluntelr
service credits. We are on record, and I will reiterate that we
feel that federal initiatives in this area should be included
under the Domestic Volunteer Service Act, which is administered
by ACTION, the federal volunteer agency. A copy of the Associa-
tion's letter to that effect to Senator Matsunaga is enclosed for
the record.
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We are encouraged that in the process of the reauthori-
zation of the Old2r Americans Act the conferees acknowledged
the role of ACTION and that the final language includes a
working relationship between the Administration on Aging and
ACTION.

In preparation for my testimony, I talked to RSVP di-
rectors around the country who are involved with volunteer
service credits, including the pilot statewide program in
Missouri and the demonstration projects of the Robert Wood
Johnson Foundation. In the case of the Robert Wood Johnson
demonstration projects, despite the fact that RSVP played no
formal role in the establishment of any of these projects, in
every case there is some RSVP connection.

At minimum, the sponsoring agency is also a place where
RSVP volunteers serve. In several cities, RSVP Project Di-
rectors serve on the Advisory Council or steering committees.
In one case, the RSVP Director herself volunteered to become
a service credit volunteer. In other words, RSVP Directors
have taken the initiative to involve themselves in this very
new concapt of service credits.

In the case of the service credits program in Missouri,
RSVP volunteers were involved from the very beginning. There
were some administrative problems, and the RSVP projects re-
ceived no monies from state or federal sources. In fact, the
pilot project ended up costing RSVP projects money for trans-
portation and other volunteer support expenses. Nonetheless,
there is a willingness to keep on participating.

We spoke to four RSVP Directors in Missouri projects and
six Directors in cities where volunteer service credits pro-
grans are underway. Their reactions, while generally favor-
able, ranged from, "It's a great idea that's working" to "I
can't see any drawbacks ac all" to "Putting a value on service
is a little bit like issuing S§H green stamps. It changes
the image of volunteering".

There are some wide differencss in how the experimental
service credit programs work. Nevertheless, we feel it useful
to summarize the pros and cons of the PSVP Directors (keeping
in mind their varied experiences and ° .‘ls of involvement).

PROS:

- A better quality of life for the recipient of respite
or in-home volunteer services. "It (volunteer gervice
credits) is a very important program...part of the con-
tinuum of care that we can offer people.” There was a
consensus that there is a great need for innovative
ways to expand services to the frail elderly.

- Service credits are an additional way to design rewarding
volunteer jobs. That is, service credit volunteers tend
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to receive more specialized training and more
individual attention, they may be asked to perform
volunteer service that requires more commitment
than that of the typical volunteer.
4
Benefita in terms of aervice credita. The RSVP
directors all felt that the aervice credits were
not the prime motivatin) factor in recruiting
volunteers., They did not find it eaaier to recruit
service credit volunteers 88 compared with other RSVP
volunteers. 'Moat people volunteer for altruistic
reasons, but the service credita are s fringe benefit."
Thus far, there is no clear evidence that aervice
credits help draw more voluntecra into respite and
in-home care projects. 'Volunteer aervice credits may
drav more people into the system-~we just don't know."

.

It helps reach the client of hcmebound or respite ser-
vices. Sometimes clients resist services, not wanting
to accept "charity". Some clients feel better knowing
they are providing an opportunity for the volunteers
to earn service credits,

Older service-credit volunteers {and RSVP volunteers
in general) have a positive impact on gsocietal views
about the elderly.

-

CONS:

1iabilicy concerr Although RSVP and other volunteer
service credit volunteers have personsl liability coverage,
some sponsors will not accept volunteers who provide in-
home services.

client-volunteer relationships. With respite and home
care prograns it can be difficult to build volume of
clients. At times there have beeh more willing volunteers
than identified clienta. Sometimes clienta are reluctsnt
to ask for help: "Others need it more."” Or the faalily ia
hesitant: "I don't know if I can leave a stranger with =y
mother." Some respite care volunteers were frightened of
dealing with advanced Alzheimer's patienta or clients on
1ife support systems. The careful matching of volunteer
with client in an in-home setting takes time and skill.

transfer of credits. This varies widsly among the pilot
programs, and obviously is very much in the experizental
stages. Can be seen as a potentisl "bureaucratic night-
mare',

technology breckdowns. "The computer never did get going
right. Volunteers didn't have much faith in the gysten."
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=~ volunteer management. Some (non-RSVP) projects
didn't hzve enough experience with volunteer
managezent. "It was dooméd to failure. They didn't
know what to do with volunteers.”

In sum, RSVP Directors are vitally interested in two
nsjor aspects of the volunteer service credit prograas:
providing care to increasing numbers of frail elderly
and {nvolving more older people in seli-enhancing volunteer
worke RSVP Directors who have had expsrience with the fledg-
1ing volunteer service credit projects are aware of the dif-
ficulties in some projects and, .t the same ¢ime, believe
that further exploratory prograzmming should be undertaken.

We thank you, Senator Matsunaga and Committee Members
for the opportunity to testify on behalf of the National
Association of RSVP Directors. We who serve the elderly are
eager to explore new avenues that affect the quality of life
of both young and old.
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National Avociation of
Retired Senior Volunteer Program
Divectns, Ine.

June 29, 1987

Honorsble Spark Matsunsga

Chairzen, Subcommittee on Aging
Comnittee on Lebor and Humsn Resources
404 Hart Senste Office Building

U. S. Senate

Washington, I 20510

Attn: Lois Fu, Staff Director

Desr Mr. Chairman:

It is oy understanding thet amendments to the Older
Americans Act are being proposed which involve the provi-
sion of services by volunteers, particulsrly aenior volunteers.

The Nationsl Association of RSVP Directors has deep con-
cerns about any such amendmen:s to the Nlder Americsns Act.

It 18 our position thet federsl initistivea of this kind
should be {ncluded under the Domestic Volunteer Service Act,
which is administered by ACTION, the federsl volunteer agency.
Ac you know, Title II of this Act authorizes the RSVP, Foster
Grandparents, and Senior Companion Programs.

This ie not to say that we do not support demonstrations
in service credits or intergenerational Programming. On the
contrary, RSVP projacts are slready eugaged in guch efforts
scross the nation. With respect to legielation {nvolving in-
tergenerstional volunteer programs in senior centers, the nearly
750 RSVP projects across the country ara already involved in en-
couraging eanior center cliente to become engaged in volunteer-
ing. In addition, RSVP projects and their directors are among
the leadera in the inte:rsenerational moveszent.

It doesn't make sense to duplicata the existing structure
for volunteer service programs, including those for older Amer-
icans, that slready exists under ACTION, as authorized by the
Domestic Volunteer Service Act. ACTION's headquerters office
is complemented by & network of regional and etate offices, in
addition to the thousands of volunteer programs across the coun-
try supported by Federal dollers through ACTION.
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We hope you will take our concerns into consideration
as you mark up the Older Americans Act amendments. If
amendments involving volunteers are offered in Committee or
on the floor, they should be to the Domestic Volunteer Ser-
vice Act, or at least provide for interagency agreements be-
tween the Administration on Aging and ACTION so that ACTION
can be the lead agency ir. carrying out these programs.

So that you will know more about the National Associa-
tion of RSVP Directors, I am enclosing a fact sheet for your
information.

Many thanks for your consideration of our views.

Sincerely,
/'

’

Hinifged Dowling, Preside

National Association of RSV
2 Civic Center Plaza
El Paso, TX 79999

Directors

Wb/mlm
Enclosure
cc:  Fran Butler, Washington Representative

11481 Bingham Terrace
Reston, VA 22091
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(RSVP)

Natiemal Asociaton of
Retired Senior Volunteer Program
fwvecrens e

HISTORY

The National Association of RSVP Directors, Inc. was created in 1976 in Chicago, Illinois,
at a seeting of interested RSVP Directors from across the country. Officers were elected
and were charged with developing by-laws and operating practices. The organization is
incorporated in the State of Indiana and has applied for 501(c) (3) status.

PURPOSE

The purpose of NARSVPD, Inc. is to provide visibility and advocacy for RSVP; a network of
communications among RSVP Directors and projects; a vehicle for expression of majority
opinion on behalf of RSVP and older Americans to ACTION, the Administration on Aging,
Congress, and other appropriate governmental and national units.

SIRLCTURE

Active membership is open to all RSVP Directors. Active members have voting privileges.
Associate membership is available to other RSVP project staff and to all other interested
persoas or groups.

NARSVPD, INC. is operated through a Board of Director.. The Board of Directors is com-
posed of nationally elected officers (President, Vire President, Secretary, Treasurer)
and nine Regional Representatives. The Board of Diiectors meets twice a year. The fall
meeting is held in Washington, D.C. and the sprin: meeting is held in conjunction with
the Annual Meeting.

NATIONAL AGENDA

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT OF RSVP Directors through workshops and training prograzs of
tachnical assistance.

RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT through networking with both the private sector and public agencies.
ADVOCACY for older Americans as a national resource.
COMMUNICATION on issues and ideas relevant to RSVP.

REPRESENTATION for those served by RSVP, speaking on their behalf before national govern-
ment bodies.

MANAGEMENT of RSVP: to aid in RSVP project 8 through the develop of surveys
and data bases.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, CONTACT:

Yinifred Dowling, President Frances F. Butler, Washington Representative
2 Civic Center Plaza 11481 Bingham Terrecce

El Paso, Texas 79999 Reston, Virginia 22091

(915) 541-4374 (703) 860-9570
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Senator MATSUNAGA. Ms. Smith, would a program like that out-
lined in S. 1189 be likely to draw volunteers away from organiza-
tions like the American Red Cross?

Ms. SmrtH. No, I really do not think it would. I think the pool of
volunteers out there is absolutely tremendous, and there is room
for everyone to draw upon it. And usually what happens is that
volunteers beget other volunteers. So that any successful volunteer
program in a community benefits all the other volunteer programs
In that community.

Senator MATSUNAGA. I note your opposition to S. 1189 as present-
ed. Would the American Red Cross support such a proposal if the
credits could be accrued by the organization, such as the American
Red Cross, for redistribution to individuals of its choice?

Ms. Smrrh. I think that S. 1189’s basic principle of quid pro quo
is something which the Red Cross would not really want to involve
itself with. I do want to just mention, because my colleague here
mentioned, as an example the Peace Corps, where there actually is
remuneration, a stipend. This is not truly a quid pro quo in the
sense that the service rendered is of infinitely greater value than
the stipend received. It is just a means of making it possible for
people of limited means to volunteer, which is something the Red
Cross is in favor of.

It is the one-for-one quid pro quo situation that is bothersome to
us because it creates a question of entitlement and it creates the
problem of what happens when the program defaults, perhaps, and
there are still volunteers with credits to be cashed in. It is the ac-
counting and the quid pro quo that are the bothersome issues.

So I do not think the Red Cross as a national organization would
avail itself of that sort of volunteer hours.

But I would like to say that our chapters are very independent
entities, and so they would be perfectly free in individual communi-
ties to participate in programs even if the national organization
has come out publicly as I did today, not in favor.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much.

Ms. Dowling, do you know about how many service credit der:on-
stration projects there are operating in conjunction with RSVP pro-
grams at the present time?

Ms. DowLiNG. All told, I believe there are four or five RSVP
projects in Missouri working with volunteers service credits, and
there are eight other cities around the country that I know of that
are experimenting in one way or another.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Is it your feeling that we need to fund addi-
tional projects at this time, or should we wait to evaluate the
projects that are currently being conducted?

Ms. DowLING. I think it would probably be wise to wait. As I said
before, we feel very strongly that if there is Federal money, that it
ought to be under the Domestic Volunteer Service Act. That is
coming up for reauthorization next year, and that might be a very
appropriate time to look at that again and see if it is a good idea.

nator MAaTsuNaGa. Well, thank you very much, Ms. Smith and
Ms. Dowling, for taking time out of your busy day to be with us
today and coming all the way from Texas.

Ms. DowLING. Thank you.
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Senator MATSUNAGA. Our next panel of witnesses consists of Dr.
Edgar S. Cahn, Southeast Florida Center on Aging, Florida Inter-
national University, North Miami, Florida; Ms. Lumarie Polivka-
West, of the Aging and Adult Service Program Office, State of Flor-
ida, Tallahassee, Florida; Ms. Joanne Polowy, Division of Aging,
Missouri Department of Social Services, Jefferson City, Missouri,
and Ms. Charlotte Heard, Area Agency on Aging, Oklahoma City,
Oklahoma.

We would be happy to hear from you first, Dr. Cahn.

STATEMENTS OF DR. EDGAR S. CAHN, SOUTHEAST FLORIDA
CENTER ON AGING, FLORIDA INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY,
NORTH MIAMI, FL; LUMARIE POLIVKA-WEST, AGING AND
ADULT SERVICES PROGRAM OFFICE, STATE OF FLORIDA, TAL-
LAHASSEE, FL; JOANNE POLOWY, DIVISION OF AGING, MIS-
SOURI DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES, JEFFERSON CITY,
MO, AND CHARLOTTE HEARD, AREA AGENCY ON AGING, OKLA-
HOMA CITY, OK

Dr. CanN. Thank you, Senator, for conducting these hearings; for
giving this opportunity a chance to surface and get some exposure
and get some questions answered.

The premise underlying service credits is that the wealth of the
society is not in dollars, it is in the time of its people, and that we
must find ways to mobilize that ultimate wealth to help deal with
our problems. It is clear that we do not see in either the public or
private sector the dollars in sight to address the range of social
problems.

Service credits represents a new attempt to combine two systems
of mobilizing time. There is the voluntary system, where people
give of whatever impuise drives them to give. There is a market
system that rewards people for giving. This is clearly a hybrid, and
it attempts to combine the two and to present a new public policy
option.

We know that on a limited basis, this is working. It is working in
communities on a scale of 200 and 300. It is generating hours. It is
serving people.

In the city where I live now, Miami, it is drawing together in a
collaborative spirit black, Cuban, Jewish, and poor white to enlarge
the pie, rather than being pitted against each other as they convon-
tionally are to divide up a limited pie, with the result that there
have been some extraordinary collaborative efforts, and the pro-
gram down there is moving together in ways that have produced
organizational collaboration and person-to-person collaboration
across racial lines that is unusual.

We know, too, that it is possible to put together and assemble a
computer program that can take care of the bockkeeping cheaply
and inexpensively and can manage the whole information system
that is necessary. We know it because we have done it, because
Southeast Community Hospital here in Washington, DC, working
on a program pioneered by the AARP and putting together some of
the finest computer experts in the country, have put that together,
and that is being made available to each of the Robert Wood John-
son Foundation grantees; it is also being made available to the
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Oklahoma City program. I say this because in one capacity, I am
the senior consultant to the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. In
another, I am also the project director for the VISTA program, and
I serve in a number of technical assistance capacities. .

I want to say that this is not going to involve a bureaucracy, and
that we know already. There is a question that we do not know the
answer to, and when you asked are more funds needed, I would say
we need desperately not to let the ogportunity go by to answer one ’
key question. That is the question of scale. We know this can work
on a scale of 300 to 400. We know that in the neighborhood it can
generate 500, 1,000, or several thousand hours of volunteer time
and the’ it can deliver services in a way that volunteers normally
do not. It has not been a conventional role of volunteers to go into
penple’s homes to provide them with service.

Volunteers have tended traditionally to work in institutional set-
tings, in school settings, in hospital settings, where they have the
collegiality of the workplace and all kiuds of rewards. This is an
attzmpt to use an incentive to get people to do something that the
would not do otherwise and that you normally cannot mobilize vol-
unteerz to do, and therefore it is an incentive needed to expand the
volunteer effort at a time when the volunteer pool is itself poten-
tially shrinking because of the major entry of women into the
workplace, the women’s rights movement, and the advent of the
two-paycheck family. So that organizations report increasing trou-
ble mobilizing and retaining volunteers, and they view this as an
incentive that will enable them to do so.

We do not know the answer to the question of scale, whether one
can move from the 300 and 400 volunteer level to the 1,000 and
2,000 level, whether one can blanket a metropolitan area or a city
or a community or a state as in the case of Missouri, so that one
has a real, authentic new social public policy option. And the
reason we do not know that is because all of the programs were
funded in response to an RFP that asked them to target for about
400 participants.

In Miami we are augmented by ten VISTA volunteers, and
RSVP has agreed to pick up and is picking up She insurance costs
for all the volunteers over 60—we have many over 60, but we have
mostly over 60—and that is enabling us to begin to address the
question of whether one can work simultaneously in four or five
neighborhoods, hav: full faith and credit, so to speak, amongst
neighborhoods in an area so that a child working across town can
transfer credits to a parent or grandparent over on the other side
of town, and they can ﬁet the service from another organization.

We need answers to the questions of scale, I think, if Congress is ]
going to say this is worth looking into as a new policy option. And I
would hate to see this 3-year experiment and $1.2 million that has
been invested be expended and exhausted without us having an
answer to that question. *

The other two questions I would like to respond to—and if I may,
I will just submit the written testimony—many of the specific ques-
tions have been answered, I should say, by community organiza-
tions, hammering out the answers in a policy and procedure
manual which I would like to submit for the record. Other theoreti-
cal questions and practical ones have been answered in a mono-
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graph that I did for the Ford and Rockefeller Foundations, based
on 6 months of theoretical work I did at the London School of Eco-
nomics that deal with some of the theoretice] issues, and I would
like, if I may, to submit those for the record, sir.

Senator MATsuNaca. Without objection, your statement will
appealti in the record in full, and your submissions will be accepted
as well,

Dr. Caun. Thank you.

If I may, I would like to address two considerations that have
arisen in the testimony. One is the one of equity or ethics, and the
other deals with the use of incentives.

At the London School of Economics, this question got raised in
terms of contributory versus noncontributory schemes; insurance
that you pay premiums to versus a welfare state system that at-
tempted to deal on the basis of need. The contributory system was
viewed as exclusionary because persons who had never had access
to it, who were not employed in the labor market, could not con-
tribute, had never had the opportunity to contribute. And the ques-
tion was what are the ethics of that.

We have resolved the ethical issues in the following way. A con-
tributory scheme that permits anybody with time to give and a
desire to give is not exclusionary. It says if you can give, you in
effect can be part of a contributory scheme.

Senior citizens tell me that this society sends them one mes-
sage—and I get this from the Gray Panthers and others—they say
the message that society gives to them is: Your job is to die as qui-
etly and cheaply as possible and to drain as few of the resources of
this society. They say this is a statement to them that says vou
have something important to give to help this society deal with its
probl}tlems; we value your time, we value your labor, we value your
msight.

In Miami we will be opening a preschool daycare program where
senior citizens earn service credits taking care of preschool chil-
dren, helping to deal with those needs, while the parents become
par: of a drivers’ pool eveninrs and weekends in an intergenera-
tional exchange prcgram.

So I do not want this to be an age segregation program. I want
this to be cross-generational. I want it to build ties amongst and
across generations, between neighborhoods and amongst groups.
That is the way we are doing it in Miami. That is the way I think
other communities are reaching to do it.

So on the issue of equity, I think we are saying anybody can give,
and even the bedridden can give by being part of the telephone as-
surance quality control program. Normally, we will not award serv-
ice credits for talking to somebody on the phone. But if you are
bedridden, in the Miami program ycu can, by beins é)art of the
quality control—are you satisfied with the service; did somebody
come, do you have additional needs? And that way, anybody can
contribute.

We think that that is part not only of dignity and self-sufficien-
cy; we think people have a need to give, and to stifle that need is in
fact to stifle one of the most important human impulses.

With respect to the use of incentives, this does attempt to com-
bine in an unique way the extrinsic awards of pay for the intrinsic
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awards of service. I do not see anything wrong with attempting to
mobilize market forces and quasi-market forces to attempt to deal
with market imperfections. We are talking about a group of people
or groups of people who, for one reason or another, this society de-
clares surplus, and England formally designates as “redundant”. I
think this society cannot afford to designate people as “surplus”
and “redundant,” and I think there is nothing wrong with trying
to utilize time, the ultimate resource of a society, and say to a
person: There is a market for your labor as long as you are pre-
pared to contribute by helping others, because there will always be
that need. I see nothing morally deficient with that.
Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, Dr. Cahn.

: [Tlie rrepared statement of Dr. Cahn, with an attachment, fol-
ows:
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STATEMENT OF
DR. EDGAR S. CAHN

Exactly one month ago to this day -- on October 12 at noon -- about two dozen
people met at the Bay Vista campus of Florida International University in
Miami, Florida. At that particular moment, tropical storm Floyd was qin
strength, was on the verge of becoming a hurricane -- and was bearing down on
Miami. Forecasters who earlier had talked about a ten percent chance of its
hitting Miami were revising their estimate upward with each passing hour.

The group continued meeting. When FIU closed down, the group reconvened a mile
away -- and kept meeting late into the night.

There was never any doubt that the meeting would go on. It had to. Because the
people in that room felt inat they had a secret. They knew with certainty that
despite budget cuts and deficits, the world did not have to remain the same.
They believed that a different kind of world was possible

-~ a wirld where caring for others does not have to be continually at such
total odds with self-interest

world where paople are not discarded, relegated to the scrap heap
involuntarily and then blamed for being a drain on the economy

world where there will always be a market for one's time because there
will always be others wio need help

world where strangers can come together to help each other and in
doing so, become neighbors and more than neighbors. friends

world where a renewed sense of family and community can help buffer
the inevitable blows of change and migration and even, progress.

]
.
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Most of the people had never met each other before. But all in that room shared
the belief that they knew how to create such a world or at least, how to take
the first concrete steps toward bringing it into existence. Their secret was
sarvice credits -- a new m:dium of exchange, a new kind of money that can
convert presently unutilized personal time into a marketable asset that can
generate real purchasing power.

The premise underlying service credits is simple: the real wealth of a society
is its people and the time they are prepared to devote meeting their needs by
meeting the needs of others. If time is the ultimate resource, then the
question becomes how to mobilize it, Service credits represent an answer that
combines 21truism with self-interest. It ‘s a hybrid. It uses market-like
incentives: volunteers are paid for their time. But it also draws upon
charitable impulses: the impulse to give, the need to be needed. It combines
the extrinsic reward of “pay" with the intrinsic rewards of task satisfaction
and self-esteem,

Kathleen Teltsch's front page article in the New York Times captured the
essence of :he program:

"Seventy-year-old E112 Amaker and 73-year old Leona Downs need each other.

"Mrs. Amaker, a retired government worker, does householc chores for Mrs.
Downs, who can move about only by leaning on a walker. Mrs. Downs, a widow
who says she 13 allergic to nursing homes, is able to drive a car and
proudly says she 'helps a 1ot of folks worse off than I am,' Her battered
eigmg;year old sedan is available when Mrs., Amaker has to make a trip to
the doctor.
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"Neither woman pays the other for her help. Both are participants in a
program, the Service Credit Volunteer System, that lets the elderly
‘purchase’ needed assistance by exchanging services."

(N.Y. Times, February 23, 1987, p. 1)

I have met Ella Amaker. She is justly proud of how important she is in the
1ives of many people who will never help her directly. And she spends her
credits getting help in changing a lightbulb she can't reach or carrying
clothes down to the laundry room in the basement. She doesn't need to rely on
two-party barter exchanges -- because service credits operate as a form of
appropriate technology to facilitate neighbors helping neighbors.

As a matter cf social policy, service credits represent a new and qualitatively
different form of intervention. Historically, private response to social
problems has been largely limited to voluntarism and to charity. Governmental
response to market failure has been largely confined to three modes: (a)
regulation, (b) subsidy (of either the producer or consumer), or (c) creation
of some form of public utility/monopoly. Service credits represent a
fundamentally different response, an attempt to combine public and private
sectors, to mobilize charitable impulses and market forces in order to remedy
market failure and in order to further the public interest.

ANl of this has just become possible because of the computer revolution.
Without the advent of inexpensive computer power and memory storage, service
credits would not have been economically feasible. Now, however, we can match
people and needs on a scale, with a speed, and at a cost never before possible.
Information age technology enables us to combine the individuality of
pre-industrial barter systems with the efficiency of the market place.

And it enables us to overcome some of the deficiencies which have historically
plagued both barter systems and voluntarism,

There are three propositions I want to put to you today.
First, service credits have passed the first test of feasibility

Second, the most critical issue is one of scale. None of the pilot projects as
funded will resolve that {issue.

Third, service credit experimerts make some people uneasy. As a concept it
dafies conventional categories. It is easy to ask questions that are still
unanswared. It can be made to fail by inadequate staffing or by calling for
unrealistic results prematurely. Service credit experiments need additional
resources. Becausa the strategy is perceived as threatening by some, it will
need protaction 4uring this initial stage,

Fourth, service credits should nol be a gvernment-managed program -- but there
is a critical and constructive role for gvernment to play.

Fifth, there 15 an urgent rced to accelerate the developing and testing of this

concept. We do not have time to spare or time to waste in 2xplering the
potential application of this corcept. A waft-and-see attitude will not do.

-2-
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Proposition I. Service Credits have passed an initial feasib:lity test.
Even now, we know that some people who were not engaged in volunteer activities
are sufficiently attracted by the concept that they are now giving service. We
know that service credits has attraction even in those communities where the
word "volunteer * is regarded negatively. In certain Segments of the Black
community, the term “"volunteer" is equated with “a white, upper middie class
lady." Within the Cuban community, the term "volunteer” is a euphemism for
being required to make a coerced, uncompensated contribution. Experience to
date indicates that the concept of “service credits" circumvents those
problems. And in Miami, I can tell you from first hand experience, that it has
been possible to build relationships of trust and collaboration between the
Cuban and Black communities who before had been pitted against each other in
competition for scarce resources. We know other things too: that people are
receiving services who would not othervise have received them and that people
are doing tasks for service credits which they would have considered personally
demeaning if they were asked to do them as a job at the prevailing wage. We
know that it is pocsible to operate service credits without a vast

admini strative dureaucracy. We know it is possible to develop a computer
program sufficiently powerful, user friendly and inexpensive to make availabie
throughout a community. We know because we have done it. And we know that the
initial investment in developing procedures and forms and training programs is
manageable -~ because it has been done. Service credits have survived the
initial threshold test of feasibility. Programs are now up and operating in
seven metropolitan communities and one state in the United States and in one
district in Tokyo. And the service creait strategy is now undergoing serious
consideration in England, Denmark, Germany and Israel.

Proposition II. The most critical issue is one of scale: Can the program be
operated on a scale that involves not hundreds but thousands? I am not talking
about some huge anonymous army of thousands of volunteers. That would destroy
the whole concept. Small, multiplied many times, becomes Great. Just because
the problems are v2st, the solutions do not have to be impersonal. But they do
have to attain some critical mass. The Robert Wood Johnson Request for
Proposals only requires applicants to reach a target of 400 participants
including both service providers and recipients. Every grantee will reach and
probably surpass that goal readily. But that will not answer the question which
we need to answer for purposes of public policy: can service credits meet the
needs of much larger numbers? The grants were not ﬁsigned to answer that
question. And neither the funds nor the staffing is sufficient to enable them
to address that issue. Frankly, I do not want to wait three years before
trying to get answers to the question of scale. Additional resources,
supplementﬁtg the core funding provided by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation,
would in qy opinion be a wise public investment. I am happy to say that ACTION
has provided ten VISTA slots to the Miami program and RSVP has agreed to cover
the cost of volunteer insurance. But even with those, the programs lack funds
for relatively small but critical needs: additional computer terminals for
grass roots organizations, transportation money, a part-time data entry clerk,
brochures, badges and pins, a public informatiin campaign, artwork and
graphics, bilingual materials and trainers, and as the program grows,
additional supervisory staff.

Proposition II1. Service credits clearly make some people uneasy. No one

is willing to come out and attack it outright -- because who can be against
people heiping people? But you can expect to hear all kinds of questions that
sound innocent and well meaning but may not be. The attacks usually take the
form of raising legitimate questions and demanding answers or proof
rematurely. So far, there are at least potential answers to every questions
ut marl¥ of the answers cannot be ?roven and it is stil1 too early to know
which of a variety of solutions will work. Let me share with you a sampie of
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Proposition I. Service Credits have passed an initial feasibility test.

Even now, we know that some people who were not engac™d in volunteer activities
are sufficiently attracted by the concept that they are now giving service. We
know that service credits has attraction even in those communities where the
word “volunteer * {s regarded ne?atively. In certain segments of the Black
community, the term "volunteer" s equated with "a white, upper middle class
Jady." Within the Cuban community, the term “volunteer® is a euphemi sm for
being required to make a coerced, uncompensated contribution, Experience to
date indicates that the concept of “service credits" circumvents those
problems. And in Miami, I can tell you from first hand experience, that it has
been possible to build relationships of trust and collaboration between the
Cuban and Black communities who before had been pitted against each other in
competition for scarce resources. We know other things too: that people are
receiving services who would not otherwise have received them and that people
are doing tasks for service credits which they would have considered personally
demeaning if they were asked to do them as a Job at the prevailing wage. We
know that it is possible to operate service credits without a vast
administrative bureaucracy. We know it is possible to develop a computer
program sufficiently powerful, user friendly and inexpensive to make available
throughout a community. We know because we have done it. And we know that the
initial investment in developing procedures and forms an¢ traini n? programs is
manageable -- because it has been done. Service credits wave survived the
initial threshold test of feasibility, Programs are now up and operating in
seven metropol itan communities and one state in the United States and in one
district in Tokyo. And the service credit stratedy is now undergoing serious
consideration in England, Denmark, Germiny and Israel.

Proposition II. The most critical issue is one of scale: Can the program be
operated on a scale that involves not hundreds but thousands? I am not talking
about some huge anonymous army of thousands of volunteers. That would de stroy
the whole concept. Smll, multiplied many times, becomes Great. Just because
the problems are vast, the solutions do not have to be impersonal. But they do
have to attain some critical mass. The Robert Wood Johnson Reque st for
Proposals only requires applicants to reach a target of 400 participants
including both service providers and recipients, Every grantee will peach and
probably surpass that gal readily. But that will not answer the question which
we need to answer for purposes of public policy: can service credits meet the
needs of much larger numbers? The grants were not designed to answer that
question. And neither the funds nor the staffing is sufficient to enable them
to address that issue. Frankly, I do not want to wait three years before
trying to ?et answers to the question of scale. Additional resources,
supplementing the core funding provided by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation,
would in my opinfon be a wise public investment. I am happy to say that ACTION
has provided ten VISTA slots to the Miami program and RSVP has-agreed to cover
the cost of volunteer insurance. But even with those, the programs lack funds
for relatively small but critical needs: additional computer terminals for
qrass roots organizations, transportation money, a part-time data entry clerk,
brochures, badges and pins, a public information campaign, artwork and
graghics, bilingual materials and trainers, and as the program grows,
adaitional supervisory staff.

Proposition III. Service credits clearly make some people uneasy. No one

is willing to come out and attack it outright -- because who can be against
people helping people? But you can expect to hear all kinds of questions that
sound {nnocent and well meaning but may not be. The attacks usually take the
form of raising legitimate questions and demanding answers or proof
prematurely. So far, there are at least potential answers to every questions
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but many of the answers cannot be proven and it is still too early to know
which of a variety of solutions will work. Let me share with you a sample of
the objections and the issues:

Service credit volunteers are not “true" volunteers; they earn credits.
Service credits should be taxed as income.

Service credit volunteers are unqualified.

Service credits have to be guaranteed to be worth anything.

What will you do with tha Senfor Companions Program or the Foster
Grandparents program where people receive stipends to do ..milar tasks?
Won't this take jobs away from persons seekin? entry level jobs?

Won't this be used as an excuse to deny additional funds for desperately
needed services?

Proposition IV. Service credits should not be a government-managed program -
but there is a critical and constructive role for government to play.

You have already received a report on the State of Florida's experience with
trying ta run a service credit program. I have included, as an attachment, an
extensive description and analysis of that experience as part of a longe:
monograph on service credits prepared for the Ford and Rockefeller Foundations.
It suffices to say here that the program never really qot a chance to become
operational in Florida; it became bogged down in burcaucratic regulations
designed to address every concejvable uncertainty or risk. As a result, the
first and only pilot under the law was finally authorized on June 23, 1986 with
a termination date of June 30, 1986. In my opinion, several causes vt work.
First, the state perceived itself to be at risk because of the “guarantee” it
was required to provide for the 1nte?r1ty of service credits. The state
perceived itself to be facing a possible contingent 1iability of unknown
dimensions to guarantee the credits -- even though there were nut:rous ways
that could have been avoided. (The official evaluation is highly constructive
in offering one such alternative.)

Second, service credits attempt to mobilize the market forces of supply and
demand in order to meet a public purpose. The responsible agency was
responsible for managing a vast social service delivery system, The role that
it was called upon to play however was to stimulate experimentation, stimulate
demand and provide a guarantee for a new currency. In certain respects, this is
closer to the role government plays in stimulating medicsl and scientific
discoveries; in other respects, it is closer to the role government plays in
overseeing the monetary system, The Federal Reserve determines how much
currency the system needs; the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insures
and quarantees bank deposits. Such functions are basically alien i3 a social
service agency. I would not entrust "managing” the priviate sector to a social
service agency. And I suspect that the orientation necessary to manage a social
service system may be quite different from (if not incompatible with) the
orientation necessary to maintain, stimulate, regulate and underwrite a healthy
market system, '

Yet, governmental involvement can be of critical importance in at least four
respects: (1) in securing and maintaining a tax-exempt status for service
credits; (2) in providing funds (or equivalent resources to proiote
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experimentation; {(3) in giving enhanced credibility and legitimacy to 3 new
approach which people must trust in order for it to work; and (3, underwriting
3 guarantee in 3 way that increases the confidence with which psople are
willing to "risk" their time in order to earn credits for use in the future.

There is two particular actions which the federsl goverament could take which
would be of erormous value.

First, the problem of long term funding for core staff and expenses could beé
solved by testing a "walkathon” strategy which paid fifty cents per hour of
service delivered to the grass roots organizations operating the program. That
wuld motivate both the volunteer and the organization. If the federal
government offered to put up twenty-five cents as a challenge grant to s*ite
goverment, 1ocal government, or the United Way, it would doubtless gene, . te
the match, and generate an enormous increase in service. It could be done
experimentally with a ceiling placed on the amount any one orgenization could
earn and 3 ceiling on the total expenditure. If the federal govermment found it
could buy an hour of delivered service for twenty-five cents, thare would be no
question of long term fundin?. And if grass roots organizations could generate
unrestricted income by mobilizing volunteers, I suspect we would witness a
mobilization of unprecedented dimensions.

Second, the service credit strategy is menifestly applicable to day care for
pre-school children as well as to a host of other social problems. And the
greater the variety of services one can purchase with service credits, the more
valuable they become. 17 the federal government were to foster, promote,
encourage or stimulate experiments to test he applicability of service credits
to other social problems, and if it were to give priority to intergenerational
exchanges, we would learn a great dey' very quickly about the potential
contribution which service credits migrt make.

And this brings me to my last point

Proposition V. There is an urgent need to act. We do not have time to spare or
time to waste in exploring the potential application of this concept. I can
appreciate why it sounds prudent to wait on the results of these first
programs, But a wait-and-see attitude will not do. Group after group in this
society calls out for help -- and the dollars simply are not there. What leeway
we do have in this society can disappear if the economy falters, if
international competition or the balance of trade or autometion increases
unemployaent sharply, or if combinations of immigration and internal migration
undermines the stability of communities or the viability of the family
structure,

There is opportunity now to develop additional service credit programs which
piggy back on the present $1.2 million investwent. Every service credit progranm
that provides home care for senfor citizens could be expanded and

complemented. With an adult day care program. With a child day care program.
With 3 program that would enable hi? school and college students to earn
tuition credits or qualify for special low interest loans by edrning service
credits helping the elderly.

To paraphrase from the Wisdom of the Fathers, it is not necessary that one
complete everything; but it is necessary that one not dasist from doing
whatever one can.

The hour is late. The need is urgent. The time is now,

5.
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Attachment A, The Guarantee

Discussions about the guarantee in fact combine and confuse a number of
. different issues: f

1. How does a program make sure it can honor the "five-day" guarantee.
(That guarantec is a promise that within five business days after the day
when a credit is presented for redemption, service will be provided.)

2. What happens if one participating agency fails to honor the five day
guarantee? What are the responsibilities of the other participating
agencies?

3. What happens if the program ends -- and there a large outstanding
balance of unredeemed credits?

4. 4111 the outstanding "1iability" represented vy the number of
earned-but-unspent credits be nanageable? How can it be kept manageable?

§. If the government (at state or federal level) becomes involved, what
might be its appropriate role, responsibilities and 1iabilities vis-a-vis a
guarantee (as distinguished from those of private parties?)

1. How does a program make sure it can honor the “five-day® guarantee. (That
guarantee is a promise that within five business days after the day when a
credit is presented for redemption, service will be provided.)

Each participating agency is required to develop a “contingency plan" for
o:2ling with the unexpected -- and each agency is also required to meet certain
“reserve requirements” in order to insure it has the capacity to honor a credit
witnin five (5) days following the day it is presented for redemption. Miami's
Policy and Prozedure Manual sets forth what those obligations mean as follows:

"It shall be the sponsor's responsibility to develop a cadre of persons
available 'on call' to deal with emergency situations. The centralized
computer system will contain a pool of volunteers (compiled from all
consortium members) available for such emergencies as well as volunteers
available for any particular day. That centralized pool will enhance the
capacity of each member to deal with contingencies and emergercies.

"Each sponsor shall be required to maintain an adequate reserve incash or
in kind in order to be able to have the capacity to honor the
guarantee...[TIhe initial reserve requirement will be sat at 10% of the
projected monthly usage rate but will bz subject to adjustment up or down
based on a quarterly experience review, [The reserve requirement may be met
oy pledges of time) provided by staff, VISTA volunteers, service credit
volunteers, other volunteers, commercial service providers, trained college
students, etc.”

As a practical ratter, programs are developing reserves by the following
methods:

a, requiring a comitment from each service credit volunteer of
availability for up to one emergency per month (on 24 hours motice);
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b. using personnel incentives to get staff to sign up to participate in a
"volunieer reserve”. The incentives usad include preference in salecting
when unnual vacations are taken, amount of sick leave yr leave time that
can be carried over at the end of a fiscal year, priority status for
training sessions or professional conferences.

€. megotiating commitments from commercial homemaker services with whom the
SPORSOr has contracts t~ commit one free hour of emergency sarvice in
return for every ten hours of srvice provided under the contract. If sych
commercial co~.cacts are open to competitive bidding, thes points will be
awarded for bidders willing to make such a commitment as part of the
overall rating systea sor competitive bids,

As to Tiability if a volunteer fails to show or shows late, all participants
are provided with a Handbook of Rights and Responsibilities which includes the
following section: .

Limitations of the Service Credit Program

“This program has been undertaken as a three year pilot program to run, at
a minimm, through 1990, A11 participating agencies are committed to making

"The agency with which a volunteer sarves has primary responsibility and
exclusive Tegal liability for guaranteeing that all credits earned are
honored. This guarantee s backed by a good fafth pledge by the entire
Consortium to see to it that all credits are honored,

*Liability for failure to provide 2 service as guaranteed is limited to an
in-kind obligation to suppry that service. A signed statement of
understanding shall be kept on file as evidence of motice and understanding
that participation in the program as either a provider or consumer is
conditioned upon and constitutes waive of any consequential damages that
might arguably stem from the procram. “Waiver of Consequential damage s"
means that ff something goes wrong and the program does not deljver what it
promi sed, the volunteer has a right to sue the program to get it to Tive up
to its promises, but cannot sue for all the bad things that harpened to
him/her that might not have happened 1f the program had 1ived up to its
conmitments on time. These are called consequential damages and are waived.

"Service Credits have no cash value and are not redeemable for cash or
credit, They may only be used for exchange transactions within the Service
Credit System.”

A1l service credit volunteers 9 through efght hours of training -- which
includes a session expressly devoted to Ri?hts and Responsibilities with
specific attention to the fssue of limitations on Tability, A1l service
providers and recipients are required to sign a form stating that they have
been given an explanation of their rights and responsibilities including the
limitation on THability, that they understan? their rights and responsibilities
and “xpressly consent to them as a requirement of participation in the Service
Credit Program.

o o6
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2. What happens if one participating agency fails to honor the five day
guarantee? What are the responsibilities of the other participating agencies?

»
In each metropolitan area, there is a Lead Agency with overall responsibility
for insuring the effective implementation of the program. In Miami, the Lead
Agency has both responsibility and authority to convene all the other
participating agencies to take action - and is also charged with setting up a
- consortius-wide volunteer pool to deal with such situations. The Lead Agency

can draw upon that pool or give appropriate notice to other participating
agencies that their reserves will be needed. There are specified arbitration
and dispute settlement procedures. Moreover, because the Lead Agency s
technically the Grantee of the Robert Wood Johnson grant, it 1s expressly
empowered to condition tuture disbursements of funds to any participating
agency on good faith compliance with obligations set forth in the program’s
policy and procedure manual.

Liability for failure to provide a service as guaranteed is limited to an
in-kind obligation to supply that service. The agency with which a volunteer
serves has primary responsibility and exclusive legal liability for
guaranteeing that all credits earned are nonored. 1his guarantee is backed by a
god faith pledge by the entire Consortium to see to it that all credits are
honored.

3. What happens 1f the program ends -- and there is 2 large outstarding
balance of unredeemed credits?

At pre sent the Consortium only represints that all service credits earned will
have a guaranteed 1ifetime of one year past the termination of the Robert Wood
Johnson funded program. A1l participants make a “best efforts” commitment to
continue the service credit program past the termination of that grant and
hopefully, indefinitely.

In the event that the Consortium is not able to continue the program, a variety
of options are avaflable: ~

a. Setting an expiration date (fe. persons must either use their credits or

give thefr credits to some person or organization which can make use of

them within one year following the official termination of the program.

Volunteers, staff, college students, Senior Companions and others not

earning service credits will supply much of the service needed to .edeem .
credits following the program's termination.

b. Special “cash-in" arrangements will be developed that entitle service

¢ credit holders to alternative services, to entertainment or even to lottery
tickets for special prizes contributed as charitable contributions.
c. Additional possibilities emerge i the event there is government

involvement in the form of preferential access to certain services or some
other form of minimal guarantee. (See Question 5 below.)

o 57
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4. Will the outstanding *1iabilfty™ represented by the mmber of
earned-but-unspent credits be manageable? How can it be kept manageable?

Actuarial projections reveal that the program will have NO problem handling
redemption of outstanding credits so long »s the program continues to recruit
new volunteers at a reasonably steady rate. In this sense, it resembles the
Social Security System with the obligation outstanding to each “generation” of
volunteers being carried in part by successor gemerations. Use of the credits
increases with age -- but when one factors in the mortality rate, far fewer
persons are in the age brackets that need to make heavy use of the credits.

In addition, there are a variety of ways to reduce the aggregate outstanding
deficit and to reduce the rate at which outstanding credits are redeemed.

a. Reducing the Aggregmte Deficit:

i. Promote early expenditure by transfer to a person needing help now

by transfer to a church, etc. for use now

by oftering attractive current services
(e.g. trips, home repair) of use now

1. Secure 10U's from relatives, friends, and membership organizations
as "accounts recefvable” to balance
outstanding obligations

iii. Secure outricht gifts of service or finds (e.g. from high school
projects, fraternal organizations)

iv. Taxation -- in the form of an annual membership dues to be paid in
service credits.

b. Controlling the Rate of Expenditure
Limits can be set on the number of credits that can be spent by one party
in one week or month. The volume of credits being cashed in can thus be
reduced to more manageable proportions.

Target recruitment or offer Special service credit fnsurance options for
younger volunteers more likely to defer expenditure.

c. Expand the range of services to prevent a “run on the bark® for a specific

service.

expand services to include educational courses where the “tuition”
charged in cervice credits per pupil will be far greater
than the cost (in service credits) paid %o the instructor

expand services to include fintergenerational exchanges which will
preveat the build-up of long term obligations

offer “health care" insurance where the “premiums” entitle one to a
specific volume of services -- but the premiums have to be
paid each year to keep the policy active

d. Sunset service credits. Limit the amount of carryover after five years
or ten; alternatively “devalue" some or all credits if not spent after
five years or 1imit the amcunt that can be carried over for a specific
purpose SO that it can be used as a "bridge" tu government provided
services where there is a waiting 1ist (See answer to Question 5
below)
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5. If the government (at state or federal level) becomes involv d, what might
be 1ts appropriate roie, responsibilities and 1{abilities vis-2- is & guarantee
(as distinguished from those of private parties?)

Like the FDIC, the government can limit any guarantee it offers in terms of
number of hours or number of days of service.

If it chooses to provide a guarantee, the government can do so for such limited
purposes only as it sees fit (e.g. where the provision of in-home services

would enable the primary caregiver to continue to discharge his or her .
functions more effectively or where the likelihood of the person being forced
into a nursing home would be substantially reduced). Or, the govermment may act
as a "reinsurer” -- carrying responsibility (after a “deductible®) for all
creg:ts or up to some fixed maximum or for a percent of unexpended service
credits.

The government need not commit itself to providing exactly the services
which the volunteer provided or exactly the services which the volunteer
desires. As in Missouri, it can 1imit the guarantee to adiance a specific
public policy objective.

The evaluation conducted by the State of Florida recommended that the
governmmental guarantee take the form of “preferential access” to governmental
services -- but not an absolute preference. The preference was to be only
between applicants of “"equal need”. Given two persons needing a service
equally, the government could undertake to give a priority to persons who had
contributed a specified volume of service over a cpecified time, (See Testimony
of Dr. Edgar S. Cahn, Attachment A -- The State of Florida and Service Credits:
A Description and Amalysis, pages g-h)
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ATTACHMENT A

THE STATE OF FLORIDA AND SERVICE CREDITS:

A DESCRIPTION AND ANALYSIS

Excerpted from

THE TIME DOLLAR
A Report To
The Rockefeller and ford
foundations
By

Dr. Edgar S. Cahn
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‘ Florida's experience in implementing service credit legislation is particularly
. » instructive -- because virtually every problem that might arise did.

Grass roots comnunity groups were always conceived as the heart of the program;
In Florida, the state decided that service credits was basically to be one more
state operated social service program. Some of the problems flowed from
limitations in the statute but most flowed from the administrative decision to
make this a state run and operated program. The fssues that arose included:

screened even if they were volunteering with private agencies (This
was later rescinded);

b. Service Credit Volunteers volunteering with private agencies would
have to be covered by Worker's Compensation as well as by that
agency's volunteer insurance. All the private non-profit agencies
{nsured their volunteers -- m ~¥ through a policy developed for
RSVP volunteers. But securing worker's Compensation for volunteers
created insurmountable difficulties, The Divisfon of Aging and
Adult asserted that this requirement was mandated by the statute;
others including officials who authored the legislation and those
charged with administering the Worker's Compensation requirement
asserted that this was not the intent of the law, would frustrate
the purpose of the law, and either did not apply or could be
readily circumvented. But the requirement remained.

c. Service Credit Volunteers could not "spend" their credits without
undergoing the systematic needs assessment procedure used by state
socfal workers in determining access to state funded services,
Subsequently, the state receded and authorized private groups to
make their (~n determination of need.

d. Service credits are-"guaranteed” by the legislation. But while the

legislation had no expiration date, the accompanying appropriation

was only for one year. The state took the position therefore that
the state's guarantee was only good for one year.

Initially the state insisted that the computerized bookkeeping

system would be incorporated as part of its massive Medicare

Information System. That system was known to be hopelessly

inadequate. Subsequently, the state used part of the appropriation

for service credits to fund one of its District offices to develop

a computerized system for service credits; the system developed was

designed so that it could only operate on the Department's

Burroughs computers; no community agency uses a Burroughs computer.

The statute made no provision for an advisory group; one was

convened and then disbanded on grounds that the state could rot

|
|
|
|
\
|

|
|
)
a. Service Credit Volunteers would have to be finger printed and
|
|
|
|

-
.

legally pay for the expenses not expressly authorized by law. The
program - effectively stripped of advocacy or outside guidance,
g. The only portion of the service credit program which the state was
required to implement were programs involving persons over 60.
Under that portion of the statute, persons under 60 could not earn
service credits and persons over 60 who earned credits could not
use those credits for anyone but themselves and their spouses.
A 60 year old daughter could not transfer the credits for use by an
elderly parent -- or for the benefit of fellow members of a
congregation or community group,

(a)
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In drafting the statute, it was intended that such limitations
would be circumvented by initiating program under another section
of the statute which called for experimental uses of service
credits. But the state denfed that it had authority to implement
that section of the statute or even to recognize such programs
unfess funds were expressly authorized to fund such programs.

The statute expressly contemplated and encouraged experimental
applications of the service credit concept and provided that
community groups receiving funds to conduct such experiments would
be subject to state reporting requirements. Since no state funds
were authorized for such experiments, the state took the position
that it could not accord such experiments any form of recognition
under the act.

-
.

Virtually all the corkerns of the state were attributed to anxiety over the
consequences of the statutory guarantee. While the state of Missouri had simply
authorized the expenditure of state funds to insure that service credits would
be honored, Florida's legislation sought to avoid any such direct fiscal
commitment. The act specified that in the event that no volunteer was avajlable
to honor a person's service credit when it was spent, the state would guarantee
the integrity of the credits by developing and implementing a contingency plan
using its own funded programs and personnel, That raised mumerous questions:

Did these who earned service credits have a right to "bump" those on
the waiting 1ist for state funded services.

Did each service credit earned create a contingent 1iability for the
state that could eventually give rise to a vast budgetary. deficit?

How long did the guarantee last? For a year, ten years, fifty years?

It represented a major achievement to get the state to acknowledge that it had
the inherent power to contract with private non-profit community agencies to
operate pilot programs. But delays and complications effectively negated that
achievement. The law was enacted in May 1985 to take effect on October 1, 1985.
Despite the lead time available, no state coordinator was hired until November.
It took till February to convene the first and only meeting of the advisory
committee. The state refused to deal with a local Miamfi-based consortium of
groups and instead insisted on selecting one of the members of that consortium
for the first pilot. The group selected rejected the designation by the state,
honoring its commitment to the consortium to permit another group which was
equipped for immediate implementation to go first. Negotiations around
fingerprinting the elderly and surrendering insurance coverage in order to
secure Worker's Compensation coverage coupled with disputes over the size and
duration of the program took more time. A letter of agreement was not signed
with the private. non-profit organization on June 22, 1966 for a pilot program
to end on June 30, 1986. Regulations for implementing the law were not
promulgated until September 18, 1986, two and one-half months after the state
asserted that its authority to implement the law had expired.

The Department did not request funds to continue administration of the program
so that, while the law remains on the books, the department asserts it is
precluded from implementing Florida's service credit legislation for lack of a
specific appropriation. This prompted the Miami-based consortium to proceed to
develop a wholly private service credit program including a private guarantee
for service credits.

(b)
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Two obvious questfons arise: Is government involvement either necessary or
desirable? 1f so, what form should such invoivement take

In Missouri, the state's involvement was limited to establishing the
requirements necessary for local community groups to participate, entering into
a letter of understanding, providing technical assistance, guzranteeing the
credits, and providing a computerized bookkeeping system to record the earning
2nd expenditure of credits. But after inftial expectations were raised,
constant changes in personnel (four state directors in the first year and
one-half) effectively left local programs to succeed or fail on their own. One
succeeded, several failed but the program has come to life again with renewed
vigor and impressive grassrodts support because the civil servant, originally
responsible for initiating the program has now been put back in charge with
strong support from her superiors.

In Washington D.C., consideration of both the Florida and Missouri experience
resulted in a deliberate decision to avoid governmental involvement until

the program was up and running smoothly. As a result, the legislation finally
enacted was far more flexible, shaped to respond to actual program needs rather
than vice-versa. But this was only possible because one community-based
hospital complex was willing to take the lead and its leadership was prepared
to invest the necessary resources to nount the program with its own resources.

There are some compelling reasons for goveramental involvement:

1. Tax Exempt Status. Tne IRS has ruled that service credits will not be
taxed as income even though barter and barter credits are taxed. One of
the factors mentToned in the ruling was the involvement of the state
through legislation and the clear public purpose evidenced by the
legislation. Enacting legislation will help preserve that tax-exempt status
for service credits. That is vital. Given a choice between being paying
taxes for volunteering and not paying taxes, people are not going to elect
the courte that results in increased tax 1iability in order to earn service
credits. Governmental involvement will be helpfui in securing or retaining
a tax-exempt ruling; it may not be absolutely essential however. A
community self-help program in St. Louis received tax exemption for an
extensive service exchange progrea utilizing a computnrized system to match
individuals desiring assistance with those willing and able to provide
assistance. At bottom, the rationale was that a taxable “barter exchange”
“does not include arrangements that provide solely for the informal
exchange of similar services on a noncommercial basis.

2. Legitimacy and Credibility. Service credit programs ask people to give
of Their time in return for something called a service credit that they
have never seen or heard of before. They need some assurance that this is
not a scam if service credits are to provide an additional incentive.
Authorfzation by law gives service credits instant credibility. Barter
systems and barter exchange currencies have had difficulty gaining
credibility because everything depends on the stability of the barter
organization -- and that is usually an unknown. Barter systems work in some
contexts because of the credibility of a particular organization or the
charisma of a particular individual who can engender confidence. People
need something more relfable than that -- if they are going to rely on
service credits for future security with respect to anything as fundamental
3s home-based care for themselves or their family.

(¢)
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3. The Guarantee. People will ask: "Suppose next year or ten years from
now, I go to spend the credit and no volunteer happens to be,available.
What then? Am I just out of luck?" They need some assurance that when they
go to spend it, next year or in five years, that there will be somebody
around. The government is 1ikely to be around. Surprisingly enough, anxiety
over the guarantee sdo far has been exclusively the concern of
professionals; no volunteer was inquired being content to rely on the
particular organization with which they are associated and a relationship
of mutual trust that carries no "guarantee” other than that of good faith.
A statutory guarantee obviously reduces the risk associated with service
credits, enhances their value and may operate as a critical inducement for
persons who would not otherwise volunteer.

A1l three reasons suggest that governmental fnvolvement myy be desirable. The
Florida experience (taken together with problems that aroce in Missouri)
suggests that government involvement can prove to be highly detrimental. An
analysis of the reasons for those problems sheds light on how-the role which
government can play constructively.

The official evaluation of the program, required by law, and submitted to the
Florida legislature in January 1987, concludes that the secvice credit concept
never received an adequate test:

“The implementaticn of the pilot program of the VSCP [Volunteer Service
Credit Program] by the North Miami Foundation was complete and well
administered. However, the pilot did not allow for examination of the
potential of the VSCP to prov..~ °n incentive to volunteers and the effect
of the VSCP as presently desian:+ 7 an agency and its volunteers. The
time period of the program was  rimited that recruitment potential could
not be evaluated. Additionally, the pilot program was conducted by an
agency that would not be eligible to participate under present rules nor
would the volunteers in the:pilot be eligible for pay-backs. Moreover, the
agency that piloted the program was able to offer the organizational
structure and numerous programmatic resources of an existing volunteer
program designed to provide in-home services. This could not be considered
typical of potential provider agencies. In summary, the pilot of the VSCP
consisted only of respite care services provided by an non-CCE [Comuni ty
Care for the Elderly] agency to non-CCE eligible clients for an extremely
Vimi ted period of time utilizing significant administrative resources at
no extra cost to the program. The conditions of the pilot were so unlike
any possible implementation of the program under the current rules that
t?e pilot cannot be considered to be a true test of the concept and design
of the VSCP.'

While placing the blame on the legislature for faulty legislation rather than
on the executive branch for fauzlty implementation, the evaluation concluded
that the service credit concept was potentially promising:

“Florida my have attempted to standardize a statewide program
prematurely, This standardization and the necessity to mesh a
State-adninistered VSCP with existing state-provided services in such a
wWay as to protect both, may have created apn unnecessarily complex program
out of a basically simple and useful concept.” [Emphasis Added)

(d)
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The evaluation attributed this “premature standardization" to the legislation
ftself:

“In 1ight of these conclusions, it was recommended that the Legislature
be asked to reconsider the design of the VSCP during the coming session.
In particular, the Legislature should address the issues of whether or
not it is necessary to make the VSCP a centralized state-administered
program and whether ur not it is necessary to 1imit the definitions of
~ in-home services to those in the CCE [Community Care for the Elderly)
program. These recommendations proposed that it would be possible to
maintain a VSCP which liud a state guarantee to back up service credits
without creating a heavily centralized system administered by the state.
Service definitgons could be freed from the necessity to be equivalent to
state-funded services and provider agencies could operate on more
flexible basis in response to local need.“

Regardless of whether the legislation or the implementation is to be faulted,
an analysis of analysis of the problems encountered sheds 1ight on how best to
shape future government involvement. An amalysis yields two rationales for the
problems, rationales which are complementary rather than mutually exclusive.

First, the Executive Branch is potentially put at considerable risk in )
implementing the service credi: legislation. The lecislation does not purport
to address the needs of the Executive Branch for dollars and staff to meet
critical social needs. Instead, it offers a brand new concept with numerous
unknowns and with a contingent 1iability of unknown dimensions and duration --
and does not provide either the staff or resources which would make it
worthwhile to try invest the effort needed. When staff tries, the questions
proliferate; the answers are there -- but they are untested. So more and moré
safeguards have to be built in. In short, one explanation is that the potential
administrative complexity of the program, the potential number of risks
associated with it and the vast number of unknowns that are involved generate
caution and delay. :

Caution and delay are understandable, perhaps unavoidable -- but are fatal for
a concept that requires a period of trial-and-error. Authority to experiment is
needed to encourage risk taking by officials. Otherwise they must choose i
between accountability for the failure of a new idea and accountability for any
11ability incurred by the state in testing the idea. Creating potential
financial 1iability for the state is far more dangerous to an official than the
failure of an untested idea. It was probably unrealistic to expect the
risk-taking that officials perceived the law to entail. Yet, success with this
strategy is possible only if officials are free to take such a risk. And
someone must make a judgment that the camble is worthwhile despfte *he risks
because the potential pay-off is so great and because there are no other
strategies in sight which do not depend on the assumption that vast amounts of
additional dollars will become available.

This rationale suggests that government involvement initially take the form of
funding pilot programs while avoiding or sharply circumscribing potential
governmental 1iability. It suggests that governmental involvement might
appropriately increase once xperience is gained and risks can be assessed more
accurately based on that experience.

(e)

81-3120-88-3 85

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

‘A




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

62

Second, another and different ratiomale for the problems which' arose in
implementing the lawleads to a more precise delineation of role. A major cause
of the problems encountered may have beer a philosophic divergence between the
perspective of a governmental social services department and the perspective
underlying service credits.

The health care system which governmental efforts now seek to provide for the
elderly by governmental program reflects a public sector response to market
failure by the "health care industry.* Historically, governmental response to
market failure -- whether in health, or housing, or welfare or transportation
or other areas -- has been largely Confined to three modes: regulation, subsidy
(oflgither the producer or consumer) or creation of some form of public
utility.

Service credits represent a fundamentally different response: an attempt to
mobilize market forces to further the public interest and to remedy market
failure. Service credit programs are necessarily demand driven: no one can earn
credits unless someone seeks service; some kind of “pump priming" is necessary
to get the system operating aid v keep 1t operating. That requires converting
some portion of unmet need into effective demand by responding to requests for
service. Each time a request for service is met, it converts that need into an
entitlement: the person rendering the service earns a “credit® which must be
honored in the future, Government service programs dealing with 1imited
resources are designed to damp down and curtail effective demand, while seeking
additional resources to meet unmet need. Generally, they are not engaged in the
business of stimulating demand. They thus utilize regulations and requirements
to curtail demand or, in the alternative, distribute 1imit-J resources as a
form of largesse or privilege on a discretionary basis - not as a matter of
entitlement which appears to fmply potentially unlimited 1iability and runaway
budgets. Because the demand driven aspect of service credits convert need into
entitlement in the form of guaranteed purchasing power, the philosophy is
foreign and even threatening to social service adminfstrators. It takes on the
appearance of a "runaway" -- & program that is potentially uncontrollable. That
may not be the reality. But it is what is feared at bottom.

Service credits use market-11ke incentives: volunteers are paid for their time.
Service credits draw upon altruism and related intrinsic rewards but in doing
50, earn extrinsic rewards. Service credits use an information system that
emulates but is superior to the {nformation driven by commercial market forces
about the availability of supply and the scope and location of demand. And that
suggests that government's role vis-a-vis service credits should be radically
different from anything it is called upon to do {. the social service field. It
is closer to the role government plays in overseeing the monetary system: in
operating the Federal Reserve that determines how much currency the system
néeds and running the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation that guarantees
bank deposits.

Those are not roles that are congenial to persons who are skilled in designing
and operating vast social service systems, And such persons may not be the
appropriate people to design a service cmedit s{stem that seeks to capture and
emulate market forces in order to advance a public objective. A more deep
seated reason for the problems encountered in Florida may be a philosophical
misfit between the strategy embedded in service credits and the particular
divisfon of the executive branch entrusted with {ts implementation. We wouldn't
expe:t the Division on Aging to launch the commodities future exchange or the
stock market.

()
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Service credits were intuftively understood by those in the Divisfon of Aging
s a form of mandate to legitimate part of the underground economy by
strengthening and refnforcing the nformal support system that has been eroded
by mobility, the breakdown of the family and the phenomenon of aging. The
Divison's response was the equivalent of saying that before one could purchase
2 candy bar, a needs assessment would be required. That kind of approach would
doom the private market; it s small wonder that {t had difficulty with
producing a hybrid: a private market system designed to meet a public priority.

This first analysis suggests that the state can best aid service credits by
fostering experimentation that is explicitly labelled as a pilot or
demonstration.

The second analysfs suggests an additional role: that the state can act as 3
guarantor of service credit banking and market activities in order to
facilitate the operation of the market system by {ncreasing the confidence and
reducing the risk of participants. Initfally, the scope of that 1fability needs
t0 be shaged n 3 way that s least threatening to those in government
concerned about financial 1abilfty. In this context, one specific
recommendation contained in the state's evaluation {s extremely promising for
governmental unfts unwilling to follow Missouri's lead in accepting virtually
open ended 1{abflfty:

"It would be gossible to maintain a VSCP program which had a state
guarantee to back up service credits without creating a centralized
service credit bank, a contracting or approval process for providers of
the development of detailed rules to standardize many aspects of the
program.

“This could be done if the state pay-back guarantee did not operate as an
hour-for-hour pay-back (which assumes an hour of volunteer time to be
equal across providers and equal to an hour of paid staff time) but
instead specified that volunteers who had earned credits in the VSCP
would have priority for'TCt OVer JuiErs W 7883 of
neea getermineag poli noé p QUTES. H
woUTd not be very different from the pay-back system under the current
rule, but would base the pay-back on volunteer participation fn {n-home
services rather Than mtching hour-Tor-hour between the volunteer services
30T LCE se

. services. inis might be more realistic because, once on the CLE
roles, 3 former volunteer would ngt be 1ikely to be dropped when the
earned credit hours had run out. [Ewphasis added] .

"Local VSCP programs could handle service credits internally, based on a
description in law of the records they need to maintain and a requirement
that they register with the state. Transfer of credits to another
participating VSCP could be handled through direct contacts with
participating agencies, much the way Blood Banks operate. Verification of
credits earned to a CCE program ({f no volunteer services could be found)
could be handled by direct contact with CCE or through a notar{zed
statement indicating such credits had been earned. Such a3 statement might
be routinely provided at the conclusion of volunteer service so that 3
volunteer ¢ould maintain a permanent record of service.

(9)
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“Some administratfon at state level would stfll be necessary, but 1t could
be limited to the following:

* producing and distributing materfals to describe the program to
{nterested agencies

® Maintafning a file of agencies which had decided to run a VSCP in
the furm of a3 brief registration record, including proof of records of
1fabflity fnsurance

® Providing referrals to local VSCP agencies in responsa to inquirfes
from agencies or volunteers

“ Developing a' policy for CCE agencies to accept volunteer credits as
one of the factors for prioritizing client need

The evaluators then fnquired whether, under such a restructuring of the state's
role, 1t would stil] be necessary “to limit the definitfons of in-home services
to those services already in exfstence in the CCE program.*

“If the necessity of hour-for-hour equivalence with state services is
removed, then VSCP provider agencfes would be more free to respond to
Jocal needs with the types of in-home services they provided. This greater
flexibility could also allow for simultanzous transfers of credits which
night be more motivating to many potential volunteers. Each agency could
develop 3 system which worked best with fts own resources as long as it
provided a credit banking system, trafned and monftored volunteers,
cooperated with transfers to and from other VSCP providers and provided
records to volunteers. Both volunteers and recipients of their services
could also be given a complaint mechanism which included {nformation on
contracting Jocal ombudsmtn committees. Such an approach could maintafn
the integrity of the VSCP concept while allowing the program to be run
largely at the local level,. enitancing flexibility and removing an
uniecessary administrative burden from a1l levels of the system,*

The evaluation is to be commended for fts candor, its evenhandedness and the
creativity manffested in the design of recommendatfons.

Oespite the frustratfons, there was considerable value in the experfence gafned
from the pflot, and from subsequent evaluatfon of that pflot. The causes of the
problems encountered go beyond faulty wording n the legislation. They are
endemic to situations where the government seeks to encourage experimentation.
And tiey are particularly fnstructive in defining usefuls roles for government
when it seeks to foster a market-like remedy to market faflure.

LRIC
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Senator MATsSUNAGA. We would be happy to hear from you now,
Ms. Polivka-West.

Ms. PoLivka-WEesT. Thank you. I am pleased to be here today,
and I am representing the Florida State Unit on Aging, the Florida
Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, Office of Aging
and Adult Services.

Florida’s Volunteer Service Credit Program was established in
law by the State legislature in 1985 with minimal operational fund-
ing for one year. The design of the law as established by the legis-
lation had not been tested prior to enactment. The program was
designed for persons over 60 years of age to volunteer their services
to persons 60 and over in respite care, homemaker, and cther relat-
ed in-home services.

A credit account of service hours was to be maintained for each
volunteer exceeding 50 credits. Responsibility for implementation
of the volunteer services credit bank was assigned to our office, the
State Unit on Aging.

A full-time contract manager was available during the one-year
span. of the pilot projects, and input from a planning consortium,
the State agency’s general counsel, field staff and legislative staff,
helped to formulate the program design.

The enabling legislation defined the operational design in consid-
erable detail. Although there was a section of the law for experi-
mental projects, the portion that was funded was the State’s
agency systein. Much of the State’s effort went into the required
rule development, which included alignment with existing systems,
as requirzd by the Volunteer Services Credit Program law.

Florida’s Volunteer Services Credit Program was required by law
to bz operated in cooperation with the existing departmental volun-
teer program. The selection and training of volunteers had to be in
compliance with the requirements for other volunteers throughout
the organization. Also, liability coverage und worker’s compensa-
tion coverage were required.

The State agency’s responsibilities included the maintenance of a
computer-based accounting system for credits and a skills bank.
Local districts would be required to maintain the credit accounts
on an ongoing basis, with monthly statements of credits earned or
expended for active-status volunteers.

The law required the State agency to guarantee the service cred-
its with a contingency plan for the repayment of service credits to
volunteers or their spouses. The State’s contingency plan was that
participants would receive priority over equivalent applicants for
the State-funded Community Care for the Elderly Program, which
I will refer tc as CCE, which provides in-home services.

The issues of repayment for accumulated hours and competing
access for limited services were the most complex for the State
agency. The result was the Volunteer Service Crel’t par‘icipants
would receive priority access over comparable nonvolunteey appli-
cants for CCE services. The requirement that volunteers would
have to meet the need criteria for community-based care for the ei-
deriy before given a priority for service was viewed by some as a
bureaucratic barrier to credit redemption.
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However, this was seen as the only way to deal with the poten-
tial unfunded liability if loca’ providers refused to honor service
credits in the future.

e Community Care for the Elderly Program is Florida’s major
communit{-based alternative for the institutionalization of older,
frail elderly persons. And I would like to say that one-fourth of our
population ja Florida is over the age of 60; 18 percent of our State
population is over the age of 65, our 85-plus population is growing
the fastest, and we have the lowest nursing home bed ratio in the
country. The CCE program is our major alternative for institution.
al care. The pospulation that is served in CCE is very frail, their .
average age is 80, and one of the major reasons for termination of
the program is going into a nursing kome or death.

most 80 percent of the CCE clients have incomes below 125
percent of the poverty level. Less than 32 percent of the need for

E services is being met through the State’s $30 million alloca-
tion, and there are extensive waiting lists througheut the State.

There was concern that the Volunteer Services Credit Program
priority ranking would make the waiting list even longer.

At this point, I would like to refer to the Florida State evaluation
of the pilot projects for the one-year-based term, and I would like to
submit the evaluation for the record.

Sex:lator MaTtsunaca. Without cbjection, it will be included in the
record. .

Ms. PoLivka-WEesT. Thank you.

Florida’s evaluation of the Volunteer Services Credit Program
initiative documents that the circumstances of the pilot did not suf-
ficiently allow for a test of the feasibility of statewide implementa-
tion. The major problem was that there was very little response to
the request for pilot sites. Only the private nonprofit North Miami
Foundation and our District g HRS office, Department of Health
and Rehabilitative Services office, volunteered to participate. One
of the most significant implementztion problems for the pilots was
meeting the statutory requirements for the program to operate
with the same procedures required for other Departmental volun-
teers—that is, the liability insurance and workers’ compensation
requirements.

Given the lack of provider participation, the State conducted a
survey of potential provider agencies and current volunteers to de-
termine their interest in the program if it were to be implemented
statewide. The results of the survey indicated that given the cur-
rent program structure and limited administrative funding, the
majority, almost 70 percent, of potential provider agencies would
not be interested in participation in the Volunteer Services Credit
Program. The most frequently cited reasons for nonparticipation
were: unfunded administrative costs; inherent inequalities between
Volunteer Services Credit Program volunteers and those who could
not voluntesr or volunteered in other ways; lack of incentives be-
cause persons in need of services would receive them even without
service credits; concern over the general concept of providing com-
pensation to certain volunteers.

All 36 responding provider agencies used volunteers 60 and over
for some services, with about one-third using volunteers for in-
home services. The providers indicated that volunteers are lecst
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suited to the in-home services required by the State’s Volunteer
Services Credit Program law.
A separate survey of current Departmental volunteers indicated

- that about one-third would be interested in participating in a Vol-

unteer Services Credit Program. This result was similar to a Cali-
fornia survey of a senior center’s nutrition program participanis
| where 37 percent were interested in participating. The two-thirds
- who were not interested cited the major reason as they volunteered
their time for the satisfaction of helping others.
‘ In addition to the surveys of volunteers, two focus groups were
| held. Interviews of volunteers were conducted with RSVP volun-
| teers in one group and AARP members in another group. They
were all volunteers in programs in Florida. The focus groups felt
). that people volunteer to help others not for personal gain. That
was their major finding, according to the evaluator for the State’s
evaluation. They felt also that incentives should be display of inter-
est in and recognition of volunteers’ efforts. They also felt that a
meal, transportation, et cetera, and a stipend possibly would be
| more of an incentive for voluntarism than service credits.

The groups also felt that in-home services were a very special
type of volunteer work and should be administered carefully. The
focus group participants felt that volunteers should be trained;
they shoulg be prepared for the conditions when going into the
homes of frail elderly people who were homebound, and that in-
home services were physically demarding.

The State’s evaluation concluded that Florida may have atiempt-
ed to standardize a statewide program prematurely. The standardi-
zation and the necessity to mesh a State-administered Volunteer
Services Credit Program with existing State-provided services in
such a way as to protect both may have created an unnecessarily
complex program out of a basically simple and useful concept.

¥ would propose that it is not necessary to make the Volunteer
Services Credit Program a centralized, State-administered program,
nor should there be a mandate for the Volunteer Services Credit
Program to be coordinated with existing volunteer programs. The
Volunteer Services Credit Program is more of a bartering relation-
ship than the traditional volunteer action.

Because the State has to work within the framework of law, the
attention to detail is unavoidable. It is extremely important how a
law delineates the specifics of a partnership between the private
sector and public programs that alrea{l,y exist.

States may appropriately endorse Volunieer Service Credit Pro-
grams, but service credits are not a substitute for the limited

ublic resources that we have for in-home care for the frail elderly.

rvice credits may serve an important role as a complement to
public-funded programs, but that is yet to be demonstrated.

There is a need for demonstrations to be evaluated te test the ap-
propriate and successful relationships of service credit volunteers
within both iLe private and public sectors, and there is a need to
know the full cost.

Thank you.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, Ms. Polivka-West.

[Responds to additional questions and the prepared statement of
Ms. Polivka-West follow:]




LUMARIE POLIVKA-WEST
STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF AGING AND ADULT SEKRVICES

QUESTIONS/ANSWERS

l. 1In your opinion, what is the appropriate role for the
Federal government or State government to play in
fostering or operating service credit programs? -

Federal, state and/or local governments may be interested in
volunteer servine credit programs as a means of delaying the
need for formal, public-supported long term care programs.
However, there is no precedent evidence to support this
position, and the kinds of services provided by volunteers
may not be equivalent to the services offered by formal
agencies which are specifically targeted to weople who are
the most impaired. Nonetheless, there may be an important
gap-£illing role for the kinds of services volunteers can
provide for clients of formal programs. 1In addition,
volunteer service exchange systems may provide an excellent
mechanism for local communities to e¢ngage the elderly

in helping roles for each other, targeting toward those who
have needs for assistance but are not usually the most
impaired. This could be done either through simultaneous
exchanges, through credit banking or through both.

Florida's experience with trying to develop a centrally
managed system with volunteer services defined as equivalent
to the services offered through its aging programs was not
successful. The more appropriate role for government would
be tc provide technical assistance to local volunteer
service credit agencies, promote participation, disseminate
materials, provide initial seed money for start-up adminisc-
trative costs, establish regulatory guidelines for
accountability to the public rather than a governmental
entity, and monitor agencies to ensure proof of records.

Public monies could also be set aside for liability
insurance pools and/or to organize and fund transportation
for volunteers.

2. If the Federal government were to fund additional
service credit demonstration programs, what specific
legislative recommendations would you make with regard
to establishing such programs?

Florida's state government experience with volunteer service
credit projects indicates that legislative requiremer.ts

should be minimal so as not to turn a rather simple concept
into a complex, rule-based program. The emphasis should be
on a local development of volunteer service exchange systems
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with some administration required at the state level to
ensure local agency accountability. It would be best if
local volunteer service credit programs ha dled service
credits internally. Based on a description in law of the
records, they need to mzintain a requirement that they
register with the state. The best model for this concept
remains the local blood bank, which is not a part of a state
or federal bureaucracy.

3. In Florida, did you witness any effect on the
availability of volunteers for non-service credit
services provided through non-profit or other public
¢gencies?

There was no discernible effect on the availability of
volunteers.

4. Based on your experience in Florida, do you think that
additional Federal funding for service credit
demonstration programe is warranted at this time, or
should it wait until the current programs have been
evaluated?

Federal demonstration funding should only be targeted to
volunteer service credit programs that are different from
the ones being tested now through state administration.
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STATE OF FLORIDA
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND REHABILITATIVE SERVICES

Written Testimony on Florida's Volunteer Services Credit Project to
Senator Matsunaga, Chairman of the Subcommittee om Aging

by: LuMarie Polivka-West
Florida's Aging Community Services Administrator
Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services
Aging and Adult’Services

Florida's Volunteer Service Credit Program was established by
the state legislature in 1985 with minimal operational funding for
one year. The program was designed for persons over sixty yecars of
age to volunteer their services to persons sixty and over in
respite care, homemaker and other related in-home services. A
credit account of service hours wars to be maintained for each
volunteer exceeding 50 credits. Responsibility for implementation
of the VSCP was assigned to the State Unit on Aging, the Department
of Health and Rehabilitative Services Office of Aging and Adult
Services. A full-time contract manager was available during the
one-year span of the pilot projects,and input from a planning
consortium, the £tate agency's genegal counsel, field staff and
legislative staff helped to formulate the program design. The
enabling legislation defined the operational design in considerable
detail. Although there was a section of the law for experimental
projects, the portion that was funded was the state's agency
system. Much of the state's effort went into the required rule
development which necessarily included alignment with existing
systems, as required by the VSCP law.

Florida's VSCP was required by law to be operated in cooper=
ation with the existing HRS volunteer Program. The selection and
training of VSCP volunteers had to be in compliance with the
requirements for other HRS volunteerw. Also liability coverage and
worker's compensation coverage were reguired.

The state agency's responsibilities included the maintenance
of a computer-based accounting systen for credits and a skills
bank. Local districts would be required to maintain the credit
accounts on an ongoing basis with monthly staterents of credits
earned or expended for active-status volunteers.

The law required the state agency to guarantee the service
credits with a contingency plan for the repayment of service
credits to volunteers or their spouses. The State's contingency
plan was that participants would receive priority over equivalent
applicants for the state—funded community Care for the elderly
Program (CCE) which provides in-home services.
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The issues of repayment for accumulated hours and competing
access for limited services were the most complex for the state

- agency. The result was that Volunteer Service Credit participants
would receive priority access over comparable non-volunteer
appl icants for CCE services. The requirement that volunteers would
have to meet the need criteria for CCE before given a priority for
service was viewed by some as a bureaucratic dSarrier to credit

- redemption. However, this was seen as the on.y way to deal with
the potential unfunded liability if local providers refused to
honor service credits in the future. The CCE program is Florida's
nmajor community-based alternative fcrt the institutionalization of
older, frail elderly persons. Almost 80% of the ClE clients have
income below 125% of the poverty level. Less than 32% of the need
for CCE services is being met through the state's $30 million
allocation and there are extensive waitiny lists throughout the
state. There was concern that the VSCP priority ranking would make

the waiting lists even longer.

Florida's evaluation of the VSCP initiative documents that the
cizcumstances of the pilot did not sufficiently allow for a test of
the feasibility of statewide implementation of the VSCP. The major
problem was that there was very littles response to the request for
pilot sites. Only the private, non-profit N. Miami Foundation and
the District 8 HRS Office volunteered to participate. One of the
most significant implementation problems for the pilots was meeting
the statutory requirements for the program to operate with the same
procedures required for other HRS volunteers, e.g. liability
insurance and worker's compensation.

Given the lack of provider participation, the state ccnducted
a survey of potential provider agencies and current volunteers to
determine their interest in the progra. if it were to be imple-
mented statewide. The results of the survey indicated that, jiven
the current program structure and limited administrative funuing,
the majority (69%) of potential provider agencies would not be
interested in participation in the VSCP. The most frequently cited
reasons for nonparticipation were:

o unfunded acninistrative costs

o inherent ineyualities between VSCP vclunteers and those who
could not volunteer or volunteered in other ways

o lack of incentives because persons in need of services
would receive them even without service credits

0 concern over the general concept of providing compensation
to certain volunteers

All 36 responding provider agencies used volunteers 60 and
over for some services with about one-third using volunteers for
in-home services. The providers indicated that volunteers are
least suited to the in-home services required for VSCP.

ERIC 75

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

72

A separate survey of current ERS volunteers indicated that
about one-third would be interested in participating in a vscp.
This result was similar to a California survey of a senior center's
nutrition program participants where 378 were interested in
participating in a VsCp. The two-thirds who were not interested
cited the major reason as they volunteered their time for the
satisfaction of helping others.

The State's evaluation concluded that "Florida may have
attempted to standardize a statewide Program prematurely. This
standardization and the necessity to mesh a state-administered VSCP
with existing state-provided services in such a way as to protect
both, may have created an unnecessarily complex program out of 2
basically simple and useful concept.” I would propose that it is
not necessary to make the VSCP a centralized state-administered
program nor should there be a mandate for VSCP to be coordinated
with existing volunteer programs. The VSCP is more of a bartering
relationship than che traditional volunteer action.

Because the State has to work within the framework of law, the
attenticn to detail is unavoidable. It is extremely important how
a law delineates the specifics of a partnership between the
private sector and public programs that already exist. States may
appropriately endorse VSCPs but service credits are not a
substitute for the limited public resources we have for in-home
care for the frail elderly. Service credits may serve an important
role as a complement to public funded programs, but that is yet to
te demonstrated. There is a need for demonstrations to be
evaluated to test the appropriate and successful relationships of
service credit volunteers within both the private and public
sectors.




73

Senator MATSUNAGA. We will now be happy to hear from Ms.
Joaane Polowy.

Ms. PorLowy. Thank you very much, Senator.

My name is Joanne Polowy. I am Program Planning Consultant
at the Missouri Division of Aging and am assisting In managing
Missouri’s Service Credit Program for the of Social Services. I was
involved in the Office or the Director, of the division working on
expansion of in-home services in the State of Missouri. We do not
have quite as many as Florida does, but about 13 percent of our
population is over 60, and we were wrestling vith the need to deliv-
er services to people who were wanting to stay in their homes.

In 1983, we first thought of this concept as a way to supplement
our efforts with in-home service providers that we contract with,
using a number of funding sources. I did submit for testimony a
narrative description, basically, of what Missouri has experienced,
what our objectives were, so I will not repeat that.

Senator MaTsunaGa. All of your written statemcnts will appear
in the record as though presented in full, and I would appreciate it
if you could summarize.

Ms. Porowy. OK. I will try and deal with a couple of special
thing that have come up in my mind as I have listened to people
testify.

Senator MarsuNAGA. Actually, we have a rule of 5 minutes, but 1
have been very generous because you have come all the way from
Missouri and Oklahoma.

Ms. Porowy. There was mention of the statewide recordkeeping
being expensive and difficult. I do want to indicate that from Mis-
souri’s perspective, we have started this and keep our records with
a simple PC program that is handled on a very part-time basis by a
clerical person. It is not difficult or cumbersome, and we do not
find that that is a problem.

The State of Missouri does not operate this program directly. We
make an agreement with an agency anywhere within the State, in
any county or city, and it is the local agency’s responsibility to
train the volunteers, handle the detail. These are not State volun-
teers. We have no direct connection. Qur one responsibility—or,
really, we have two—one is publicity—but the main responsibility
is the banking of the credit hours and sending to the volunteers
their “bank statement” every quarter. And then we have indicated
by law that the State will guarantee those credits in the sense that
up to a limit of ten hours per week, if there is not a volunteer
available when they want to redeem their credits for like service,
then the State will purchase that service for them from an in-home
provider in the State.

Our legislation is very simple. We perhaps avoided the trap that
Florida fell into by having a broad, simple piece of legislation and
keeping the bureaucracy out of it. We were told in our very early
planning stage with one of our first pilot programs by some tradi-
tional Administration on Aging people that we were essentially
creating a volunteer program that was heresy in their minds, in
the sense that there was not all the structure to it that they were
normally used to.

So it is very much a grassroots program; it is voluntary, helping
their neighbors, and it is working out reasvnably well. We now
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have 12 programs that are approved in the State of Missouri. Three
of these are RSVP programs; four of them are community service
agencies; one is the Visiting Nurse Association—we just recently
made arrangements with a Red Cross Chapter, who was very excit-
ed about the possibility of doing this and being a member of this
partnership—a regional medical center, a skilled nursing facility.
In Missouri, we are concentrating on respite care only, as a single
service at this time. Originally, the legislation was for older petyae
to be helping older people. We have recently enacted an amend-
ment to that legislation that will allow young people to donate
their time and have a beneficiary who is an older person.

We do expect once we get the system in place to expand to trans-
portation and some of the other, simpler types. Respite care and
transportation services are the two identified major problem areas
for delivery of services in the State of Missouri for older people. If
you do any kind of survey, anywhere, with any population of older
people, they would identify those two services as the ones that they
do not have access to. So we are concentrating our resources and
efforts in those particular areas. Right now, it is just respite care.

I do think we would like to see continued Federal interest and
support in this. One of our major interests is whether or not this
program is generating new volunteers for the system. We believe
that, and the Visiting Nurse Association and several other agencies
that have been.involved for over a year now, are beginning to see
people who have never volunteer.:d before in their lives coming to
their agency and saying, “We heard about this program; we heard
that you were running this,” and they walk in that door.

Now, our theory is that they may come through the door because
they have heard about this, and it has a ring of appeal if you have
a work ethic background; but once they get in the door, they see
what volunteers do, and they ses a whole new life for themselves.
And we would like to see this have an opportunit to develop some
more so it can be evaluated.

I prefer the language of the current bill, 1189, to the concept of
having this go through ACTION, mainly because it seems to me
that it leaves more liberty to allow the flexibility on a State level
to deal with things.

One of our RSVP programs reported that their volunteers were
particularly intrigued with the idea that these credit hours were
baing sent to Jefferson City, the capitol of Missouri, and when the
director asked about that, she said, “Well, you know, we report
your hours already to Washington.” That had no meaning to those
people in » .thwest Missouri in this 2,000-population community.
Somehow, che State is a lot closer to home, and the language of
1189 kind of lends itself to a State involvement.

Thaniz you.

Senator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, Ms. Polowy.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Polowy and responses to ques-
tions submitted by Senator Matsunaga foliows:)
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TESTIMONY FOR THE SENATE SUB-COMMITTEE ON AGING
SUBMITTEO BY THE MISSOURI OEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES
November 12, 1987

THE OLOER VOLUNTEER SERVICE BANK FOR IN-HOME RESPITE CARE

MAKING A SERVICE CREOIT PROGRAM WORK
MISSOURI'S EXPERIENCE

Missouri’s Older Volunteer Service Bank program, the first service
credit program in the country operating on a statewide basis, was developed

as a unique approach to encourage older persons to volunteer to assist

caregivers of frail elderly or handicapped persons. The service credit
concept allows older persons whe are still active and productive to utilize
their time in a personally constructive way and also assist their community
neighbors. Volunteers receive credit on an hour-for-hour basis, similar to a
blood bank, They provide service through a local agency, which has bden
approved as a sponsor by the state Oivision of Aging. Their hours are
reported to the state and these are banked in their na so they can t‘)e
redeemed at a later date if the volunteer or a member of his/her family needs
similar assistance.

when the program was first authorized in 1984 by the Missouri General

Assembly, the only volunteers who could receive credits were those over the
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age of sixty, but in 1987 a leg.slative change was brought about because of
the finterest of many family members, community groups, and younger persons
who wanted to be able to participate in this program. This is now permitted,
but younger volunteers must designate a beneficiary who s over sixty who
will receive credit for their hours. This change has not only expanded the
potential number of volunteers, but it has also expanded the group with
credits accumulating. It fs hoped that persons who might otherwise not avail
thumselves of assistance because of reluctance to receive "charity" or
because they would feel beholden to a volunteer will draw on credits that
they, they family members, or church or service groups have given them. Many
family members are hard-pressed to know what to give an older relative. What
better gift than time!

For several years the Missouri Department of Social Services/Division of
Aging has been focusing attention on developing a statewide support system
for older persons and their families that offers home and community=-based
services as an alternative to nursing home care. M{ssouri ranks sixth in the
natfon in percent of population over 60 (13.6%) and the numbers are
increasing r2pidly. There are currently 924,000 persons over the age or 60
in the state and 295,000 over the age of 75 years. The overall percentage
increase in the past 10 years has been at a rate of approximately 2% per
year, but the most rapidly growing cegment §s the over 75 age group. !

State, federal and local funds are being channeled into such programs as
case management, preadmission screening, personal care and homemaker/chore
services, home delivered meals, transportation, adult day care and respite
care. Missouri has developed quite a sophisticated service delfvery system
because of the Division's structure with over 200 social workers based fn all

115 counties of the state to handle case management and protective services

- -

50




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

77

for the elderly. The state then contracts with private agencies for needed
services utilizing funds from Social Service Block Grant, Title XIX
(Medica '}, and General Revenue. But resources, by necessity, particularly
from the state level, have been targeted. toward the low=income. Areca
Agencies on Aging in the state utilize Older American Act funds primarily for
nutrition services and in a limited way for some of the non-intensive
services which support the frail elderly in their own homes. Also various
local community service agencies concentrate their prograns on meeting the
needs particularly of the lower income tndividuals and families in their
area(s).

There is however, a large segment of the elderly population with assets,
usuvally quite marginal, that are sufficient to deny them access to many of
the community and home support services. They have the same set of needs as
the others, but they tend either to struggle along trying to do everything
{ndepencently or they purchase services only in crisls sitvations. This
creates burdens for caregivers which eventually often compromises the quality
of care provided and undermines the physfcal and emotional well-being of the
caregiver(s). Respite care, in particular, is a service not widely available
in Missour! - not only to families or individual caretakers who could afford
ft, but also in the government supported range of services. There are, for
Instance, only twelve agencies statewide offering respite care throlgh
Medicaid even though respite care has been a covered service as part of the
Medicaid Home and comaunity Based Waiver obtained fin 1982, The latest
statistics show that the agencles are serving, in total, only twenty=five
clients. The reasons for this may be tied to the reimbursement level or the
state requirements, but in general, the primary reason for lack of

fnvolvement 1s that agencies find this a cost-ineffective service to
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provide. For much the same reason, apparently, there are only a few agencies
either private c. ...profit which provide respite care on a private-pay L , .
and none that we know of uti*izing a slicing fee scale.

In addition, social service personnel connected with the state and also
from private agencies report that it appears that familfes and caregivers
tend to avoid spending their limited resources or “troubling" a neighbor or
friend for this type of assistance (respite servi<e). Most of the caregivers
apparently do not understand the importance of maintain. g their owan activity
level by obtaining occasional respite or they feel extremely guflty about
efther spending limited resources or asking for help for their own beaefit.
They save their requests for help from others and their limited resou.ces for
emergency situatfons. Data collected by the Division of Aging from reports
made to Missouri's Elderly Abuse/Neglect Hot"ine shows that 23% of the calls
n 1983 were connected to caregiver stress associated with caring for a frafl
elderly person. This may be an indicator which could be reduced with broader
availability of respite care, but that remaing to be seen.

In 1983 when the Divis.on of Aging was examining alternative ways to
assist family caregivers not eligitle for government-1..,ded programs, as well
as those who were but for whom respite care was not avajlable, it emerged
that one resource which could perhaps be utilized might be the elderly
themselves = the "young well elderly”. Many older Missourians are relaleély
unimpaired by the aging process and need little or no care from others
(70%). In additfon, populatinn data fndicated an increasingly large and
expanding grovp leaving the active work force and entering a "retfirement"
phase of life whose needs also needed to be better addressed from a public
polfcy perspective on the state level. Recognizing that research studies, as

well as the experience of programs utilizing older volunteers, have indfcated
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that offering a person an opportunity to be of assistance to others often has
a positive psychosocial value and that Mactivity" rather than "disengagement"
produces the best psychological climate for older persons (Butler, 1978), the
concept of offering "service credits" to encourage involvement, particularly
tc meet the identified statewide unmet need for respite care, emerged.

It was projected that 1lthough one set ot older persons nuy already be
involved in volunteer activities, a program might be developed to serve as an
incentive to another set needing differen. motivation - a set of people who
might otherwise never become involved. The motive might be tied somehow to
the "work ethic”, whereby the individual could be encouraged to provide for
his/her future needs or the needs of others in .he family by utilizing
personal time fn a "personally" cost-constructive way. In a sense it would
be work for a different type of pay. Another set of persons might be
motivated to become involved for another reason. That s, they might
recognize that if they helped a friend or neighbor and received "ecredit" for
doing this, the friend would not have to feel obligated or "beholden" and
might accept assistance which he would otherwise deny himself. A final
thought, and a rationale for using the service credit concept - particularly
in conmnection with respite care, was that on a natfonwide basis most of the
volunteer respite care oiograms that had been initiated - generally with
federal or foundation funding as their base - had not survived over tide.
One report from a Seattle project, for instance, indicated that respite care
was the most difficult of all volunteer programs to maintain as it was a
vather "fwvisible" serv..e without some of the rewards connected to
volunteerism that other programs have. It was felt, therefore, that perhaps
use of the service credit concept in this area would be uniquely valuable.

It was also recognized that there would be a better possibility of getting
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authersZing legislation passed if the program were focused on an area of
fdentified unmet need.

The problem, however, for the division was that a state agency, by
ftself, really does not have a capacity - nor is it entirely appropriate - to
organize and fnplement a statewide volunteer program of sufficient magnitude
to have an impact on the problem. Local agencies appeared to be better
suited in many ways for such an effort, but they might not be able to handle
the “credit" concept uniformly. A cooperative project, therefore, seemed to
be the answer - a project which would create a linkage between the public and
private sector, the family caregivers and older volunteers. Also, the
integrity of the "credits" would need to be guaranteed or this would merely
be a service exchange program - which is a bit different.

The following year, t.erefcre, the Missouri General Assembly passed an
ir.,ovative piece of legislatfon tc establish an in-home respite care program
using older persons as volunteers and guaranteeing credit for that service -
the Older Volunteer Service Bank (0VS8), administered by the Missouri
Division of Aging/Department of Social Services. This credit is redeemable
at a later date when the volunteer or his family needs similar service. The
concept is similar to the well-known "bloed bank" approach and credits are
redeemable at no cc t regardless of the financial status of the volunteer.
There must be a validated need, however, for the service. Local agencfes
recruit, sponsor and train the volunteers, link them with families needing
respite, and then submit time reports .o the Missouri Division or Aging for
entry in a computer “bank account" established for the volunteer. Bank
“statement." are fssued regularly to those building credits by the Division
and, on a local level, the sponsoring agencies maintain contact with the

volunteers, offering continuing training and support. If an individual then
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needs to redeem credits no matter where in the state they happen to be,
contact is made with either a local sponsoring agency or the local Division
of Aging office and if volunteer assistance is not available for credit
repayment the Division of Aging will purchase the service from an In-Home
provider Agency with which the state contracts.

The objectives of the OVS8 precgram are: (1) To expand in-home respite
care tv support family and home care of the frail elderly; (2) To encourage
older persons to volunteer time to in-home respite care; (3) To demomstratc a
cooperative linkage between the state and the private sector in the
development and implementation of a voluntear program for older persons; (4)
To demonstrate a cooparative linkage on a local leve] between public, private
and not-for-profit agancies to meet a community need; and (5) To expand the
options of volunteer opportunities for older persoms.

In 1984 following passage of the authorizing legislation, federal funds
were obtained through a grant from the Administration on Aging to initfate
the project, develop the necessary program material and pilot the feasibility
of a state and the private sector working in this way cooperatively with
older persons to expand the availability of respite care. During the
initiation phase of OVSB, a wide array of probiens and questions about
operating a service credit program were resolved and all the brsic program
and publicity materials were developed. Administrative rules, however, hive
not been developed or promulgated deliberately as the Division has wan'ed to
allow for local program fle«ibility and agency latitude to broadly interpret
the law so as to enhance the early stage of expansion

Although it was originally anticipated that during the AoA grant period
it would be possible to operationalize the QVSB program statewide and enreil

a number of volunteers, almost the entire time needed to be spent on basic
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system development. By the end of April 1986, when the AoA grant expired,
four agencies had been approved and negotiations had begun with four
additional agencies in various locations of *he state. A total of 26
volunteers had been trained and a total of 730 hours had teen donated by 19
volunteers - primarily in the St. Joseph pilot area which by then had an
active program operating.

The Division of Aging identified at the end of the grant period that the
crucial step in development cf this type of program was the enlistment ¢’
local sponsoring agencies. Furthermore, one problem in this cc inection was
that there were no special funds available to defray the cost- connected with
an agency becoming approved, recruiting and training the volunteers, or
handliny the reporting system. For those agencies really interested in
supporting family caregivers, however, it was found that this project could
easily be integrated into their ongoing program activities at low cost,
particularly if they already had an active volunteer program or i they wouleo
hire (or eniist a vnlunteers as) as part-time program coordinacor to focus on
respite care ind recruitment of volunteers, do the needed local inter-agency
linkage, etc. There are, however, some relatively small "hiddan" costs
connected with being a sponsor i.e. insurance, postage, telephone, travel;
and, in some cases, thes» have proved to be a deterrent. even for an agency
which is aware of the community need and feels they could implement ‘it
locally.

In response to this need, fin early 1987, the Missouri Division of Aging
- fin cooperation with the then eight approved QVSB agencies - responded to a
Robert Weod Johnson Foundation requist for proposal on the service credit
concept. One of the agencies, Consolidated Neighborhood Services Inc.

(CNSI), a large St. Louis neighborhood/settlement house agency with a strong
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history of volunteer programs and innov _.ive projects, agreed to administer
the grant, but only if there was a formal partnership with the state agency
and the other consortium members. Funding from the foundation was awarded in
July 1987 and the state has now begun an active expansion effort with the
goal of having a local sponsoring agency in every county of the state within
the next three years - and hopefully 2000 volunteers registered ana serving
caregivers. Presently, there are twelve approved sponors in Missouri, with
65 active volunteers serving 52 families, and there are over 3300 total hours
banked.

Although “service credits” are being granted presently only for respite
care ¥n Missouri, if the program succeeds during the expansion stage and
cponsoring agencies are approved in every county, it is anticipated that
state authorizing legislation can then be negotiated in the years ahead to
guarantee credit for other support services to assist the elderly to maintain
independencnr and remain in their own homes and communit‘es for as long as
possible  The nation is watching this unique program unfold and Missouri is
apyroaching the service concept in a step-by-step approach, hoping thereby to

establish a sound foundation for later expansion.
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QUESTIONS FOR JOANNE POLOWY
MISSOURI DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES

1. I note tha" the Misso.ri program is limited only to respite
care services at this time. What issues do you anticipate
will need resolution befoxa expanding the program to include
other types of service? .

2. Has the Missouri program witnessed any teundency to serve oaly
individuals who have credits accumulated, to the exclusion of
others who might need the service more? Have you explicitly
addressed this issue in the Missouri program?

3. Can you describe the key elements of the State's
participation .n this program? How would you contrast the
Misscuri program with the Florida program?

4. Do you see a need for additional Federal legislation to fund
demonstration projects? Or should new demonstration projects
await systematic evaluation of currently funded programs?

5. Have there been any problems in Missouri with regard to
"siphoning off" volunteers from other agencies or projects?
Has Missouri been able to qocument an increase in total
vcelunteer hours?

O
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MISSOURIL
DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES

JOKN ASHCROFT

e GOVERNOR
DIVISION OF AGING

£.0.80% 1337
JEFFERSIN QITY
65102

December 10, 1987

The Honorable Spark M. Matsunaga
United States Senate

Committee on Labor and Human Resources
Room 404 Hart Senmate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510-6300

De= . Senatur Matsunaga:

Enclosed is the edited copy of the transcript of my testimony before the
Subcomittee on Aging last month. My responses to your questions
follow.

1. Missouri's progra~ is limited to respite care because it was felt
that it would be wise to deal with only one service imicially while
in the development stage - and because at the time there were
Administration on Aging funds availabie to assist if the program
focused on respite care. We now have the basic structure estab-
1ished and the system in place and we expect that legislation will
be introduced this year or next to expand the concept to several
other home care support services such as transportation, shoppirg,
chore service and telephone reassurance.

2. Missouri operates an "open" system which means any one can recelve
service. No one had credits o begin with and we did not “gener-
ate" credit to loan out and then have people repay. Ultimately we
may go to a semi-closed systea whereby those with credits get first
assistance from volunteers — primarily because the State guarantees
the credits with cach payment to an agency if no ~olunteer Is
available - but we do not expect it ever to be closed so that the
only ones getting service would be those with credits. The purpose
of the credits, from our perspective, is to provide an incentive to
older persons to remain active by volunteering, to allow
individuals earning credits to feel as though they are providing
for their own or their family's future needs, and to supplement
state purchased services with volunteer assistance.

3.  As I indicated in my testimony, the Stace's role is to assist with
publicity to generat:e volunteers statewide, to approve local
agencies, to "bank' the hours, report the hours credited to each

- volunteer, and finally to guarantee the credit redemption. The

volunteers are local agency volumtcers and the grogram is run on a
AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY/AFFIRMATIVE ATTION EMPLOYE!
$ervIces provided on a nOAGISCIMINGLL.Y Dasls
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local level as a cooperative effort between the state and the
private sector. Florida's legislation put the State Department of
Human Services into a much more controlling position and required a
commitment of personnel from the state for repayment of credits. I
believe it was difficult for the state 2 ~cy to handle that
concept and the logistics of working out « state agency/private
agency partnership effort which does not invelve funding are
complex.

4. SB 1186 would be helpful legislation as additional funding is
needed for expansion of the concept so that a valid evaluation
could be done. The Robert Wood .Johnson funds of $66,000-a year for
three years is too small an amozit to have major impact on
statewlde development in Missci i, but it is more than we had and
it is helping to have a small amount of funding available to give
local groups to help cover their overhead costs and encourage thelr
involvement with this new concept. We arc slso devoting a certain
amount of effort as a state agency but with no funds earmarked for
this, proguss is slow.

5. No, we have not had this problem. Our legislation limits credit
accumilation to ten hours per week primarily for this reason. We
have increased hours from 720 in 2986 to 3380 in December 1987.
The number of volunteers is now 80 - 30 more than in October 1987
and 65 more than in 1986. The mmber of approved agencies has
grown from 4 in 1986 to now 12. What we hop. to evalvate in the
next two years is how many "new" volunteers thservice credit
approach has generated. There are early indications that as many
as half the volunteers have been attracted by the service credit
concept .

Feel free to contact me again if I can be of further assistance.

Sincerely yours,

N~ =~ ‘
~ L C ’W—V'V& h s 'k;- (S
. i
Joahne Polowy —
Prdgram Planning Consultant

JP:dw

cc: K. Gary Sherman
Gary Stangler
Elaine Reiter
Bill LaRue
Norma Hasselman
Tom Crain
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Senator MAaTsuNAGA. And now, Ms. Heard, you shall be heard.

Ms. Hearp. Thank you.

As you know, | am a director of an area agency on aging, Sena-
tor Matsunaga. We cover central Okiahoma, four counties with an
older population of 113,000 persons. The AAA started as a model
project in 1972, I have been its only director. We started with just
me, and now have a staff of ten, and we have ieveloped quite a
gc 4 number of services.

We are reasonably well-known, do get asked a lot of questions,
and do a great deal of advocacy in State legislation.

The knottiest problem today for the agency, and also a major em-
phasis of The Older Americans Act, is of course, how do we, not
just AAAs, but we as a whole society, meet the variety of increas-

Ing needs of our oldest and frailest citizenry.

Area agencies on aging, if there is anything we have learned, it
is two particular things—that dollars for services for declining
older people are never going to be enough to pay for services,
number one; and number two, that services are usually, unfortu-
nately, developed to tap earmarked dollars, as surely as iron filings
are drawn to the magnet.

This may mean that whole systems become set based on the
availability of public funds, not based on the broad scope of help
needed to actually meet the needs in the least restrictive way and
in the most desirable environment—one’s own home and castle.

The supremacy of the medical model is still with us, and high
tech is entrenching it even further. Dollars still are directed, large-
ly, toward this medical approach. What we should all stop and ask
ourselves is, as part of the human race, how do we want to be
cared for once decline is a part of our lives, because it is going to be
a part of all our lives. :

Yes, we need hospital care, and we need nursing home care, of

course, if it is appropriate. But the vast majority of help needed
can be carried out in the home.
. Actual services needed, from shopping for groceries, to engaging
in friendly conversation, straightening up the house, personal care,
respite care for a distraught caregiver—an usually be carried out
by mctivated and trained helpers or volunteers—neighbors, friends,
familv, community. Being a friend to one "n need is gratification
for every oue of us.

Many volunteer networks are already in place. But the sensitiza-
tion process is only partially complete. So the question becomes,
what further incentive caa we give to people to get them ‘“hooked”
on helping, all meeting a part of the need sc¢ that the entire respon-
sibility of caring for an older frail person does not weigh so heavily
on families who, after all, do 85 percent of the caregiving.

Service Exchange is a concept whose time has come. The added
incentive of earning credits, which an older volunteer can use him-
self, or which a volunteer of any age can give back to the service
exchange bank to be distributed to the most needy, is appealing.
Volunteers, for example, and I certainly agree with Dr. Cahn that.
we need to get some intergenerationalism going—can be Boy
Scouts, a Lion’s Club, extension homemakers, churches, or just un-
aifiliated individuals who see & need and want to earn credits.

i
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This incentive of the credits is just the “hooker”, not the u
mate motivational force for helping the elderly. That ultimate n...
tivation will be the feeling of satisfaction one has for doing some-
thing he knows needs to be done, for establishing a relationship,
for aiding another person.

Existing volunteer programs in Cklahoma County, the RSVP, El-
dercare, the Oklahoma Teaching Hospitals, and Red Cross, are ex-
cited about service exchange and are working with us. They see
this as a way to enhance their own volunteer network and to bring
in new volunteers, especially those volunteers who have always
worked in an institutional setting and wish to go into the home.
This * an expansion and an ahancement of the existing system.

Th.. concept, of course, is only beginning to be tried. It needs all
the quirks worked out of it. And I might say that some of the
things that have been mentioned to’ay simply make the concept
more complex. I do not think we reaily need to Jdetermine whether
we should get varying numbers of credits for services of varying
levels and intensities; it does not matter. Service is service, and
help is help. It dnes not matter if it is transportation or respite
care or mowing a lawn; it is all valuable if that person needs it. So
we do not have to give differing values to it.

Our plan at our agency is to enlist sponsoring entities—churches,
corporations, hospitals, senior organizations, civic groups— vho will
recruit volunteers and match them with persons who need heip.
Our agency then will train these volunteers, provide the liability
insurance and keep the records, all at a non:inal cost to the AAA.

The details are simple. Anyone, excluding family members, can
provide help, help of any kind. One hour equals one service credit.
The goal is to find enough sponsoring entities to blanket Oklahoma
County gecgraphically. Each sponsoring entity eniists a coordinator
who does the recruiting and the matching. The AAA promotes the
concept, supports the sponsors with encouragement, plaudits and
technical assistance.

At this point in time, we have four active sponsors. Simplicity of
operation is a must. After all, help is help, and its validity is
gauged by the perceptions of the recipients. If I need a faucet
fixed—and I am 63, and I happen to need a faucet fixed—that
means a jot to me. Now, it is not an intense service, but I am going
to be most willing, then, to make Mr. Jones, who fixes that, an
apple pie, or mend his shirt, or do whatever it *akes, because I am
going to be glad to have that done. And as I get older, I am going
to have some skill left, and I am going to want to use that skill,
because I want tc pay my way.

So an older person has a great deal to give, and he wants to give
it, and it makes him feel good to give it. It does not have to be so
complicated.

Area agencies are naturals for the development of the service ex-
change concept. Program development is nur job. That is what we
are called upon to do. The development of comprehensive and co-
ordinated services are our goals. The Older Americans Act is the
only legislation to promote a comprehensive array of services and
to mandate their development.
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This has been done, I might add, on a shoestring, relying heavily
on pulling together other public funds, private funds, and volun-
teer help.

We are now at a crossroad. Public funds ¢ re unpredictablk; so
are private funds, although these are picking up some of the gap.
But both these svurces will be insufficient to buy the spectrum of
services needed. Private pay is not an option available to a large
percent of older people on fixed incomes, depending on the scope of
the care needed.

We must rely on each other. We must help people understand
that the care of our elders—of us, sooner or later—is everyone’s
business. Otherwise, the baby boomers, these young folks out here
today, who will be 70 and 80 and 90 pretty soon—my children and
yours—will be left high and dry, with ro system in place to help
thﬁm and no understanding that they have a responsibility to each
other.

Service exchange is just a beginning incentive. It is another tool
that we can use to bring these things about. As the h:~!th care
system adjusts. to the changes under way and predicted, 1¢ is time
to enlarge this system by adding the equally important social serv-
ice system to the equation. It is past time to reccgnize the impor-
tance of the holistic approach—physical, social and emotional help,
as well as environmental influences, are forever intertwined to
affect our total well-being. We are sensitive and emotional crea-
tures. A friendly and caring helper may have as much positive
impact for a homebound widow living alone as all the nerve pills in
her bottle. And I have a mother-in-iaw who takes nerve pills, but
when she gets help she does not need them.

We hope that you will make the decision to encourage AAAs to
develop the service exchange coricept—to speak to the higher moti-
vations of society as a whole, and to move us forward in under-
standing the total needs of our parents and our grandparents, and
of us, sooner than we know

I appreciate this opportunity. Thanks so much.

Lenator MATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, Ms. Heard.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Heard and additional material
supplieJl for the record follow:]
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I'm Charlotte Heard, Executive Director of the Areawide Aging
Agency, Inc. (AAA), a non-profit 501(c)3 Oklahoma Corpor-
ation. Designated an area agency on aging in 1974 the AAA
sexrves 113,000 older persons in Oklahoma City and the four
counties of Central Oklahoma. I was hired in 1972 to operate
a one-man model aging project. Fifteen years later the
agency has helped develop 27 senior centers, four nutrition
programs (25 sites), transportation, information and refer-
ral, outreach, geriatric day care, legal sexvices, home care,
1:age manay.went and other programs. We are reasonably well
known and respected for our knowledge of aging sexvices and
for our ability to develop sexvices, advocate for the elderly
and solve problems. Agency funds are federal, state and

local and totaled $3,412,862 for FY87.

The knottiest problem today for the agency, and also a major
emphasis of the Older Americans Act, is: How do we, not just
AAAs but WE, as a society, meet the variety of increasing

needs of our oldest and frailest citizenry?

Area agencies on aging have long known two things: 1) that
dollars for services for declining elders will never be
enough to pay f£or serxvices needed; and 2) that sexvices are
usually developed to tap earmarked dollars, as surely as iron
!Elings are drawn to the magnet. Whole systems become set,
based on the availability of public funds, not on the broad
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scope of help needed to actually meet needs in the least
restrictive way, in the nost desirabla environment - one's
own home and castle, The supremacy of the medical model is
still with us, and high tech is entrenching it even further.
Dollars still are directed, largely, toward this medical
approach. What we should all stop and asX ourselves is, as
part of the human race, how do we want to be cared for, once

decline is a part of our lives???

Yes, we need hospital care and nursing hcuse care when that
care is appropriate., But the vast majority of help needed

can be carried out in the honme.

Actunl zervices needed ~--~ from shopping for groceries, to
engacti*, in friendly ard stimulating conversation, to
straightening up the house, to personal care, to respite care
for a distraught caregiver ---- can usually be carried out by
motivated and trained volunteers (neighbors, friends, fanily,
community) . Being a friend to one in need .. ccatification

for us all, an elixir to body, mind and soul.

Many volunteer networks are already in place. But the
sensitization prc.e¢ss is only partially complete. What
further incentive can we give to people to get them "hooked"
on helping ~--~-all neeting a part of the need, so that the
entire responsibility does not weigh so henvily on families
who, after all, do 85% of the care~giving.

2
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Service Exchange is a concept whose time has come. The added
incentive of earning credits ~--- whirh an older volunteer
can use himself, or which a volunteer of any age can give
back to the service exchange bank to be distributed to the
most needy ~--~ is appealing. Volunteers for example, can be
boy scout troops, Lion's Clubs, Extension Homemakers, church
groups, or just unaffiliated individuals who see a need and

want to earn credits for themselves or others.

This incentive of the credits is the "hooker", but not the
ultimate motivational force for helping the elderly. That
ultimate motivation will bhe the feeling of satisfacticn one
has for doing something he knows needs to be done, for

establishing a relationship, for aiding another human being.

Existing volunteer programs in Oklahoma County (the Retired
Senior Volunteer Program, Eldercare, the volunteer auxiliary
of the Oklahoma Teaching Hospitals and others) are excited
about service exchange and are working with us. They see
service exchange as a way to enhance their care of volunteers
and to bring in new volunteers, especially those individuals

not now a part of any organized group.

The concept, as you know, is only beginning to be tried. It

needs full development and experience to work out its quirks.
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How do we guarantee the redemption of credits? Or should we?
How many credits can one accrue? How long can they be held?
Who ‘coordinates the efforts, logs the volunteers'® credits,
etc. How many credits should be distributed to get the

exchange going? .

|
|
|

our plan at Areawide Aging Agency is to enlist sponsoring !

entities —--~ churches, corporations, hospitals, senior

organizations, civic groups and existing volunteer groups

=~== who will recruit volunteers and match then with persons

vwho need help. The AAA ¢rains the volunteers, provides

liability insurance and keeps the computerized records, all

at a nominal cost of the AAA. fThe details are simple: anyone

(excluding family members) cazn provide help, help of any

nature. One hour equals one service credit. The goal is to

£ind enough sponsoring entities to blanket Oklahoma County,

geographically. Each sponsoring entity enlists a

Coordinator, who does the recruiting and matching The A2a

promotes the concept and supports all sponsors with encour-

agement, plaudits and technical assistance. To date, we have

four active sponsors.

Simplicity of operation is a must. After all, help is help,

and its validity is gauged by the perceptions of the

recipients. 1It's going to be mighty important to me, as a

senior citizen, to stop that faucet drip. I'll be glad to

mend Mr. Smith's shirt if he'll just fix the faucet for me.
4
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And what's more, I, along with most older people, have other

abilities which I'm willing to share with my peers who need

thoge skills.

ies are naturals for the development of the service

Area agenc

exchange concept. FProgran development is our job. Compre-
hensive and coordinated services are our goals. The Older
Americans Act is ths only legislation to promote a comprehen=-
sive array of services, and to mandate their development.
This has been done on a shoestring, so to speak, relying

heavily on pulling together other public funds, private funds

and volunteer help.

We are now at a crossroad. Public funds are unpredictable;
so are private funds, which are picking up some of the gap.
But both these sources will be insufficient to buy t:e
spectrum of services needed. Private pay is not an option
available to a large percent »f elderly on fixed incones,

depending on the scope of care nheeded.

We must rely on each other! We must help people understand

that the care of our elders —=-—-— of ourselves, sooner Or

later —— is evervone's business. Otherwise, the baby-

boomers turn~? 70, 80 and 90 ---- Iy children and yours -——-

will be left high and dry, with no system in place to help

them and no understanding of their responsibility to each

5
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other. gervice exchange can be the beginning incentive, the

"hooker" to draw out the best motivations i us all.

As the health care system adjusts to the changes underway and
predicted it is time to enlarge this systenm by adding the
equally important social service system to the equation. It
is past time to recognize the importance of the holistic
approach: physical, social and emotional health, as well as
environmental influences, are forever intertwined to affect
our total well-being. We are sensitive and emotional
creatures. A friendly and caring helper may have as much
positiv~ impact for a homebound widow living alone as all the
nerve pills in her bottle.

We hope that you will make the decision to encourage AAAts to
develop the service exchange concept ---- to speak to the

higher motivations of society as a whole, and to move us

forward in understanding the total needs of our parents and
grandparents ---- of us, sooner than we realize. Thank you

for this opportunity.

Charlotte Heard, ACSW
Executive Director
Areawide Aging Agency, Inc.
(405) 236-2426

Attachments: AAA Annual Report
LIFE Fact Sheet
LIFE Brochure
Membership, Aging Consortium
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P.O. BOX 1474 + 125 NW. STH *+ OKLAHOMA CITY, OK 73161
* (405) 236-2426 ‘
v et e 39
4
December 28, 1987
° ﬁxilator Spark M. Matsunaga
ted States Senate
Comnittee on Labor and Human Resources AG?&&A“G"DNGCY
Washington, DC 20510-6300 \ AGE
Dear Senator Matsunaga: BOARD OF DIRECTORS
LARRY FISK
The following is my response to your questions sutmitted to me Presdent
following the November 12, 1987 hearing on the Service Exchange PENNY FERRELL
Concept: Vice President
1. Does your agency offer the same services through the service w:mm:,
credit program as they do through direct service under the ADVISO
Older Arericans Act? RY COUNCIL
IF SO, how do you decide who will receive services under A EBER
waich progran? JOHN BJORK
I* NOT, vwhich services are provided through each, and vhy Vice Charman
vere such distinctions made? JOANNA DEIGHTON
RESPONSE: Our agency funds some services, such as homemaker Secretary
service, transportation and hame repair, which are also done STAFF
on a voluntary basis in some cases. We & not consider this CHARLOTTE HEARD
a conflict. Paid services are never available to the extent Executve Dwector
needed. The choice as to whether to use paid or volunteer
services depends on the volunteer network in the geographical
location, the paid workers available at the time to do the work,
the severity of the situation, the support system in place or
not in place, and other factors. A case manager or an outreach
worker can make a decision about the most feasible choice. It
is not as if we have enough of either paid or volunteer services.
This does pot present a problem; volunteers do not make an issue
of the fact that they are called in, versus the use of a paid
service.
2. Should we be concerned that the service credit concept vill lead
us away from targeting services to those most in need, and toward
targeting services to those who have themselves served in the past?
RESPONSE: The role of the sponsoring entity (the middle man) is
10 locate those most in need and 1ink them with volunteers. Many
able volunteers will return their credits to the sponsoring entity,
to be dispersed to the most frail. As the program expands, service
to the mest frail will continue to be emphasized, but not to ex-
clusion of lesser but needed services. Volunteers come in all
persuasions; some wish to sinply visit or pick up groceries, while
J A United Vay Meriber Agency AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER
b]

ERI!

PAruiitex: provided by ERiC -




Senator Spark M. Matsunaga
12/28/87
page 2

others are willing to serve as homemakers or respite workers.
We should not turn down anyone who wishes to contribute. We do,
in fact, need volunteers to perform the whole range of services.

You have indicated that you believe that the aging service delivery
network is the most appropriate administrator of a service credit
program. Do you work with any local RSVP programs or Senior Com-
panion Programs? Could you explain why the administration on aging
network is better suited to operate such programs than the ACTION
service delivery network?

RESPONSE: We work continually with RSVP and the Oklahoma City Senior
Companion Program. I believe that AM's are the most appropriate
adninistrators of the Service Exchange Program because of the
facilitating and developmental roles long assigned to them. AMA's
know how to develop services. They have been through needs analyses,
searches for qualified grantees, developmeni of concepts, and on-
going monoriting and evaluation, for many years. RSVP's simply

deal with finding agencies who need volunteers and linking volun-
teers to those institutional settings. They are notvacrustohed to
analy2ing 'middie men" or to placing volunteers in the homes of
frail individuals. While they do a good job of soliciting volun-
teers and agencies, many of the volunteer settings require minimal
skill, time and understanding. The volunteer work tends to be

more of a social outlet for the volunteer, who is, after all,

the person of most importance in the total operation. Helping
elders in their homes focuses on help for the homebound, not the
volunteer.

I hope these responses are helpful.

Sincerely,
R4 /
’ //

g oS W
i ,/;/“I,.. W
Charlotte Heard, ACSW
Executive Director —

CH:tr
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WHAT IS THE ILIFE" PROGRAM?

*An imaginative new concept in
volunteering, "SERVICE CREDITS":

*The missing 1link for elderly
needing services, wanting to
remain in their own homes, with
no resources for services needed;

*A community wide endeavor,
encouraging local collaboration
and initiatives.

. n L]

RID PROGRAM START?

The "LIFE" Volunteer Program is part of the LIVING-AT-HOME
grant received by AREAWIDE AGING AGENCY, in December 1986.
Bylaws, volunteer training, policy manual and all other
essential structure for a non-profit agency have been
daveloped. PFrirst "LIFE" sponsors are, Mercy Health Center,
Mary Mahonsy Memorial Health Center, and oklahoma Teaching
Hospitals. Recipients began being served in October 1987.

¥HO IS TO BE HELPED?

The only requirement for voluntser help from the “LIFE"
Volunteer Program is age-60 and over and needing service.
There are currently 88,563 persons 60 plus in oklahoma
County. Many of these elderly reside in the northeast
quadrant. o©of the alderly in Oklahoma County, 15% 13,285,
are mobile-with-help and 70% 6,199, persons are homebound.

WHY HAVE A SLIFE"

The "LIFE" Program through volunteer services will enable
elderly persons to remain at home maintaining their daignity,
and quality of 1ife. "LIFE" operztes much 1like a blood bank.
Participants who perform services receive " "
that are "RECORDED" and "BANKED" and can be tapped in time of
nesd. Nelighborhood organizations, churches, business, etc
can become "LIFE" Spontors. Through a Sponsor, a

matches the requests of those elderly needing
services to those voluntearing to help.

Hod CAN I OR MY ORGANIZATION BECOME A PART OF THE PROGRAM?

Volunteers through a Sponsor will be able to choose any
nunber of opportunities to help those elderly in need of:
letter writing..telephone reassurance...visitation.......
transportation...gradening...the 1ist is andless. Together
we form a PARTNERSHIP for the elderly citizens, their Future
and ours.

WHERE CAN X EIND QUT MORE ABQUT THE MLIFE" YOLUNTEER PROGRAM
AREAWIDE AGING AGENCY
THE "LIFE" PROGRAM
Rita J. Thornton - "LIFE" Director
405-236-2426

Revised 10/07/87
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SE—— éRetimd Senior Volunteer Program

Doth Deaun November 5, 1987

OPNCIRS
Linds Larsson
Pramseny

Cronene Crag
Vice Presisent

Mary Law e

Tme Maswed To: Interested Legislaturers:

2ch Wemengel This letter is written to express the support of the Retired
Jugy Love Senfor Volunteer Program of Ok iahoma County, Inc. for the LiFE
Benc Leone program.

RSYP of Oklahoma County, Inc. has been a cooperating agency
with the LIFE program since its development in 1986. The
Associate Director served on the LIFE Advisory Council during
the early developmental stages of the program, providing
valuable suggestions and feedback which were given great
attention by the LIFE staff and volunteers. In addition, one
RSVP staff person has chosen to become a LIFE volunteer.

LIFE is a unique and valuable concept which will continue to
greatly benefit the older population of Oklahoma County.

Sincerely,

B&x’»&a—*

Beth Braun
Executive Director

A Unhaes way Retired Senior Vol Program of Ok County
Member Agency 2100 Mortheast 32nd Street  Oklshoma Ciy Ohlshoma 73133 (4034343416
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s JAMLS OSPORNE
~ q TERTIOALAL COMMANDER

The Balva o Army

FOUNOEO i 1888 BY WALLIAM BOOTH

Senjor Centers Adminismative Offices
for Oklahoma City
315S W Fifth Street
Pout Otfice Box 25518 TeMphone 2351732 ;”
AJOR JOUN
Okishoms City, Oklshoma 73128 u‘v'm-ouucm-:ml

Novezber 5, 1987

Spark M. Matsunaga, Chairman
Senate Sub-Committee on Aging

Dear Chajrman Matsunuga:

This letter is to endorae the concept of the LIFE
nrogram, an innovative approach to volunteering.

The Salvation Army is very involved in providing
services to senior citizens through Senjor Centers,
including volunteer opportunities.

As & meober organization of the Aging Consortium,
we support this program. Those elderly persons
{nvolved in the Salvation Army Senior Centers will
be given the opportunity of becoming Service Credit
Unit volunteers.

Sincerely,
Nina Willingt.an

Executive Director

NWide
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S16NW 213t Svent

Ouwianoma City, Oxianoma 7310)
405/528.711

Ezecutive Directer

Larry L. Bown, ACSW.LCSW

Novezber 9, 1987

Rita Thornton, Director
LIFE

Arcavide Aging Agency

P O Box 1474

Oklahoza City OX 310

Dear Riza .

As you know. the Sr. Companion Program of Oklahoza s ~unty
has worked with you and your LIFE progras since it8 inception
in Decezber 1986.

there, of course, has never been 2 problem with our both
belng volunteer prograzs. Oklahoza County can use all the
prograzs prezoting volunteerism that are possidie. We have in
fact. participated in training programs for each other’s
progracs.

1 wholeheartedly suppor: your LIFE progras and its concept
of service credits.

Sincerely.

Fran Terry, Director
Sr. Coapanion Progra=

F2:d)

Sunbeam Homes EastCnacren’s Center Soun Dey Treatment Caraer
2672 424-5297 452404
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Boston, Massachesetts 00185
Gerontology Institute

November 2, 1987

Senator John Melcher

U.S. Senate Special Committee on Aging
Dirksen Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Melcher:

Thank you for the invitation to testify. Since I cannot be
present in person I trust thecse views will be usecful, in letter
form, about service credits and the part they can play in meeting
the needs of the elderly and chronically 511 of all ages.

I am a f rmer president of the Gerontological Society of
America, former director (until retirement) of the Levinson
Policy Institute, Brandeis University. With Dr. Francis Caroc and
others I developed various approaches to helping ill clders
remain fin their own homes as long as possible: personal care
organizations and social/health maintenance organizations among
them.

There are four trends which will govern what our society will
do about vulnarable populations, and how ft will carry out its
actions.

1. Trends in Scope of Demand and Need:

will needs diminish? No. The natural aging of our

population is one force prepelling an increase in need, but the
rapid change in technology is even more determining, and
increases needs at all ages. Science and medicine have succeeded
in extending the life time for large numbers of elders who, in
previous times, would have died; but. these £ains come with the
price that much survival is with handicap and limitation on
mobility and physical independence for many years. These
handicaps require the attention of someone to complement the self

J caring capacities which individuals retain = help which is
usually intermittent and supplemental. In three percent of cases
it may be full time; but less supplemental help ranging from a
few hours a month to several hours a week may be required in some
form for up to 20X of the aged population.

Q 107
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Of perhaps greater impurtance is the fact that science
makes it possible to anve hundreds of thousands of newborn
infants who in previous years would have died at or near birth.
They now survive for sn ulmost normal lifetime; but a #Zeowing
percent of these survivors have life time handicaps. Fur some
the handicaps can be overcome; but for a growing percent the life
time of handicap (wental retardation, neurologica. haadicap,
physical disability etc.) requires some help from others if the
residual capacity of personal independence is to be realized.

The success of science forces us to confront the demand for
service unless We are to turn the success into failure measured
in quality of humsn life. 4

2. Technology in Science:

The history of s+ fentific advance has been characterized
by capital intensive activity accompanied by an increase in
demand for manpcwer, often at a highez skill level ‘han prevailed
before the scientific advance took place. This phenomenon also-
occurs in the field c¢f human necds. The great life saving and
life enhancing gains of science gencrate an increase, not
decrease, in dewmand for both manpower and teclinology investment.
Just as each doctor in & hospital is now backed up by 20 to 30
other back up staff of al)l kinds, so the patient discharged home,
whether ol or young, with a chronic and continuing disability
requires more and more back up - even if part time - to
¢)mplesznt the efforts of the individual and family. And if
there is no family, which is true for 20%x of the elderly, then
the demsnd is even greater. The result is that the more we
encourage scientific advance, the more Wwe also generate demand
for manpower and expenditure to hendle the ctonsequences.

3. Informal Supports and_Manpower:

Hiistorically we have relied o the family and
informal helpers to take care of the s. emental needs of the
handicapped. Three current trends cha this situation.

a. Changes in the family. The American 1amily is still
a caring one for its members, and they still provide some 80% of
all personal care. But families are smezller than ever. Divorces
and low birth rates mean that there arec relatively fewer family
members available to help out than ever before.

At the¢ same time about 18-20X% of all elders have no family.
They have outlived their families, they neve: married, they
married but had no children, or they have become 80 cstranged
that family members cannot be located.

b. Demographic changes. Whether we use optiaistic or
pessimistic analyses of population chankes, it is now clear that

the proportion of middle age and youthful workers in our

population will decline in the next few decades wien compared N
with the total pumber of dependent minor children and old sick

persons in the population.
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The one hopeful note in this picture of fewer people
to do the work required by an aging society is that the youth and
. elders are, in 80% of the cases, likely to be healthy longer.
Even. if at school, or in the case of the aged, retired, the
majority are likely to be healthy enough to perform many tasks,
at least part time and to have sufficient leisure to perform some
task for others as well as taking care of themselves.

v So, while we face a shortage in the main working
force, we have more potential part time labor available and
likely to be unused, unless we stimulate its use.

c¢. Economic chan,es. The major cnange here is that

« women who traditionally cared for the elderly and sick at home
are now in the wage labor force and work outside of the home.
While some of the oldexr generation work full time out of the
house and still care for a sick elder at home, fewer and fewer
are willing or able to carry on two such full tima jobs. Most of
these working women work because the earned income is required
for their basic necessities and because national policy has
encouraged them to work.

A deep and long depression might change this
gituation for a time, but not for the long term future of a
vibrant growing economic America. So economic forces also serve
to shrink the natural informal helping system at a time when the
need for help is increasing.

4. The Role ;f Service Credits:

In this difficult period, service credits constitute =2
creative way to test how we can stimulate the development of new
waye to recreate community mutual aid in an era when the natural
informal community has shrunk due to social and economic changes.

Costs:

Service credits do not replace the family or formal
gervice organizations. They are a potentially valuable
supplement to other formal systems and to families.

Neither the shortage of manpower, nor the steady rise in costs of
care can be addressed solely by relying on family care, or on
organized agencies. Both of these basic resources - family and
agencies - require viable other informal support systems. All
three complement each other and serve to meet needs, to contain
dollar costs and to provide manpower.

*
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Service credits do this by:

a. Providing an incentive for those Who can think of doing
something for others.

b. Creating a structure around which willing citizens can
organize a small amount of their free time to help others and to
have this help recognized.

c. Encouraging volunteerism by those who value some
reciprocity: they do something and get something in return, in
this case a credit they can use for themselves at a future date.

d. Encouraging active adults to think, in small ways, about
their own future needs. Today, few adults are ready to invest
cash (especially when their incomes are not overgenerous and
their cost very high) at age 30 or 40 or 50 to buy insurance, the
value of which for long term care at age 75 may be uncertain.

But volunteer time which carries with it both some security for
the future and current approbation for doing good for others,
can be attractive.

Service credits have much theoretical and practical promise.
There are numerous technical and logistical problems to be
solved, but these problems are less severe than the problems
which service credits can help overcome. A stable period of
experimentation and testing is essential, and over a long enough
time, to permit the evolution of a wide network of informal
support services for the growing numbers of long term disabled
people.

Sincerely, -
W

Robert Morris

Senior Research Associate and
Cardinal Medeiros, Lecturer
University of Massachusetts at Boston

cc! Annabelle Richards
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ELDERPLAN,INC.

) THE SOCIALMEALTH MAINTENANCE ORCANIZATION
SROOKLYN SPON:
S.enator Spark Matsunaga METROPOUITAN JEWISH G ERATRIE CENTER
Chalirperson

Subcommittee on Aging

Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources
404 Hart Senate Office Building

washington, D.C. 20510

November 9, 1987
Dear Senator Matsunaga,

I want to offer my congratulations to the Subcommittee on Aging
for scheduling the November 12, 1987 hearing on the Volunteer
Service Credit Promotion Act of 1987 to assess the results of
current demonstrations of the Service Credit concept. It is very
fortunate that the Committee has recognized the Iimportance of
Service Credits as a way to increase services to the elderly in a
cost-effective manner.

At Elderplan, Inc., a prepaid health plan for Brooklyn seniors,
we know firsthand how valuable a Service Credit program can be in
helping to maintain the quality of 1life for the elderly. I
regret that I was nct invited to testify in person about the
exciting work our Service Credit volunteers are doing and the
profound impact which they have on the impaired seniors whom they
visit.

I appreciate the opportunity to submit written testimony for you
and the members of the Committee about Elderplan’s Service Credit
experience and goals. I hope you will consider it as part of the
hearings, :

Once again, 1 commend you and the members of the Committee for
your bold and far-sighted approach to bring hope and help to poor
and frail seniors by mobilizing the untapped human resources in
our communities through Service Credit Banking Programs.
|

Sincerely,

Terrie G. R .D.
Director, Member-to-Member

'\jU-ux, a%ael, (“’V(

Enclosure

b RESEARCH PROGRAM IN
r AGING HEALTH SERVICES:
1276 SOTH STREET
BROOKLYN, NEW YORK 11219
TEL:$38-2600
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TESTIMONY OF TERRIE G. RAPHAEL, PH.D.

DIRECTOR, MEMBER~TO-MEMBER PROGRAM
ELDERPLAN, INC.
BROOKLYN, NEW YORK

.-

TO

U.S. SENATE
COHMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AGING

NOVEMBER 12, 1987
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November 12, 1987

Dear Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee,

Oon behalf of the volunteers and staff of Elderplan's Member-to-
Membor program, a service credit banking program in Brooklyn, New
York, I thank you for the opportunity to present testimony to the
Committee in connection with the hearings on the Volunteer
Service Credit Promotion Act of 1987. Our brief statement
addresses three key issues which should be of particular interest
in the context of the presentations on November 12, 1987. These
Issues are:

1. What kind of organization is sponsoring the service credit
program in Brooklyn?

2. Who participates in the service credit banking program?

3. What is the role of service credits in a prepaid health
plan for seniors?

THE SPONSOR

Member-to-Member 1s a Service Credit Banking Program of seniors
helping senlors within Elderplan®s prepaid health plan. The
services of volunteers are targeted to moderately and severely
impaired plan members, with priority to people who have earned
credits. People who have been members of the plan for at least
three (3) months are eligible to become "ElderHelpers" (as the
volunteers are known). They are expected to be available for at
least three (3) hours of volunteer service each week. In
consultation with the plan's nurses and social workers, the
ElderHelpers are matched with plan members eligible for volunteer
assiatance. These care reciplients are called "ElderPartners.”

ElderHelpers are required to participate in a twelve (12) hour
Training Program prior to assuming responsibilities. The
training covers such subjects as: .

- Communication skills,

- The challenge of coping with chronic health problems.

- Home safety and accident prevention.

- Nutrition, food shopping and meal preparation.

- Physical aspect of aging.

113
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- Ethics and confidentiality.
- Record-keeplhyg procedures.

Service credits are earned by ElderHelpers on the basis of one
credit for every hour of direct service and one credlt for every
two hours of training and in-service education. For each hour of
credit, members receive one hour of "insurance" entitling them to
one hour of Member-to-Member volunteer services if and when
needed according to Elderplan eligibility criteria.
Elde.Partners who redeem earned credits are able to expand their
plan benefits by adding some services not covered by either the
Medicare home care benefit or the plan's Chronic Care Benefit.
To "prime the pump" and maintain an adequate pool of potential
ElderPartners, especially In the initial phase of the program,
service credits may be awarded to plan members based upon their
need for service. The amount of credits awarded will be limited
to ensure that people with earned credits who are eligible can
redeem their credits in full.

The social/HMO: An Innovative Approach to Pre-paid Health Care
for the Elderly

In 1984 Congress authorized a three-and-one half year federal
demonstration program of the Social/HMO concept under the
sponsorship of the Health Care Financing Administration of the U.
S. Department of Health and Human Services (HCFA). The
Social/HMO0 is a prepaid program of health and social services
directed to a voluntarily enrolled population of "“well" and
impaired elderly. The program {s financed on a prepaid
capitation basis, with payments from Medicare, Medicaid and
private individuals. Long-term care is integrated with acute and
primary medical care using a case management approach. Elderplan
is one of four Social/HMO demonstration sites. The others are
Medicare Plus IT (Kaiser Health Plan, Portland, OR); Seniors Plus
(Ebenezer Society and Group Health Inc., Minneapolis, MN); and
SCAN Health Plan (Senior Care Action Network, Long Beach, CA).

Elderplan: The Social/HMO and Service Credits in Brooklyn

Elderplan is a voluntary, non-profit New York State authorized
HMO established in 1982. It is sponsored by Metropolitan Jewish
Geriatric Center, which is a long-term care provider serving
2,000 frail older people in Biooklyn. The plan began service on
March 1, 1985 and currently has more than 4,200 membere in a 15-
zip code area. Elderplan members are eligible for a full range
of acute, inpatient, ambulatory, rehablilitative, extended care,
home health and personal support services. The plan's goal is to
help enrollees remain healthy and independent and also to avoid
unnecessary, unwanted and costly hospital and nursing home care.
Elderplan operates with a variety of waivers of Titles XVIII and
XIX of the Social Security Act and serves both Medicare-only and
dually eligible (Medicare and Medicaid) elderly.

RIC o
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Elderplan provides a Chronic Care Benefit £for members with
chronic disabling conditions so severe that they are at-risk for
nursing home placement. At a minimum, such people are unable to
independently perform two or more baslc self-care activities.
(These Activities of Daily Living or ADLs include bathing,
dressing, grooming, ambulating, and transfering.) The Chronic
Care Benpefit is designed to extend Medicare's current Skilled
Nursing Facility (SNF) and home health benefits with the addition
of long-term care services provided on a coordinated and
integrated basis by the plan's social workers and nurses. The
services may include: nursing; physical, occupatlonal and speech
therapies; personal care and chore services; weals; day hospital;
in-home and institutional respite care; and electronic
monitoring. The maximum benefit for members who are not covered
by Medicaid is $6,500 renewable annually.

Within the Elderplan family there already are nearly two hundred
(200) members who are upable to function independently in terms
of ADLs. These people are eliglble for the plan's Chronic Care
Benefit. Many others, less severely impaired and so ineligible
for the benefit, suffer from chronic degenerative conditions
which result in the loss of ability to perform routine tasks.
(These Instrumental Activitias of Daily Living or IADLs include
such tasks as shopping, cooking, and cleaning.) Family support
systems are often weak or non-existent, leaving these individuals
with no one to turn to for assistance. Where family caregivers
are available, they confront exhaustion £from their enormous
responsibilities and desperately need respite to be able to
continue. Yet another group of members in need of help which
falls outside the scope of the plan's Chronic Care Benefit are
people recovering at home after being hospitalized who need
short-term assistance which cannot be met through Medicare
Certified services.

THE PARTICIPANTS

The RlderHelpers: Characteristics of the Volunteexrs
Twenty-four (24) volunteers have Jjoined our Service Credit
Banking Program in the first five months of operation. They are
a cross-section of the people belonging to Elderplan. It Is
particularly important to note of these volunteers that:

- Sixty percent (60%) are 70 year: old or older.

- Thirty-three percent (33%) are men and sixty-seven percent
(67%) are women.

- Seventy-five percent (75%) have never participated in any
formal volunteer activity until jolning the Service Credit
Banking Program.

ElderHelpers are interested in donating their time to the Service
Credit Banking Program for two reacons:

-3 -
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1. TLike traditional volunteers, they are pleased to help
others in their community and so enjoy the intrinsic
rewards of doing good.

i Y

2. At the same time, these people are attracted by the y
extrinsic reward of earnihg service credita for thelr work
because the credits can be used to purchase a kind of
supplementary long-term care {nsurance with no dollar cost.

The energetic and resourceful Service Credit volunteers are
wiliinc to provide a wide range of services including bathing,
dressing, grooming, feeding, escorting, shopping, cooking, minor
home repairs, and respite care.)

The Elderpartners: Profiles of Care Reciplents

It has been said that "statistics are people without tears." The
following cases translate data and program description into more
meaningful human terms. They illustrate the kind of good work we
do and what it means to our ElderPartners.

Bespite and Exerxcise: The Case of Harxv A,

The service credit program has been a blessing tfor Mr. Harry A.
It has krought to his home a trained and compassionate peer
volunteex to help him in a time of crisis. Harry, who is 72
years old, was diagnosed last year as having a case of incurable
degenerative parkinson's disease. Before he could even begin to
adJust to his declining ability to get around by himself, Harry
developed phlebitis and was confined to a wheelchalr for many
months. A once gregarious and energetic man who worked as a
presser for more than fifty years, Harry became despondent over
his condition. He became totally dependent upon his wife to
bathe, dress and groom him, to get him out of bed, to the toillet
and into his wheelchalr. Mrs. A. was afraid to leave her husband
alone for even short periods and had begun to neglect her own
medical care because she could not get cut.

ElderHelper Mr. Ben K. has been visjting Harry for four hours a
week during the past three months. Ben, who is 68 years old, was
asked by the social worker managing Harry's care to provide some
respite so that Mrs. A. would be free to leave her husband for a
short time and to assist Harry with regaining some ability to
walk after the months of confinement. Wwith this help, Harry has
been able to get out, first in his wheelchair, then with a walker
and now just with Ben's arm to lean on. Ben introduced i.. and
Mrs. A. to a Parkinson's support group and took Harry to the
local YMCA where he could exercise in the pool. Bach
accomplishment has given him hope for the future, while providing
<upport and relief for Mrs. A. The social worker says "Ben has
pruvided Harry with the will to live again."
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Independence for the Isolated: The Case of Eddie S.

Mr. Eddie S. relies upon the help of an ElderHelper in ordar to
continue living at home. Eddie, who i3 72 years old, lives alone
in a walk-up apartment. He suffers from angina and emphysema.
He recently underwent surgery to remove a cancerous lung, then
was discharged to his apartment where he received a few weeks of
Medicare Certified Sservices. Currently he is being evaluated
for unexplained *ieakness In his right leg. Eddie can no longer
hegotiate the two flights of stairs in hls building, making him a
prisoner In his apartment. Assistance from family i3 virtually
non-existent because his only living relative is an aged brother
who resides In North Carolina.

The nurse who arranged for Eddie's discharge from hospital knew
how important it was that someone be available to *tzYe care of
the shopping and errands that connect Eddie to the community.
ElderHelper Louis M. agreed to make weekly visits to Eddie's
apartment. Louis, a hale 80 year old, does grocery shopping and
errands for Eddie as needed, prepares a few light meals and helps
to keep the apartment in order. These small services enable
Eddie to continue living in his own home for as long as possible.

elp at Hom Someone with No One: 3

Mrs. Sally G., an 8l-year-old widow, has been hospitalized
repeatedly for depression and organic mental syndrome. She needs
assistance wlth many facets of her personal care (including
bathing, dressing, grooming and tolleting) as well as help
managing in her home. She should be able to ambulate with her
walker but does not unless she has assistance and encouragement.
Her only relative, a niece, 1is upable and unwilling to be
involved in any way.

For many months, Sally received help from a personal care worker
on a full-time basis as part of Eldecplan's Chronic Care Benefit.
After Sally's most recent hospitalization, she exhausted her
benefit and now must pay the full costs for the in-home care she
continues to need. Elderplan has, however, been able to match
Sally with Mrs. Avis R., a retired nurse's aide who is extremely
helpful and supportive to Sally. During her weekly visits and
interim telephone calls, Avis reminds Sally to take her
psychotropic medications, encourages her to eat and ensures that
Sally walks as much as possible. Sally showers Avis with kisses
upon arrival and departure, thankful for the compassion and order
which Avis brings to her 1life.

After the Hospital and Still Recovering: The Case of Helep L.

Mrs. Helen L. is a ninety-one year old partially blind woman who
suffers from diabetes, heart disease, circulatory insufficiency.
Not long ago she hospitalized for two weeks with stasis ulcers.
Now at home, she is only partially ambulatory and, at best, Iis
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able to walk Just short distances within her apartment. Until
recently, most of Helen's needs were taken care of by her sixty-
four (64) year old son Frank who lives with her. A few months
ago, Frank was diagnosed with an untreatable brain tumor. It is
progressively limiting his ability %9 care for his mother.
Helen's sister is homebound in an apartment across the street,
and there is no one else to whom she can turn.

Helen and her son say they are eternally grateful to ElderHelper
Miss Celia S., a retired licensed practical nurse, who wvisits
their home weekly. Celia regularly does grocery shopping and
other small errands for them. She can change the bandages on
Helen's healing ulcer, escort her to the doctor's offica, and
provide stand-by supervision for bathing. cCelia's presence makes
it easier, {indeed pussible, for Helen and Frank to cope with a
stressful and heartrending situation.

THE ROLE OF SERVICE CREDITS

Ike Siapifjcance of the service cCredit Banking Proaram i{pn a
Prepald Health Plan Setting

Elderplan's Member-to-Member Service Credit Banking Program is a
unique and timely pioneering undertaking, responding to central
issues in the delivery of prepaid health care sgervices to the
elderly, particularly to those in need of long-term care in order
to continue 1living independently. The program is designed to
expand the benefit packge of chronic care services and in-home
assistance to health plan members who are at-risk of nursing home
placement or who are medically vulnerable, without having to
increase the cost to plan members. It also mahes Elderplan ’nto
a community o{ caring amonqg peers and enhances the quzlity of
life for ©both caregiving ElderHelpers and care-receiving
ElderPartners.

Elderplan established Member-to-Member as /a Service Credit
Banking program in 1987 with support from The Robert Wood Johnson
Foundation and Morgan Guaranty Trust to meet four key objectives:

l. To expand the range of services available to impaired
members by creating an additional pool of well-trained and
compassionate caregivers who offer types of assistance
which are not included in Elderplan's Chronic Care Benefit.

2. To help impaired members target their Chronic Care Benefit
for the most urgently needed services and to reduce tae
ccsts associated with the private purchase of chronic care
services.

3. To make the comprehensive health protection avallable
through the S/HMO model even more affordable by allowing a
part of the actuarial value of earned credits to "purchase®
more benefits and/or to reduce monthly plan premium costs.
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To provide a model to bring these developments in Service
Credit Banking to HMOs and other managed care settings
serving the elderly.

There is close cooperation between Member-to-Member and other
ACTION programs. Elderplan is to become a station of The Retired
Senior Volunteer Program in New York City (RSVP-NYC). The
expertise of RSVP plus the benefits of membership for seniors are
available to Member-to-Member volunteers. Moreover, RSVP-NYC,
along with the New York City Department for the Agling are
participating organizations in the three-year demonstration phase
of the Service Credit Banking program. Further, plans are being
develop2d to affiliate with the Senior <Companion program
administered by United Neighborhood Houses {n Brooklyn. when
implemented, this will complement the current volunteer effort
with trained peers who are able to devote more hours each week to
meeting the special needs of impaired seniors.

service Credit Banking Addresses the weed for In-Home Assistange
for Poor and ®rzll Senloxs

As you well Kknow, there §s a growing national crisis in
providing affordable and compassionate assistance to poor and
frall seniors who desperately want to continue living at home.
The Elderplan experience shows that the Service Credit Banking
model offers a measure of real hope to senfors today and to all
citizens who are planning now for their own late life. Vitally
needed and affordable benefits include:

- fThe unused skills and concern of active, relatively well
seniors are matched with thelr frail and poor neighbors who
need assistance to prevent or delay institutionalizatlion.

-~ Health providers are able to expand the range and quantity
of supportive services they can mobilize on behalf of their
members without adding to the costs of care.

-~ Senlors are able to expcrience the personal rewards of
helping others while earning additional insurance
protection for themselves.

In conclusion, I urge you to promote the passage of the Volunteer
Service Credit Promotion Act. We know how great the need is. We
know that even major corporations now seek to offer some chronic
care coverage as part of their benefit package for employees. We
know that "people helping people” is the only choice for those
now unprotected by policies, friends and familles. Service
credits have the potential to make the critical difference in the
lives of our nation's seniors.

1 will be pleased to respond to any requests for additional
information which would assist the Committee in its deliberations
and will be glad to keep you apprised of our experience with
Service Credit Banking here at Elderplan.

;1ae1, PIY.D.

Terrie G. Ra
birector,
Member-to-Member Program
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Senafor MATSUNAGA. I have always strongly believed, as the
sages of the past, that the greatness of any society can be accurate- |
ly measured by the degree to which it cares for its elderly citizens. |
I am very happy to hear your testimonies. While I have questions ”

to put to you, I am already late for another meeting, so we will “
have the questions submitted to you in writing. You mey respond -
in writing and your responses will appear in the record. '

So I thank you, each and every one of you, for coming here
today. I am sure that Members of the Subcommittee will be guided
by your wise words.

Thank you very much.

The subcommittee stands in recess subject to the call of the

Chair. )
[Whereupon, at 4:08 p.m., the subcommittee was adjowrned, sub-
ject to call of the Chair.]
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